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BANK OF CREDIT AND COMMERCE INTERNA
TIONAL (BCCI) INVESTIGATION— PART 3

FRIDAY, SEPTEMBER 27, 1991

House of Representatives,
Committee on Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to call, at 9:40 a.m., in room 2128,
Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Henry B. Gonzalez [chairman
of the committee] presiding.
Present: Chairman Gonzalez, Representatives Annunzio, Kanjor-
ski, Kennedy, LaRocco, Moran, Slattery, Wylie, McCandless, Riggs,
and Armey.
Chairman Gonzalez. The committee will come to order, please.
The Chair apologizes, but he was under the misapprehension
that the starting time was 10 a.m., not 9:30 a.m., and I just didn't
think of checking this morning, but almost there at the end of yes
terday's hearing I was told it was 10 o'clock.
So I apologize very much for the delay.
I want to thank the witnesses above all for responding to our in
vitation.
Of course, this morning is the third in what will be a series of
investigative hearings with respect to the so-called BCCI matter,
the infiltration into our banking system.
There is no group more important to the safety and soundness of
this Nation's banks than the thousands of directors who sit on the
boards of these institutions.
I have said from the beginning 2 years ago and even years before
I ever thought I would be a chairman that with the advent of the
changes taking place since the late sixties, when the merger acts
were being amended, the 1956 Merger Act amended in 1965, that
instead of acquiring banks without going through the time-honored
chartering process, you had the acquisition of one bank and the
controlling interest of another through the hypothecation of bank
ing stock.
That was one reason why you had the amendments to the Bank
Merger Act, the Bank Holding Company Act, and the like; it was
to get around the restrictions of the pre-World War laws, but im
perceptibly everything else changed with it, including the role and
particularly the perception of the directors themselves as to their
role as directors.
WThat used to be called a set-apart trust, became a venture to
make money.

(1)



Boards of directors, when they function properly, can be the
number one bulwark against insider shenanigans and that is what
the system was predicated on originally, corrupt management, ille
gal and unsafe banking practices.
Unfortunately, all too many directors bring to the table only one
thing—a huge rubber stamp with one word "yes>" for all manage
ment decisions.
As a matter of fact, the common thread to all the hearings that I
have presided over has been, in the case of the S&L's, the role of
the outside and inside directors. In most of the cases we had here,
the bank managers were running the show and the directors were
very casual, almost as if they were on the sideline.
Most of the BCCI/ First American news stories have focused on
the personalities of Clark Clifford and Robert Altman and what
they knew, when they knew it

,

and who they told.
Today, we have before us another group of First American insid
ers, the board of directors.
They did not sit on the First American board by accident. They
were handpicked by Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman.
We are interested in what they knew about BCCI.
We are not interested from the standpoint of culpability, but I,

for one, am particularly interested in knowing how the directors
looked upon themselves in their role as members of the board of
directors, and what it was that they had an opportunity to view or
didn't have an opportunity to view.
We want to explore generally the role the directors took in the
acquisition made by First American.
Most importantly, we need to know the relationships between
the board and the bank's regulators—the Federal Reserve and the
Office of the Comptroller of the Currency.
Did the regulators raise question with the directors about BCCI
or Middle East investments in general or some of the others?
What was the flow of information between regulators and the
board and how vigorous were the regulators in their dealings with
the board of directors?
This committee has subpoenaed thousands of documents in the
course of the investigation.
We are still combing through the paper as we plan additional
hearings in the coming months with the final goal of discharging
legislative responsibilities.
We are not a judicial body, an investigatory body, or a prosecuto
rial body, and we don't intend to even remotely partake of those
activities.
Most of the questions remain unanswered and it is the obligation
of this committee to fully explore the entire role of BCCI in this
country.
Since we began our investigation of the Banca Nazionale del
Lavoro about 2 years ago, which I consider a far more egregious
case of the inadequacy of our laws and screening in the regulatory
process with regard to foreign financial and banking activities in
our country, Congress and the public focused some attention on the
serious problems emerging from foreign banking interests in this
Nation and the apathetic approach of our regulators to these prob
lems.



I think that as in the case of the S&Ls, the Congress cannot ab
solve itself of responsibility here.
This committee in particular, should have held hearings— in fact,
I don't think any later than the famous Hunt Commission report
in 1969.
That was a clear signal with very specific recommendations,
some of which we're barely coming around to now.
Pending before the House at the moment is a major revision of
laws relating to foreign banking and these hearings may lead to
additional amendments to that legislation, as we asked the regula
tors not long ago to join us on a priority basis.
We know that not only BCCI, BNL, and Lord only knows how
many others, are infiltrating the thrift industry and banking indus
try through major investments in some Florida corporations like
Centrust.
Of course, we need to look into that. We intend to.
We have had that on the books since last year.
We haven't completed the S&L investigation.
This committee has yet to issue a full report, and we haven't if
we don't have as yet fully adduced all the evidentiary and docu
mentary matters to have a full knowledge of what we would report
and recommend.
The committee must also press forward in getting to the bottom
of the Justice Department's handling of the BNL and BCCI fiascos.
The American people, I am convinced, expect this committee to
go beyond the headlines, and this morning's hearing is a good ex
ample.
I have always felt that probably the most important force in our
society is the news-disseminating agencies, both press as well as
electronic. The real power is there, and we can't nor should we
even try to remotely direct it, but if they are not on the ball and
not interested or if they are not equipped and prepared to know
what to look for, and if the Congress also doesn't have hearings,
then we are in a bad fix as far as the American public is con
cerned.
So we intend to continue.
I am going to indulge my colleagues and the witnesses on some
thing here.
I am going to quote: "Gambling is a business now where formerly
it was a disreputable excitement. Legislative bribery and corrup
tion were looked upon as antiquated misdemeanors. Governments
and ministries no longer buy the raw material of legislation, at
least not openly or with cash on hand.
"The same cannot be said of individuals and corporations, where
they have of late not infrequently found the supply of legislation in
the market even in excess of the demands.
"This strange conflict convulsed the money markets, occupied
the courts, agitated legislators, and perplexed the country.
"For Americans, they involve many questions.
"They touch very nearly the foundation of common truth and
honesty without which that health, the public opinion, cannot
exist, which is the life's breath of our whole political system.



"A directorship in certain great corporations has come to be re
garded as a situation in which to make a fortune, the possession of
which is no longer dishonorable.
"The method of accumulation is both simple and safe.
"It consists in giving contracts to a trustee of one's own trustee
as an individual, or in speculating in the property of one's set-a
part trust, or in using the funds confided to one's charge as treas
urer or otherwise, to gamble with the real owners of those funds
for their own property and that with cards packed in advance at
that.
"These proceedings are looked upon as hardly reprehensible, yet
they strike at the very foundation of existing society.
"The theory of the representation, whether it's politics or busi
ness, is of the essence of modern development.
"Our whole system rests upon the sanctity of the fiduciary rela
tions.
"Whoever betrays them, a director of a railroad, no less than a
Member of Congress or the trustee of an orphan's asylum, is a
common enemy of every man, woman and child who lives under
representative Government.
"The unscrupulous director is far less entitled to mercy than the
ordinary gambler, continuing as he does the character of a traitor
with the acts of a thief.
"No acute moral sensibility on this point, however, has for some
years troubled Wall Street, nor indeed the country at large."
Gentlemen, that was written in 1869 by Charles Francis Adams,
Jr., one of our great golden age historians.
He was writing as a result of the hearings that the newly consti
tuted Committee on Banking and Currency held as a result of the
1865 National Currency Act. The committee was chaired by James
A. Garfield, later to be President. Two historians, Henry Adams
and Charles Francis, were able to report and avoid the threats to
their lives, then common in that day and time, and write in the
publications and journals in order to inform the people. But they
wrote on the basis of the hearings that James A. Garfield first had
to hold after the Civil War.
So you can see how our country has been perplexed and con
vulsed. Today, gentlemen, it is not my intention to read a lecture
or a sermon, but I do think that we have to emphasize and reem-
phasize and perhaps there is a legislative responsibility where we
will have to go in and define.
It wasn't until just about a month ago that the Chairman of
FDIC saw fit to say that he was going to announce new ethics
rules.
Well, like in the case of Congress, the Constitution says we have
to be 25 years of age by the time we get elected up here.
If we need a code of ethics, by that time it is too late.
If we don't know the difference between right and wrong and a
trust, we never will and no code is going to govern us unless we do
it ourselves.
I thank my colleagues for indulging in this lengthy presentation.
[The prepared statement of Chairman Gonzalez can be found in
the appendix.]
Mr. Wylie. Very interesting, Mr. Chairman, and fascinating.



I want to commend you for continuing the committee's investiga
tion into the BCCI scandal.
I believe that the witnesses before us today can provide very
useful information on BCCI's role with respect to the board and
management of First American.
As we discussed at earlier hearings, directors and management
at the institution have a duty to investigate elements of miscon
duct of an institution and I believe that we need to learn today
how the gentlemen before us have fulfilled those duties and respon
sibilities.
I would give a special welcome to our former House colleague,
Senator Mathias, who will appear before us, and we will hear his
testimony. It would seem that his actions, while he was on the
board of First American, led to the removal of Mr. Clifford and Mr.
Altman from the bank, and it appears that Senator Mathias acted
swiftly and decisively when wrongdoing was uncovered there. I
look forward to hearing your rendition, Senator, as to how and why
Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman were removed from First American's
board.
Mr. Chairman, I believe that the committee has gone a long way
in its investigation of First American and you have truly let the
chips fall where they may. You and your staff are to be commend
ed for that, and I would like to give my strong continuing support
to the committee's investigation and to delving deeper into this
scandal, and you have indicated that you are going to do that. I
still fear that the committee has only scratched the surface of
BCCI's activities in the United States.
For example, representatives of the Federal Reserve have told
me that the two most crucial sets of documents for the committee
to review are the Clifford & Warnke privileged documents, and the
documents that are to be found in the BCCI Washington office. To
date, the Banking Committee staff has not had access to those doc
uments. While Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman promised production of
the law firm documents to the committee, they have not been
forthcoming and these records, I think, are crucial to the commit
tee's understanding of the BCCI affair and must be thoroughly re
viewed by our committee staff.
Moreover, the testimony heard so far raises as many questions as
answers to me. I think the committee needs to hear a wide variety
of additional witnesses in order to complete our understanding of
BCCI and its relationship with First American.
There are several classes of witnesses I would encourage the
committee to call. First, I believe there are several former employ
ees of First American and BCCI who would be willing to cooperate
with this committee. They should have inside knowledge of BCCI's
U.S. affairs and its relationship.
Second, other regulators and Government officials should be
brought before this committee. I don't believe that the Federal Re
serve was the only agency responsible for BCCI's activity in this
country and we should hear from other responsible Government of
ficials.
Third, I believe that State regulators should be called to testify.
They played a key role in the regulation of foreign banks in this
country and still do.
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Fourth, I believe that we need to call some of the financial king
pins who BCCI dealt with in this country, and I am pleased to hear
you say, Mr. Chairman, that we will hear from Centrust officials.
Individuals such as Bert Lance, Ghaith Pharaon, and David Paul
should not escape this committee's inquiry.
Finally, I believe that the committee must determine whether
BCCI exercised improper political influence in this country.
BCCI's State political activities have been well documented in
Georgia and questions still exist concerning its oversized Washing
ton office. I would like to note that Federal court pleadings filed in
early August against three of the witnesses before us contain the
statement that BCCI made or arranged for loans by First American
to prominent officials in amounts and on generous terms not other
wise justified. We ought to look into that. The committee ought to
get to the bottom of a statement like that to see if there is any
smoke or fire. If there was political wrongdoing, then it is our duty
to shed some light on those activities regardless of party affiliation.
Thank you again, Mr. Chairman, for holding these hearings.
I look forward to hearing our witnesses today and continuing our
work together on this very important investigation.
The Chairman. I want to acknowledge your great cooperation
and help.
As a matter of fact, several months ago, you had suggested that
we look into BCCI at that time and only the fact that we have had
some immediate, urgent actions facing us—we had the RTC fund
ing, now we have the banking bill—but even at that, we are still
having hearings on bank mergers as we have had this week and we
are going to continue.
Some of the documents you referred to—I want to remind you
that the Federal Reserve Board is conducting its own investigation,
and they have possession of some documents, and the district attor
ney in Manhattan has also been there commanding some of the
documents.
But we don't intend to be deprived of anything this committee
needs and if necessary we will insist the subpoenas be honored.
Mr. Wylie. I am not suggesting at all that we haven't been very
diligent in our investigation of BCCI and other agencies, other fi
nancial institutions, Mr. Chairman.
I know that we have indeed had a full platter of work in the ses
sion.
The Chairman. I think the gentleman has a right to be con
cerned.
Mr. Annunzio.
Mr. Annunzio. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
You mentioned about the RTC facing us. As you know, we still
have the RTC problem facing the committee. Mr. Chairman, I want
to congratulate you once again for your relentless effort to seek the
truth in this investigation. You have been fair and honorable to
the witnesses, fair to the committee.
In the end, I am hopeful that we will get some measure of the
truth to take to the American people, and that is primarily due to
your outstanding effort that you have been putting forth.
I don't have a prepared statement, but I want to say to the dis
tinguished panel that is present this morning, our biggest problem,



that I have found, and the country is that we have too many direc
tors on these boards that don't ask any questions.
If they had asked questions, we wouldn't be here today, because
some of the problems could be resolved. Another thing that is hap
pening is that we have members of the board who abused their po
sitions for gain. And that is another problem that the American
people don't understand, as to the whys and wherefores. I think
this is today, you are all directors—you should tell us how much
money you were paid as a director.
You should tell us your duties, what did you do for that money
that you received as a director? And you should also try to make
the American people understand what your job is.
You know, I have found, when I go home to my district, "Con
gressman, you are doing a good job on the specifics, but very few
directors are going to jail."
What has happened to our Justice Department? We have laws,
we have regulations. We have means of dealing with directors, but
it seems that many years, that that particular problem has not
been examined closely, has not been pursued by the Justice Depart
ment.
You are here this morning, and I am looking forward to your tes
timony. Please try to tell us what you do, what your duties are so
the American people can hear it on television, so the American
people can read it in our reports. I would like to know about the
duty of a director. They would like to know how much money he
makes, what does he do with the contacts, and so forth.
Mr. Chairman, I associate myself with your remarks, and I con
gratulate you.
The Chairman. Thank you very much.
Mr. McCandless.
Mr. McCandless. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I have a couple of thoughts I would like to leave with our panel.
Having followed this rather closely, it appears to me that there are
areas here in which we need to take a look at possible legislative
remedies.
We have a group of outstanding national personalities who are
gathered together for the purpose of creating a financial institution
which in itself creates an atmosphere on the part of the regulators
that may or may not represent what it is that is in the best inter
est of our financial institutions.
And as a result of that concentration of years and reflections on
our society, the regulators make certain assumptions that, because
of their personalities, there is maybe not the need to do on a daily,
weekly, or in the preliminary period what would normally be done
if we did not have the type of people that are involved here.
Taking a little liberty, Mr. Chairman, back during World War II,
a gunnery sergeant in a boot camp told me, and he had just gotten
out of the hospital, "Assume nothing, and you will never get your
rear ends shot off." That was excellent advice, but I am afraid that
in the case of this subject, possibly some of our regulators assumed
many things that they should not have assumed during the execu
tion and daily activities relating to their responsibility of oversight.
I must say, in candidness, that in listening to Mr. Clifford subse
quently, and reading what followed, that particular phrase that I
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just recently referred to must some way, somehow enter into the
relationship that the board of directors had and the executive
branch of that organization, assuming again that because they had
gathered together that everything was all right and that they
didn't have an individual or collective responsibility to not only the
institution that they represented as a board of directors, but to the
regulatory system and the United States and the financial institu
tions.
If there is anything that anybody would like to say in terms of a
rebuttal on the panel, I am more than interested in hearing it.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Thank you, sir.
Mr. Kennedy.
Mr. Kennedy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you again for
holding this hearing. I think going back a couple of years now, you
have been insistent on pursuing the responsibility of the individ
uals on boards of directors, and viewing that as a central problem
to much of the banking ills and savings and loan ills that have
beset the country, and I want to thank you for continuing your ef
forts in that regard and for gaining this committee and the country
a better understanding of the responsibilities of boards of directors
of these institutions.
I have looked through the testimony that the witnesses before us
have provided the committee, and it would appear in their testimo
ny that they very much distance themselves from understanding
the relationship between BCCI and First American.
I think it is obviously going to be up to individual members of
this panel to determine their feelings on that issue. But I think we
ought to be concerned, as has been brought to my attention over
the course of the last week or two of the concern on behalf of many
of the depositors.
I wonder whether or not that ought to be addressed even briefly
by this panel, that there are still a great many depositors in this
area that have money in this institution who are extremely wor
ried about those funds.
I, as late as last evening, had a labor union that had deposits in
this institution very concerned about their deposits, and individ
uals as well. I am sure Mr. Moran, representing this area, probably
has had many calls as well. It seems that we ought to be showing
some concern and reminding those individuals out there that they
still are covered up to $100,000, that this has been a relatively
healthy institution, it has gotten into some problems in the real
estate industry, but it hasn't cost the taxpayers a penny.
I want to make sure that as we pursue the role of the directors,
that we also don't create a situation having people so scared that
there will be a run on the bank or difficulties of that manner.
I want to thank you for holding these hearings, and for pursuing
the concerns that we all have.
I also want to thank the witnesses and make sure that we reas
sure the depositors of the facts, that their deposits will be covered
as well.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Thank you.
Mr. Armey.



Mr. Armey. No, thank you.
The Chairman. Mr. LaRocco.
Mr. LaRocco. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to add to the voices of my colleagues, and thank you for
holding these hearings. I think that our central objective today
must be to learn whether U.S. State and Federal banking regula
tors have appropriate authority to monitor and control foreign
banks' relationships with American banks, and to learn whether
this has been used appropriately and aggressively in this case.
I know the prosecutors are looking into what happened in the
past. As legislators, our job is to figure out what to do in the
future. I think that we especially need to determine whether the
actions we took in H.R. 6, at the request of Chairman Gonzalez and
the Federal Reserve regarding foreign banking, were sufficient. If
they were not, we need to find the best ways to strengthen them.
We need to determine not only what First American officials
knew, and whether they knew it, but also what our regulators
knew and when they knew it. We need to look at the larger ques
tion of whether U.S. regulators can adequately cope with foreign-
owned banks operating in the United States when information
from overseas is hard to verify, and extradition treaties are often
inadequate to allow foreign violators to be penalized.
I am sure that members will try to answer these questions as
this week's hearings progress.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Mr. Riggs.
Mr. Riggs. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, and thank you for the
opportunity. I just would like to greet our distinguished panelists
this morning, and recollect back to the first hearing that this com
mittee had on the big First American Bankshares relationship or
controversy, and recall that Mr. Clifford that day, under repeated
questioning from this panel, insisted that in characterizing the
board at First American Bankshares as—insisted that it was an ac
tivist, hands-on type of board, not a passive caretaker board, that it
was a board very much in control of and aware of day-to-day oper
ations and management decisions at First American.
So, I hope in that vein that we will be able to probe somewhat
today as to exactly whether or not this is an activist, hands-on
board as described by Mr. Clifford, and also at the same time deter
mine the level of your awareness as to the links or contacts be
tween BCCI and First American, whether or not—obviously, you
have disavowed any direct knowledge of those links in your written
statements, but whether or not, frankly, circumstances should have
suggested more concern than was demonstrated by the board, given
your fiduciary obligations as board members.
I appreciate the opportunity to pursue that line of questioning
this morning, and appreciate your availability.
The Chairman. Mr. Moran.
Mr. Moran. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, particularly because of the fact that many of the
administrators and depositors of First American Banks in the
Washington area are my constituents, I am especially grateful for
the fact that you have shown the kind of diligent scrutiny of the
BCCI scandal that you have. I know that those depositors are ap
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preciative of what this committee has done, and Mr. Annunzio's
subcommittee, as well.
But it is terribly important that we separate the scandalous ac
tivity on the part of BCCI from the activities of First American
Bank. The drug running and the money laundering and the fraud
ulent activity that clearly has gone on on the part of BCCI has not
occurred with any of First American Bank's deposits. The fact is
that First American Bank has operated in as responsible a manner
as the other banks in this area.
We clearly need to get at the ways in which BCCI was able to
acquire this kind of shadow ownership and control of First Ameri
can Bank, but that does not mean that they used that control to
commit any kind of illicit activity.
So it is terribly important—and I know you agree with me, Mr.
Chairman —that the depositors in First American Bank in Virgin
ia, DC, and Maryland know that their money is safe and secure
and being properly accounted for. So I would hope, in addition to
getting at the bottom of what has occurred, and we cannot allow
ever to occur again, we also make clear that distinction.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Thank you, Mr. Moran.
Mr. Slattery.
Mr. Slattery. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I too would like to join
in recognizing the vigor that you have pursued this matter with,
Mr. Chairman. I think all of my colleagues on both sides of the po
litical aisle have been impressed by your willingness to vigorously
pursue the truth, regardless of where it leads us; and I commend
you for that.
Mr. Chairman, the reason I think this matter is so important to
the people of this country is because it is critical at this time when
we are considering major bank reform legislation that we get a
handle on exactly what our regulatory agencies can do to protect
the citizens of this country and to assure that our banking industry
is run in a safe, sound, honest manner.
I think that this case raises serious questions about what has
gone on within the various regulatory agencies of this particular
administration. I am particularly interested, and I applaud Mr.
Wylie's observation that we should call before this committee other
agencies —particularly the CIA. I am curious as to why the CIA—
and I haven't heard anybody respond adequately to this point—
why the CIA was apparently knowledgeable of certain BCCI activi
ties, illicit activities in this country and around the world, and for
whatever reason, neglected to notify the Department of Justice, the
Federal Reserve, the Department of the Treasury. I don't under
stand why this happened.
Why didn't existing government agencies share the information
that they had with you folks as directors of the bank, even, and
inquire as to what was going on?
So I think that it is very important for us to get a handle on just
what our regulatory agencies can realistically be expected to do, es
pecially with regard to foreign-owned financial institutions.
So those are the areas that I would like to see some focus on.
Again, Mr. Chairman, I thank you for continuing your pursuit of
the truth in this matter.
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And I want to also associate myself with the remarks made by
my friend from Virginia and my friend from Massachusetts in indi
cating that the depositors at First American in this area and
around the country in their various depositor facilities want to
know that their deposits are safe. I hope that this hearing and the
focus on this BCCI problem does not create panic out there with
the depositors in First American, and I think it is important for us
to separate the banking activities of BCCI from First American. It
is very important that we make that distinction.
So, Mr. Chairman, I am anxious to hear from the witnesses
today; and I am particularly interested also in their observation of
who hired Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman and who could have fired
Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman. I am also curious about what they
think about all this business, especially with respect to the loans. I
look forward to your testimony.
Thank you again, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Mr. Slattery, if you will yield, the gentleman will
recall that this committee joined me in voting for subpoenas, in
cluding documents from the CIA. It has created quite an upheaval
over there in those labyrinthine facilities.
Also, we have worked with the Intelligence Committee and
Chairman McCurdy, but at this point, we don't know yet—the
staffs have been meeting diligently with CIA to make sure that the
documents we have subpoenaed are all within the proper scope of
the congressional right to know.
But I wanted to tell you that, of course
Mr. Slattery. Mr. Chairman, if I might respond, I am aware of
what you just observed. The only point that I was making is that,
as we sit here today, it is my opinion that we don't have a satisfac
tory explanation, shall we say, from the CIA; and this is a matter,
frankly, that I believe that the President of the United States
should weigh into. He has mysteriously sort of disappeared on this
question.
The President of the United States is responsible for what hap
pens at the CIA; it reports to him. The Department of Justice and
the Department of the Treasury report to the President. These are
matters that I believe the White House ought to get involved in,
and offer an explanation to the American public as to what hap
pened within the executive branch of government.
Mr. Chairman, I appreciate your vigorous pursuit of the truth.
The Chairman. I had better not pursue that, because I think we
are going into other areas that I think we would be exceeding —all
I can tell you is that with respect to that, we are harmoniously
working with the Committee on Intelligence.
But anyway, gentlemen, the committee is operating under House
rules 10 and 11, in its investigative capacity, that is, for legislative
purposes. So I am going to ask you to stand and raise your right
hands.

[Witnesses sworn.]
The Chairman. Thank you.
Senator, let me say that I never dreamed you had gone from the
political to the banking world until I read your name in the news
paper not too long ago. But I recall with a great deal of nostalgia
and pleasure when we first met. You may have forgotten.
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I was newly arrived in the Congress, and we met at the old gym
in the Longworth Building, and I would see you almost every day.
You would come in in a big hurry and, now and then, we would
converse; and you were rushing back to your district in Maryland.
Then, subsequent to that, of course, you successfully ran and got
elected to the U.S. Senate. So it is a pleasure to see you. We want
you to know that, first, we are grateful to you for your cooperation.
We sent an invitation letter to you, as well as the other gentlemen;
and we are very pleased and thankful that you responded in a har
monious and cooperative way. We do take note of that.
If there is no objection from the other panelists we will recognize
you first, if you have a statement, Senator.

STATEMENT OF CHARLES McC. MATHIAS, JR., DIRECTOR, FIRST
AMERICAN BANKSHARES

Mr. Mathias. Thank you very, much, Mr. Chairman and mem
bers of the committee.
Mr. Chairman, just let me say, I remember those early days very
well.
The Chairman. I don't know if you were here by the time we got
the new gym in the Rayburn Building, but you will remember the
old gym, a small room. I think it could fit in a corner over there.
I always thought— in fact, I respected very much your fitness and
your desire to stay that way. I am delighted to see that you look
very good. But I don't know if you ever enjoyed the benefit of the
House gym after the Rayburn Building was open.
So, anyway, I am glad you do remember.
Mr. Moran. Mr. Chairman, Senator Mathias suggested that
maybe a few less of those Senate receptions has an effect on his
health, too, why he looks so healthy.
Mr. Mathias. It looks to me as if the chairman is doing pretty
well himself.
Mr. Chairman, I currently serve as a member of the board of di
rectors at First American Bankshares, and I am chairman of a spe
cial oversight committee of the board, the chartering activities of
which I will describe in a few minutes.
I am also a member of the board of directors of First American
Bank of Maryland, and it is in my capacity as a member of the
board of Bankshares, as well as the chairman of the Special Over
sight Committee of Bankshares, that I appear before the committee
today.
And if I may, Mr. Chairman, I would like to introduce the others
who are with me: Jack Beddow, Paul Adams, Vincent Scoffone, and
Charles Stauffacher.
Jack Beddow on my right is the chief executive officer and a di
rector of the First American Bankshares.
Paul Adams is the chief operating officer and also a director of
Bankshares.
Vince Scoffone is senior vice president and treasurer, and
Charles Stauffacher served as an outside director of First American
Bankshares since February 1989.
I appear today at your invitation, and I welcome this opportunity
to respond with facts about First American to some of the intense
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publicity concerning the Bank of Credit and Commerce Interna
tional, which is commonly called BCCI.
We hope to make it clear to you and to the public that First
American's banks have not committed any wrongful or improper
banking practices and that their operations are not in any way
controlled by BCCI.
We appear today on behalf of what is the leading financial insti
tution in the Washington area and its many dedicated and profes
sional officers, directors, and employees.
Our banks are fortunate to serve several outstanding communi
ties up and down the eastern seaboard of this country and to par
ticipate especially in the growth and development that has oc
curred in the greater Washington area.
Having had, as the chairman recalls, the privilege of represent
ing the people of Maryland in the Congress, I take a particular in
terest in First American's service to the people of Maryland.
I would pause just to comment that First American is really a
part of American banking history because it is one of the oldest
American bank holding companies.
It was originally incorporated as the Morris Plan Corp. of Amer
ica, and it was famous nationwide.
In another period with different ownership, it traded under the
name of Financial General. Of late, the significant accomplish
ments of the employees of this long established institution on
behalf of the communities that it serves have been completely ig
nored. X
And instead, the institution has been broadly and unfairly ma
ligned as a result of events that are external to it and beyond the
control or influence of the people who have served the bank so loy
ally.
My own involvement with First American began in 1987 after
my service in the Senate had ended. Clark Clifford, whom I have
known for many years, invited me to join the board of First Ameri
can Bankshares and First American Bank of Maryland.
I was willing to accept this responsibility in part because I
viewed this as a way to continue to be involved with the communi
ty that I formerly represented.
Although I intend to speak at greater length about my role as a
director of First American Bankshares, I would like to speak first
about my experience with the First American Bank of Maryland
because it involved the direct oversight of banking operations and I
think addresses some of the interests expressed by committee mem
bers already this morning.
My experience at First American Bank of Maryland, I think, is
also very germane to the issue of whether BCCI controlled First
American, a question on which there has been considerable specu
lation and investigation.
First American Bank of Maryland is one of the seven subsidiary
banks that serves thousands of communities from New York to
Florida.
In total, these banks employ about 5,500 people. Some of these
employees, for instance, like Jack Beddow, who is here today,
worked for First American before it was First American.
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Changes of name, changes of corporate ownership, haven't inter
rupted the consistent service of these people. The primary business
of this institution has always been retail, local banking.
The Maryland bank, for instance, has over 100,000 deposit ac
counts and about 30,000 loan accounts of various types.
The Maryland bank has its own independent board composed of
conscientious directors, many of whom I have been fortunate to
know for years.
In my experience, the officers and directors of First American
Bank of Maryland have managed their own operations and have
made their own decisions with very little or no input from above.
Paul Adams, who is here today, was the President of the Mary
land bank from 1982 to 1989, when he moved up to become the
Chief Financial officer of First American Bankshares.
Paul did a masterful job of leading the bank in Maryland. When
Paul became president of the Maryland bank in 1982, it was a mar
ginally profitable bank. Today, the First American Bank of Mary
land is a well capitalized bank with $1.5 billion in assets, which is
nearly six times the size when Paul took it over.
The bank accomplished this feat by participating in and by fos
tering the dramatic growth that has occurred in the northern and
eastern parameters of the Washington metropolitan area and along
the industrial corridor that connects Washington to Baltimore.
I think it is fair to say that the Maryland bank has become an
integral part of these communities. But the Maryland bank is not
alone in this accomplishment.
Each of the subsidiary banks has independent, dedicated leader
ship that has served its respective communities well.
Our efforts have always been aimed principally at the retail
level, serving many small depositors and customers.
The First American banks together have close to 1 million depos
it accounts and half a million outstanding loans. Our commitment
to the communities that we serve is particularly evident in the
lending and investment decisions made by the First American
Bank.
You will recall, Mr. Chairman, that in the late 1970's, the Con
gress passed what I viewed as long needed legislation, entitled the
Community Reinvestment Act. I am sure the chairman remembers
that very well.
As you know, this legislation requires banks to meet certain min
imum levels of investment in low-to-moderate income housing
projects and in loans to low-or-moderate income individuals within
the bank's community.
First American has been a leader in achieving the goals of this
legislation. Acting, again, through the subsidiary banks, First
American has reinvested at every economic level of the communi
ties it serves.
For instance, as of August 30, 1990, the three subsidiary banks in
the greater Washington area alone have invested nearly $1.4 bil
lion in CRA qualified projects.
I think it is this kind of activity, not involvement in BCCI's
wrongdoing, that characterizes First American's operations.
Those of us sitting here who are familiar with the real day-to-day
operations of First American's banks, as well as the thousands of
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employees who have devoted their professional lives to this work,
know that the allegations that BCCI controlled the operations of
First American banks are extremely unfair and injurious to the
good name of our banks and to their employees.
Indeed, we find it particularly upsetting that speculation con
cerning BCCI operational control of First American continues to be
offered when William Taylor, the Staff Director of the Federal Re
serves Division of Banking Supervision and Regulations, just this
Tuesday again confirmed in testimony to the Senate that in spite
of exhaustive investigative effort, the Federal Reserve has been
unable to find any exercise of operational control by BCCI over
First American.
Now, all of the efforts of these subsidiary banks are tied together
through the parent holding company, which is First American
Bankshares.
Unlike many bank holding companies, First American employs a
significant operational staff of approximately 300 people. Their re
spective functions relate generally to functions at the subsidiary
banks.
For instance, Bankshares has its own separate loan review func
tion, the purpose of which is to review the lending activity at each
of the subsidiaries to assure that company loan policy is being fol
lowed and that loans are properly risk rated.
Similarly, Bankshares has its own audit staff which audits the
activities of all of the banks. It is my judgment that First Ameri
can Bankshares, like the subsidiary banks, is staffed by prudent
and attentive officers and directors.
When I joined the board of Bankshares in 1987, it had already
grown to be the largest bank holding company in the Washington
area with total assets in excess of $9 billion, which is up from $2.6
billion in 1982.
On a consolidated basis, the performance of our banks during my
first SVz years from 1987 through mid-1990 was solid and profita
ble.
During this period, the exceptional performance of the Virginia,
Washington, and Maryland banks was offset to some extent by
what I have to characterize as disappointing earnings results from
the New York and the Georgia operations.
It was our understanding, however, that First American's invest
ment in its New York and Georgia banks reflected strategic deci
sions that were favored by our parent holding company, Credit and
Commerce American Holdings, commonly called CCAH, and its
shareholders.
Moreover, First American's overall asset quality during this
period remained exceptionally high. At the beginning of 1990,
Bankshares had $11 billion in assets, and it ranked among the 50
largest commercial banks in the United States.
At the end of the first quarter of 1990, all of the indicators sug
gested that the bank was well positioned for the future.
And this, Mr. Chairman, was not just the opinion of First Ameri
can's directors; it was the opinion of the Federal Reserve Board.
In particular, the examiners at the Federal Reserve informed the
board of directors in February 1990 that, although operating
income had declined slightly, total assets had increased 15.8 per
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cent since the prior year's inspection, and that the net interest
margin of the company was in line with its peer group banks.
The Federal Reserve concluded that First American Bankshares
was fundamentally sound, with some modest weaknesses that were
correctable in the normal course of business.
Now as we all know, since that time, the country as a whole and
the Washington region in particular have experienced a serious re
cession, which has been especially hard on real estate values in the
Washington area.
By the end of 1990, First American had realized significant losses
for the year from its banking operations for the first time in its
history. There has been much debate and commentary on the cause
of this recession, on the overall health of our economy, and on the
consequences to the banking system of past changes in Federal leg
islation.
I think these issues are beyond the scope of my testimony today.
But I do wish to stress that the losses experienced in this past year
by First American are due largely to the external forces and events
which could be neither controlled, nor for that matter, very easily
anticipated by First American's managers or directors.
Fortunately, First American, unlike many other financial insti
tutions, has a solid capital base that will help it to endure the eco
nomic adversity currently faced by virtually all banks. Now, the
challenges that the past year has brought to First American have,
of course, not been limited to the economic problems that have af
fected the entire industry, that have affected all banks.
Beginning in May 1990, the ownership of First American's
parent became a subject of considerable media and congressional
attention. As I indicated earlier, when I left the Senate at the end
of 1986, Mr. Clifford asked me to become a member only of the
board of the Maryland Bank and the Bankshares board.
He did not invite me to become a member of any of the senior
holding companies above Bankshares. I have attached as an exhibit
to this testimony an organizational chart that illustrates the rela
tionship of First American Bankshares to its senior holding compa
nies and to its subsidiary banks.
I hope that members of the committee, Mr. Chairman, have that
chart available, because I think it is a valuable illustration of that
relationship.
The Chairman. We can include that in the record, if you wish,
sir.
Mr. Mathias. Yes, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Hearing no objection, it is so ordered.
[The information referred to can be found in the appendix.]
Mr. Mathias. I provide it because I think it is important to have
an understanding of the organizational hierarchy and the accompa
nying allocation of authority and responsibility which is essential
for an intelligent discussion of the concern of this committee.
As you know, First American Bankshares is a privately-owned
bank holding company. And as this exhibit indicates, the stock of
First American Bankshares is 100-percent owned by First Ameri
can Corp.
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Mr. Moran. Mr. Chairman, could we get a copy of that, perhaps
the staff might Xerox it? I don't think it is in the material that we
were given.
The Chairman. No, it is not in the material, but we have put it
in the record. If the gentleman
Mr. Moran. I understand. But if Senator Mathias is going to be
pointing to it

,
it might be useful to follow it.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Excuse me for the interruption.
Mr. Mathias. To repeat, Mr. Chairman, the stock of First Ameri
can Bankshares is 100-percent owned by First American Corp.,
which in turn is 100-percent owned by Credit and Commerce Amer
ican Investment, which is sometimes referred to as CCAI, and that
in turn is 100-percent owned by Credit and Commerce American
Holdings, or CCAH. And it is this ultimate parent, CCAH, which in
turn is owned by the individual shareholders.
Until recently, the quarterly meetings of Bankshares that I at
tended focused almost exclusively on the financial results of the
subsidiary banks.
There was no discussion of the operations of the senior holding
companies. Nor, until recently, was there discussion of shareholder
satisfaction with Bankshares' performance.

I can recall one conversation with Clark Clifford, prior to accept
ing a position on the Bankshares board, during which I had in
quired about the shareholders. He responded that they were the
most wonderful people.
He said they were very wealthy individuals who had entrusted
the operation of First American completely to him, who never
interfered in his management of the institution, and who were in
the investment for the long term. And he said that their attitude
was so firm on this point that they did not even seek dividends, but
instead wanted the earnings reinvested to expand the bank.

I also understood, generally, that the shareholders sought some
degree of anonymity, and that Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman would
and, in fact, did control communications with them.
So accordingly, until very recently as I will soon describe, I had
no contact with any of the shareholders. Communications with the
shareholders were conducted exclusively at the CCAH level, which
you can see on the chart, under the direction of Messrs. Clifford
and Altman.

I understand that the corporate records of CCAH were main
tained at the law firm of Clifford and Warnke, and were not kept
in First American offices.

It is, of course, the alleged relationship between this senior hold
ing company, CCAH, and BCCI that has been the subject of so
much attention which has unfairly affected the First American
banks.
Now it was in May 1990 that the ownership of CCAH became the
subject of renewed interest. Regardies magazine featured on its
cover a picture of Sheikh Zayed, apparently to suggest the author's
view that the bank was improperly owned by overseas interests.

I was aware that First American's parent corporation was owned
by Middle Eastern investors, but I was not then, and I am not now,
opposed to foreign ownership of U.S. corporations, whether they be
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financial institutions or other businesses, because free movement of
capital is essential to the health of our system.
In my view, regulation discriminating against foreign capital
would be morally offensive and economically disastrous. The fact of
foreign investment in First American's parent corporation was not
troubling to me as a director, or for that matter as a citizen. But
the article did, however, raise certain questions that I and others
at First American viewed very seriously concerning the possible in
volvement of First American in BCCI money laundering activity
and the possible influence of BCCI over First American's lending
decisions.
There were some prior allegations of a connection between BCCI
and First American that surfaced following the indictment of BCCI
and certain of its officers on charges of money laundering in Octo
ber 1988. And in a letter to the board of directors, the president
and chief executive officer and the employees of First American,
Clark Clifford denied that BCCI had ever had any financial inter
est of any kind in First American or that First American had ever
had a financial interest of any kind in BCCI.
Several months later, the Federal Reserve appeared to confirm
Mr. Clifford's statement of that relationship between BCCI, the in
dividual shareholders and First American.
I would note, Mr. Chairman, that it was at the First American
board of directors' meeting that was held in February 1989, that
officials of the Federal Reserve reported to the board that the staff
of the Federal Reserve had completed a special review of the rela
tionships between BCCI and First American in connection with the
application by First American to acquire Bank of Escambia.
The investigation, which was discussed with this committee, I be
lieve, in recent testimony by officials from the Federal Reserve,
concluded that there was no evidence of BCCI ownership or control
of First American, inconsistent with the representation that had
been made of the original acquisition, and that First American's
corresponding banking relationships with BCCI were conducted in
the ordinary course of business and were appropriately monitored.
The Federal Reserve conclusions were reported to the board of
directors by the Vice President of the Federal Reserve Board of
Richmond, Mr. Lloyd W. Bostian. Nevertheless, with allegations of
improprieties relating to BCCI resurfaced in 1990 with the publica
tion of the Regardies article, First American's chief auditor, James
Lewis, was asked to conduct a thorough audit of First American's
operations.
This audit, which began in May 1990 and concluded in December
1990, involved an extensive review of transactions with BCCI. It
found no adverse financial effects on First American by reason of
these transactions, and it found no flow of funds indicative of
money laundering. It also found no evidence that any loan deci
sions were being controlled by BCCI.
The results of this audit were consistent with the findings of the
Federal Reserve, as explained to this committee in testimony 2
weeks ago by Mr. Robert P. Black, the President of the Federal Re
serve Bank of Richmond.
Mr. Black indicated that since the Federal Reserve received the
first tangible evidence of BCCI loans to shareholders in late 1990, a
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comprehensive, coordinated and simultaneous inspection of the
holding company and examinations of the subsidiary banks had oc
curred that required 52 examiners from all 12 Federal Reserve
Banks.
The Federal Reserve found no evidence of transactions with
BCCI, other than in the ordinary course of business; is no evidence
of abuse of the bank; and no evidence of significant exposure of
First American to financial risk in connection with any BCCI
transactions.
And this conclusion, as I noted earlier, was restated by William
Taylor in his testimony of the Senate Banking Committee last
Tuesday, when he agreed with Chairman Riegle that despite inten
sive investigation, the Fed had yet to find any probative evidence
of operational control over First American by BCCI.
Now the results of the Louis audit were reported to the board of
directors in December 1990, and were important to all of us be
cause they confirmed that the bank was not being used by BCCI in
any inappropriate fashion. And for a time, it also seemed to lay to
rest the allegation of BCCI control.
The directors, however, had new issues that we felt needed great
er attention. As I have previously stated, although 1990 had started
out as another good year for the bank, the 6-month period follow
ing the Federal Reserves favorable report to the Bankshares direc
tors in March 1990, were not good for the region.
We recognized this circumstance, as did the Federal Reserve.
Other banks in the area experienced similar or even worse deterio
ration.
Thus, in late 1990, the Bankshares board, following consultation
with the Federal Reserve, created a special oversight committee of
the board. And this committee identified two areas that needed
prompt attention: the need for an infusion of additional capital;
and the need to conduct a thorough review of asset quality and
credit review procedures.
First American has in the last 6 months realized great success in
addressing capital needs that have arisen as a result of the rapid
and dramatic changes in the economy. The first 6 months of this
year, the Abu Dhabi investors have provided capital support ap
proaching $200 million.
In addition to this capital, the holding company received approxi
mately $6.8 million from the sale of First American Data Services.
It also received $71.5 million from the sale of Valley Fidelity Bank
and Trust Co.
Now, because of these efforts and the long-term view of our Abu
Dhabi investors, First American today has a total risk-based cap
ital to asset ratio of 9.86 percent of assets. That exceeds by 36 per
cent the current minimum ratio of 7.25 percent established by the
Federal Reserve.
The ratio compares favorably to an average for Washington area
institutions of roughly 8.1 percent. Its measure of tier 1 capital to
risk-weighted assets is 8.56 percent, as compared to the 3.625 per
cent that is currently required under the Basle standards and mini
mum Federal guidelines.
Notwithstanding this strong record of accomplishment, the over
sight committee and First American management continue actively
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to explore a variety of possible additional steps to improve capital,
and intend to continue to move vigorously in maintaining and en
hancing First American's capital position.
During the past year, improved policies and procedures to admin
ister First American's overall loan portfolio have been developed
and implemented. A revised credit review function coordinated by
Bankshares for all of its subsidiary banks for identifying and classi
fying problem loans is now fully implemented.
Bankshares has also improved programs to provide the necessary
training for loan officers and to conduct on-site loan reviews and
classifications at various banks.
In addition, based on First American's initiative and guidance,
several of the subsidiary banks have created oversight committees
to review problem credits and to develop plans to resolve them. In
creased controls are now in place to monitor performance and to
resolve troubled credits.
Initially, the oversight committee believed its principal focus
needed to be on the capital needs of the bank and on a thorough
review of the bank's asset quality and loan procedures.
However, questions about the ownership of CCAH resurfaced
once more in early 1991. Journalistic investigations were accompa
nied by legislative and executive branch inquiries. Robert Morgen-
thau, the district attorney for Manhattan, was similarly interested.
In light of these developments, the committee determined that it
needed to extend the reach of its activities to include closer moni
toring and evaluation of the various investigations and the attend
ant management questions.
Now, since the activities of Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman were
the subject of these inquiries, the directors collectively believed
that greater direct involvement by us was necessary to ensure that
independent judgment was brought to bear on the bank's behalf.
Accordingly, I joined other directors of the bank in meetings
with Mr. Morgenthau, with Mr. Taylor of the Federal Reserve,
with Senator Kerry, who chairs a Senate subcommittee that has
been examining this issue for sometime. We have also met with the
representatives of the joint liquidators of BCCI. We have met with
officials of the Bank of New England.
By these meetings, we sought to pledge the bank's cooperation in
the effort to bring to light all of the relevant facts and to learn for
ourselves more about the allegations that we viewed as unfairly in
juring the bank.
In the 6-month period from February through July of this year,
it became increasingly clear that the continued presence of Messrs.
Clifford and Altman would be detrimental to First American be
cause of the continuing publicity related to BCCI.
As you know, Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman were the focus of
much of this publicity. After various discussions with the directors
and the Federal Reserve concerning their role in First American's
management, Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman decided to resign on
August 9, 1991.
Now, this was obviously a painful decision for them because they
had spent many years in running this institution. And as this com
mittee has been assured, they firmly believe that they will be vin
dicated of any wrongdoing. Nevertheless, they, like the directors
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before you today, recognized that the publicity centering on their
alleged relationships with BCCI, whether justified or not, would ad
versely affect confidence in their leadership and therefore in the
institution itself.
My agreement with this decision should not be misconstrued. I
did not reach a judgment that Mr. Clifford or Mr. Altman had com
mitted or condoned any violation of law, but only that their contin
ued leadership would no longer serve the best interests of this im
portant financial institution.
Whether any wrongdoing has been committed by any party is
being vigorously investigated by several law enforcement bodies.
Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman are, of course, entitled to the same
presumption of innocence and the same opportunity to defend
themselves as any other American citizen.
In light of the complex, disputed, and incomplete factual record,
it would be highly inappropriate to speculate on the positive legal
culpability of any party. This is particularly true with respect to
assertions allegedly supported by records supposedly kept by BCCI,
since a good deal of the information that comes to us indicates that
BCCI did not keep regular records, and may well have deliberately
manufactured records.
Now, immediately after accepting the resignations of Mr. Clifford
and Mr. Altman, the remaining First American Bankshares board
members contacted Mr. Nicholas Katzenbach, who, as you know,
was formerly Attorney General of the United States and also for
merly general counsel of IBM, and asked him to meet with us to
discuss the possibility that he would assume the chairmanship of
First American Bankshares. Through several meetings in the ensu
ing days, we were able to frame conditions that would permit Mr.
Katzenbach to accept this responsibility.
Since the resignations of Messrs. Clifford and Altman in mid-
August, the First American directors, working with Mr. Katzen
bach, have sought to achieve three primary objectives. The first is
to bring in a new chief executive officer as a successor to Jack
Beddow, who is past due, I might say, long past due his schedule
date for retirement. Jack has had a long and productive and distin
guished career at First American. As I said earlier, he was with
the bank before it was First American. His calm and steady leader
ship has played an important role in helping to guide First Ameri
can successfully through this turbulent period.
The chief executive officer search has gone well, and we expect
to make an announcement in the near future. The process has
been quite deliberate and thorough. With the assistance of a con
sultant who specializes in the recruitment of senior executives in
the banking industry, we started with a list of more than 30 pro
spective candidates, all of them from outside of First American,
and interviewed approximately one-third of that number.
We have been especially pleased with the level of interest in this
position among very qualified individuals. The new chief executive
officer will bring to First American both an impeccable reputation
and a wealth of banking experience.
Our second primary objective is the establishment of a trust to
hold at least 75 percent, and ideally 100 percent, of the stock of
CCAH or CCAI. Such a trust arrangement was first proposed about
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6 months ago by the Abu Dhabi shareholders and the Federal Re
serve in response to the Federal Reserve's requirement that BCCI
come up with a plan for divestiture of whatever interest it may
have in First American.
The Abu Dhabi shareholders have been willing to submit their
shareholdings to this trust, despite the fact that there are no alle
gations that their shareholdings have been financed by BCCI or are
in any way improper. The concept was and is that the trust will
have the power to exercise the shareholders' franchise.
Progress on the details of the trust arrangement languished for
several weeks after the provisional liquidators of BCCI were ap
pointed in early July.
Nick Katzenbach, in the discussions leading up to his nomination
as chairman of First American, immediately recognized the bene
fits offered by the proposed trust arrangement. His insistence that
it be implemented as soon as possible has prompted renewed
progress on the trust arrangement.
Although some of the technical details are still being worked out
by the lawyers, a majority of the CCAH stockholders, as well as the
British and Luxembourg liquidators, have agreed, one, that the
trust will have exclusive authority to vote the stock of First Ameri
can's holding company that is placed in it, and the trust will be
independent of any control by the stockholders.
This trust arrangement will enable First American to proceed
now to a new stage in its life, without becoming entangled in dis
putes regarding its ultimate ownership that could take years to re
solve.
First American's ability to compete successfully in this difficult
economic climate has been undercut by the considerable confusion
that has been created by publicity related to BCCI. Because it has
been alleged that BCCI controlled shares of CCAH, First American
has been associated with BCCI in much of this publicity. And this
has unfairly tarnished the reputations of First American and its
many employees.
It's important that this committee understand and make clear to
the public that the alleged ownership of CCAH shares by BCCI
does not reflect adversely on the integrity of First American or of
its employees.
It is undisputed that no irregularities, no illegal transactions
were discovered by the Federal Reserve in its detailed audits of the
account relationships with BCCI.
The Federal Reserve has not alleged that any First American
employees have been involved in illegal activities, in particular the
Federal Reserve, found no evidence of any money-laundering activi
ties at First American banks.
It is also undisputed that the shareholders of CCAH have not
taken money out of First American, but have, in fact, contributed
substantially to the financial strength of First American's banks
over the years.
The shareholders have contributed in excess of $400 million in
capital and no dividends wherever paid to the shareholders. All of
First American's substantial profits were reinvested in the institu
tion.
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I would note that the Abu Dhabi shareholders, whose purchases
are not alleged to have been financed by BCCI have been particu
larly cooperative over the past year.
First American's ability to deal with the current recession and
the real estate market downturn has been substantial enhanced by
the willingness of the Abu Dhabi shareholders to act as a source of
strength.
Many other banks attempting to deal with the current economic
conditions do not have the benefit of such investor support.
The central concern of this committee and the Federal regulators
is whether BCCI violated the Bank Holding Company Act by ac
quiring secretly ownership of a majority of CCAH stock through
loan agreements which BCCI is alleged to have entered with cer
tain individual shareholders.
Now there is no question but that none of the directors before
you today, none of these directors, nor any other current employees
of First American, had any knowledge of these agreements or of
BCCI's alleged ownership of CCAH.
Indeed, we have still never seen these loan agreements. I have
discussed the alleged ownership interest of BCCI in CCAH stock
with the representatives of the joint liquidators of BCCI.
And even the joint liquidators were unable to confirm that BCCI,
in fact, wants CCAH stock.
They explained to me that no CCAH stock certificates appear to
be in BCCI's possession and that their claim to ownership will rest
on certain contracts whose validity may be disputed.
It may be true when all the disputed facts are settled, that a vio
lation of bank regulatory law will be proven. At present, that is
purely a matter of speculation.
But what is not speculative, Mr. Chairman, is that none of the
First American's employees are in any sense at fault in these
events.
And I seek your cooperation in preventing any further injury to
the reputation of the First American banks and to the employees
that have served their communities so well.
In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, I wish to note that First American
has been gratified by the high degree of loyalty and confidence that
its customers and depositors have displayed in recent months, de
spite the highly sensationalized and misleading publicity.
Once again, Mr. Chairman, I thank you and members of the com
mittee for this opportunity to appear here today.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Mathias can be found in the ap
pendix.]
The Chairman. Thank you very much, Senator.
Mr. Adams, do you have a statement?
Mr. Adams. No, I don't.
The Chairman. Mr. Beddow.
Mr. Beddow. I do not.
The Chairman. Mr. Scoffone.
Mr. Scoffone. No, I do not.
The Chairman. Mr. Stauffacher.
Mr. Stauffacher. No, thank you.
The Chairman. I am going to ask unanimous consent that I
place in the record after my opening statement—I neglected to do
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this, and I apologize, but in my consternation at arriving late, I
overlooked it.
It is a very important article that has just come out in the latest
addition of the World Press Review for October 1991, and it re
prints articles from Italy's il Mondo.
And, you know, they state, "the non-existent controls, ignored
warnings, permissive laws: Criminality has been given the green
light. And new European Community directives to prevent money-
laundering risk no longer being of any use.
"The reason is that a no man's land now cuts Europe in two." So
it goes on and points out how vulnerable the thing is.
Then they have another article by the Oslo Norway Dagen Naer-
ingsliv in which the title of it is "Around the World's Financial
Havens" by Tom Marthinseon. And they point out the existence of
these havens worldwide from the Caribbean to the Pacific.
I will just read, "Tax havens of the Pacific are more of an un
known quantity. Japanese, American, and Australian capital is
now being lured to the region's mini-states."
And then they mention what used to be the New Herbrides, and
after their independence are now known as the nation of Vanatu,
all the way to the Cook Islands, out of New Zealand, Port Louis,
the capital of Mauritius, and then they go to Europe.
I am going to get copies for each member present here so you
will have it, to indicate the seriousness of the task we have con
fronting us.
Senator Mathias mentioned the Basle agreements. Well, those
agreements were the result of the pressure of the Europeans prin
cipally, but mostly the Bank for International Settlements of which
we are not a voting member, and the imposition and the conver
gence of capital standards that resulted.
I want to remind the gentleman and also you Board Directors,
that come January, you will have the next increase in your reserve
requirements mandated on account of the Basle agreements.
So that will complicate the picture if we get the refinancing plan
through on the bid. And I just want to mention this, because we
are going to have to look to perhaps another committee, Foreign
Affairs, and also the executive branch, to exert some leadership in
bringing about some world consortium so we can control this.
Now, the gentle lady controlling the time, I would like to get my
5 minutes on questions.
When Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman were here, I was very critical
of their multiplicity, of their activities and the responsibilities and
their power.
I said they wore so many hats, and in this case here Senator, you
are the director of First American, but your law firm, Jones, Day,
represents all of the directors here today except Mr. Scoffone, as I
understand.
Now, another Jones, Day partner, Mike Bradfield, was the Gen
eral Counsel of the Federal Reserve during most of the investiga
tions of the BCCI-First American relationship.
We also know that Jones, Day has hired at least three prominent
lobbyists to reach us in the Congress with respect to the investiga
tions of the so-called investigation of BCCI.
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Now, my question is this: If you had your druthers right now,
that is, if you had to choose between two options, one being a
member of the board and the other as a member of the law firm
hired by the directors of the bank, which one would you give up?
And what would be the purpose of Jones, Day hiring lobbyists to
come here to the Congress? On behalf of First American? In what
way?
Mr. Mathias. Well, Mr. Chairman, I think you point to a ques
tion which is an important one, and one that I share as a serious
subject, that we have to keep very careful control over and not
permit an intermingling of interests in any improper way.
We have been very conscious of that, and in this situation Jones,
Day had very little relationship whatever to First American Bank-
shares in any business at all until the difficulties which have oc
curred in the past several months.
The help of Jones, Day was acquired as a result of a decision of
the special oversight committee, and I might refer to Mr. Beddow,
who is a member of that committee, who would—who could com
ment, I think, objectively on that decision.
Mr. Beddow. I might say, Mr. Chairman, the selection by that
committee, that oversight committee, which is composed of Sena
tor, Mr. Stauffacher, Mr. Adams, and myself, that committee made
the selection of Jones, Day without any pressure from the Senator.
The Senator didn't involve himself in it. We knew some of those
people, and we have dealt directly with those people rather than
through the Senator, and we think they have served the committee
well.
And some of the other assignments that I have decided to give
them, they are serving me well.
The Chairman. Well, be that as it may, there is another question
here. Were you aware—we have this report, this information, that
First American became the source of loans to from political figures
and defense individuals.
For instance, in New York, the First American of New York
seemed to have been entrusted with that, and it seems to me that
given the nature, for instance, in Washington, DC, First American
loaned money to such people as the Embassy officials, the Jordan
military, the Saudi National Guard officials, Saudi military offi
cials, United Arab Emirates officials, Algerian, Guatemalan mili
tary officials, Libyan militia officials, and Kenya military.
Were you all aware that this was a pattern of lending here, and
what would be the reason behind it?
There may be some explanation, but it seems to me that this
would follow the pattern that had been outlined to begin with by
Mr. Abedi in the document that we submitted for the record when
together with former employees of the New York Bank scoped out
what their intentions were for the American market and their in
volvement in it.
Why this select group? We even have a note that First American
employees attended a reception in honor of Iraqi military in Janu
ary 1988.
So—but the loans, you know, why would First American be the
source of that banking loan? I just raise that issue. Do you have
any comment?
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Mr. Beddow. Mr. Chairman, I am not familiar with the specific
loans you mentioned, but most foreign countries have Embassies in
this country, have missions in this city. They do business.
All the banks in Washington compete for that business, and we
have competed through our Washington bank with a lot of local
business through Embassies and missions through foreign govern
ment.
And I might say, I don't believe we have the largest percentage
of those loans. Other banks in town have more of that type of loan
than we do.
The Chairman. All right, sir.
There was one final question I have for the moment, and I also
will ask unanimous consent that I and any other member be per
mitted to submit questions in writing to the gentleman.
When you get the transcript of these proceedings for your over
sight and correction, hopefully by then you will have any questions
that are to be submitted for your reply for the record.
Senator, in your August 2 letter to Mr. Taylor and Mr. Mattingly
of the Federal Reserve, concerning the removal of Mr. Clifford and
Mr. Altman from the board, you stated, and I quote, "During the
past week there has been confusion with respect to your position
on the question of Mr. Altman and Mr. Clifford remaining as offi
cers and directors of First American."
I wonder if you could enlarge on what you are referring to about
this confusion?
Did the Federal Reserve seek to remove all the directors or just
Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman?
Would it have been in the best interests of First American for all
the directors, including yourself, to have resigned?
Mr. Mathias. Mr. Chairman, the confusion that I referred to in
my letter was simply this: In pursuit of that responsibility to the
bank, I talked frequently with Mr. Taylor and Mr. Mattingly and
received from them the very strong impression that it was their
judgment that there had to be a change in management in the
bank or to put it more bluntly, that Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman
had to go.
And they also made it very clear that they felt it was the respon
sibility of the board of directors to bring about that change.
I was simultaneously having discussions on the same subject
with Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman, and they were having independ
ent conversations with Mr. Taylor and Mr. Mattingly.
And I would find that when they would return from their con
versations with Mr. Taylor and Mr. Mattingly, they apparently
brought back different points of view from that which had been ex
pressed to me, and that was the confusion that I was referring to in
that letter.
The Chairman. Thank you.
My time has expired.
Mr. Wylie.
Mr. Wylie. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and I would
say, gentlemen, that there are so many unanswered questions here
that I hardly know where to start.
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But I would like to start out by suggesting that adding to the
confusion here, to me is this organization charter. Bank holding
companies and subsidiary banks of First American. We have
Mr. Mathias. I agree it is a very confusing
Mr. Wylie. Why this complicated structure? Were they trying to
blind somebody with footwork, or was there a reason for this, Sena
tor?
We have starting out here a holding company from the Nether
lands Antilles. What other companies did that holding company
own; do you know, or was it just Credit Commerce American In
vestment of the Netherlands that they owned?
Mr. Mathias. This structure was created back at the time of ac
quisition of Financial General by the First American investors and
that was long before I had joined the board. So I don't have first
hand knowledge.
Mr. Wylie. So you really don't have any firsthand knowledge of
why they entered into this very complicated arrangement, it seems
to me. You get into the picture with First American Corp. of Vir
ginia, you are on their bank holding company board; right?
Mr. Mathias. First American of Maryland.
Mr. Wylie. First American of Maryland.
Mr. Mathias. First American Bankshares, which is the lowest of
the four levels of the holding company.
Mr. Wylie. In your testimony, when you start, I currently serve
as a member of the board of directors of First American Bank-
shares, Inc., and then First American Bank of Maryland.
Mr. Mathias. Bankshares is a Virginia corporation.
Mr. Wylie. That is right, so you are on the board of directors.
Mr. Mathias. Right.
Mr. Wylie. I wanted to point that out as adding to the confusion
of trying to get some answers here.
You wouldn't have any opinion as to why this complicated ar
rangement for one holding company owning another, another, and
another and finally you get down to the bank.
Why would that be entered into?
Mr. Mathias. I am mindful of the chairman's admonition earlier
that we can't assume anything in this world.
I have always assumed, however, that there were some tax impli
cations that affected that structure.
Perhaps Mr. Beddow could throw some light on that.
Mr. Beddow. Those three corporations, CCAH, CCAI, and First
American Corp. were formed before the takeover.
They existed and then it was First American Corp. that made
the tender offer to acquire Financial General back in 1982.
They exist solely to own the company beneath them and it was
my understanding at the time that they were formed to facilitate
tax payments, dividend payments at minimum tax.
There have, in fact, been no dividends paid, so it was a useless
exercise, but I think that was the purpose in the beginning for set
ting it up that way.
Mr. Wylie. You get the feeling that there should be a box having
BCCI in it.
I have an exhibit from the Board of Governors of the Federal Re
serve from Shahid Jamil.
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Do any of you know the name?
He is with BCCI and he has written a communication, "Half
Yearly Review of FAB."
It says, "Please find enclosed a review of First American Bank
shares for the half year ended June 1984. The bank has achieved
the budgeted figure for deposits and exceeded that for loans."
Then he has, "Perhaps Mr. Altman may require some assistance
and guidance in enabling him to reach the budgeted income figures
in the second half of 1984, without further increasing their loan
portfolio and raising the loan /deposit ratio beyond the existing
64.72 percent."
There is another note, in Mr. Jamil's handwriting: "I have since
discussed the half-yearly results of FAB with Mr. Altman to draw
his attention to the concern about the group of his income is falling
off."
[The information referred to can be found in the appendix.]
Mr. Wylie. Why would BCCI be reviewing First American Bank
shares if they had no interest in it?
Mr. Beddow. Let me say I don't know that man, and I am not
familiar with that memo other than having heard about it just re
cently.
I was not familiar with it at the time.
As I understood the situation, BCCI served as investment advi
sors to CCAH shareholders and in fulfilling that role, they could
very well have been somewhat interested to advise the sharehold
ers.
Mr. Wylie. Is that normal practice for them to be advisors to
other shareholders?
Mr. Beddow. Well, this is an unusual situation in that there
were just a small number of shareholders so each shareholder had
presumably a large interest and he could very well have had an
advisor to help him, but I don't know anything about it.
Mr. Wylie. Do you know Mr. Naqvi?
Mr. Beddow. Not personally. I have seen his name.
Mr. Wylie. Shoaib, S-h-o-a-i-b?
Mr. Beddow. I don't know him personally.
Mr. Wylie. Nobody knows these gentlemen.
That is in line with what we have been getting in the way of in
formation.
No reflection on you, gentlemen.
I don't mean to imply that.
All of us have been impressed by the high-powered and top
dollar legal defense that Clifford Altman have assembled.
They have retained the services of Scadden Arps and have enlist
ed the aid of a major P.R. firm.
When testifying, they were accompanied by no less than 10 law
yers.
Is it true that First American is paying for these legal expenses
as reported in the paper and if so, how much has been billed so far
if you know?
If you don't know, I would like to have it supplied for the record.
[The information referred to can be found in the appendix.]
Mr. Wylie. Is First American being billed for these legal ex
penses?
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Mr. Mathias. Mr. Chairman, there are some provisions of law
and there are also some provisions of the bylaws of the corporation
which touch upon this subject.
Generally, I think in our society we feel that people are entitled
to counsel.
In this particular case, these bills have not been paid to date.
There have been billings that have been submitted.
If the committee would like, we would be happy to supply that
for the committee.
Mr. Wylie. I think it is pertinent and germane to the hearing
this morning, Mr. Chairman, and I would ask that that be supplied
for the record.
The Chairman. Without objection, so ordered. *

[The information referred to can be found in the appendix.]
Mr. Mathias. I think the directors feel that they will do what
they are legally bound to do, but those decisions have yet to be
made.
Mr. Wylie. Those decisions were made before you became a
member of the board by agreements previously entered into?
Mr. Mathias. The provisions of the bylaws were before
Mr. Wylie. If you would supply that, I would appreciate it.
[The information referred to can be found in the appendix.]
Mr. Wylie. I will have some more time to get back, Mr. Chair
man. There are a couple of other areas I want to pursue.
Thank you very much.
The Chairman. Thank you.
I believe Mr. Riggs
Mr. Riggs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Gentlemen, Senator Mathias, I want to go back to a comment
you made about this separate loan committee that was set up
under one of the holding companies, I guess as an adjunct for your
organizational chart here, this is a loan committee of, was it the
First American Corp. Bank Holding Co.?
Mr. Mathias. The loan review process.
Mr. Riggs. Where was that—where would that fall within your
organizational structure here?
Mr. Mathias. In Bankshares.
Mr. Riggs. First American Bankshares of Virginia?
Mr. Mathias. No.
There is a slight confusion in the chart in that First American
Bankshares is noted as a Virginia corporation, but it shouldn't be
confused with First American Bank of Virginia, which is the oper
ating bank in Virginia.
Mr. Riggs. Yes.
So your testimony is that First American Bankshares, Inc. of
Virginia, a bank holding company, has a loan committee or loan
oversight committee?
Mr. Mathias. That is correct.
Mr. Riggs. Did any of you gentlemen serve on that committee?
Mr. Adams. The function that was referred to was a loan review
function.
Many of the personnel actually are physically located in the
banks and their job is to review loan files and see that the loans
are properly graded, and that is important because it is those

47-402 0-92
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grades that determine appropriate loss reserves, chargeoffs, and so
forth.
So that function was managed by personnel that were at First
American Bankshares.
The actual loan reviewers were very often located in the various
banks, but reported to that individual.
He didn't refer to a committee. He referred to an individual that
performed a specific function.
That function was loan review.
Mr. Riggs. Who was that individual?
Mr. Adams. His name was Ron Lebio who headed that function.
Mr. Riggs. Were any of you as individual directors and outside
directors aware of the extensive loan activity, particularly in the
area of letters of credit between First American Bank of Washing
ton, DC, National Bank, and BCCI?
Mr. Stauffacher. Could you restate that, sir?
Mr. Riggs. Do any of you have personal knowledge regarding let
ters of credit exchanged between First American Bank of Virginia
or First American Bank here? Washington, DC and BCCI?
Mr. Stauffacher. I have not.
Mr. Beddow. Well, I don't believe there were extensive letters of
credit.
There were some letters of credit in the scheme of things and the
volume of loans and letters of credit we have. I don't think there
was an unusual number of letters of credit.
Mr. Adams. I don't believe we are aware of any substantial
volume with those banks you just mentioned.
Mr. Riggs. There are letters of credit, those type of transactions
despite all the warning signs about BCCI, not the least of which, of
course, would be the indictment and the fine in the Miami drug
money laundering case after which you continued to have a corre
spondent banking relationship of some sort with BCCI?
Mr. Adams. I don't believe there were any letters of credit after
those dates in the local area banks.
Our New York bank, which did substantial international trade
letters of credit, continued to have a correspondent counterpart re
lationship with BCCI and these were trade transactions done under
correspondent relationships with BCCI.
Mr. Riggs. I am now looking at an internal memorandum dated
December 21, 1988.
I guess this would be shortly after the indictments in the Miami
case where First American Bank, I guess First American Bank of
Virginia, through a William G. Avonberg extended a letter of
credit to secure a performance bond or an improvement bond for a
company by the name of Investment Trade, owned by Mohammad
Hammoud.
Were you aware of that transaction?
Mr. Adams. Not at the time, but subsequently.
It was a letter of credit issued by BCCI for one of their customers
that was confirmed by our New York bank.
Mr. Riggs. Which New York bank?
Mr. Adams. First American of New York, and then our Virginia
bank confirmed New York's because the city of Alexandria re
quired a Virginia bank to do so.
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Mr. Riggs. Was it unusual that American banks were honoring
BCCI letters of credit?
Mr. Adams. I don't believe it was unusual.
There were banks that had similar policies.
Mr. Riggs. Are you aware of any other institution other than
First American Bank?
Mr. Adams. Absolutely.
Mr. Riggs. Can you give me one?
Mr. Adams. I will write their names down here and
Mr. Riggs. That would be fine.
Senator Mathias, referring to the specific transaction, did you
know at the time or do you know today who Mohammad Hammoud
is?
Mr. Mathias. I do not.
Mr. Riggs. You are not aware that at the time that First Ameri
can Bank of Virginia issued this letter of credit to him and his
company that he owned more than 5 percent of CCAH?
Mr. Mathias. I did not know that.
Mr. Riggs. Are you aware that—of existing banking regulations
that require the disclosure of someone who owns more than 5 per
cent of stock in a bank holding company?
Mr. Adams is nodding his head yes.
Mr. Mathias. That is correct.
Mr. Riggs. Can you explain why you did not know who this gen
tleman is?
I might help your memory and point out that Mr. Hammoud is
also a gentleman who bought stock from Mr. Clifford and Mr.
Altman.
Mr. Mathias. I might say that I had no reason to know who he
was.
I assumed that he was properly registered with the Federal Re
serve, but nothing had brought his name to my attention.
Mr. Riggs. You are not aware that he had acquired this interest
by purchasing the stock of Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman?
Mr. Mathias. I had never heard of that transaction.
Mr. Riggs. Did you as directors, as oversight capacity, specifical
ly focus in on the compensation package for Mr. Clifford and Mr.
Altman?
Mr. Mathias. Yes. From time to time, Mr. Clifford would remind
us that his salary was $50,000 a year.
Mr. Riggs. Well, I would love to pursue this line of questioning
further, but I notice that the red light is on. I will stay, in the
hopes that I can obtain time later.
The Chairman. Mr. LaRocco.
Mr. LaRocco. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to thank the panel for being here today, and to thank
Senator Mathias. A critical question that I raised at the earlier
hearing with Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman is on the issue of when
an investor is really a nominee, when there is a front person.
Who could have or should have known that the investors were
really nominees for BCCI?
Mr. Mathias. Who could have or should have known that the in
vestors were nominees? Only those people who had access to the
basic information.
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Mr. LaRocco. Mr. Clifford said that he was duped, he didn't
know. Who really has responsibility
Mr. Mathias. We are looking at a very tangled situation here
and one that isn't clear today. The Federal Reserve believes that
over 25 percent of the shares were owned by a nominee. We are
advised by the liquidators in London and Luxembourg that the doc
uments which support this allegation are not determinative, to
their knowledge.
The original shares are not in their possession. There are those
people who have been said to be nominees whose position on
whether borrowed any money, signed any notes, or signed any
stock powers is unclear.
So, this is a very tangled kind of actual situation.
Mr. LaRocco. Can you suggest to the committee what should be
done to either legislate or to enact into law means by which we can
get our hands on that knowledge in the future; in other words, how
do we prevent this from happening in the future, and by what
means can we transfer information around the world that would be
meaningful to us in this country?
I agree that we should not stop foreign investors from purchas
ing and transacting business in this country. It is just when they
try and do it without our knowledge, without your knowledge.
Mr. Mathias. I think you have touched on an important subject
for the future, because if we are going to have free flow of capital
and trade around the world, there has to be commensurate respon
sibilities and means of enforcing regulations.
I would hope that the committee would look into international
regulatory authorities that could follow these transactions from
one country to another, so that you wouldn't have to stop at the
border of the United States or any other country, but you could
have competent international supervision.
It seems to me that that is going to be the necessary concomitant
to this global economy which we have seen developing in our gen
eration.
Mr. LaRocco. Do you have any specifics that would help us?
Mr. Mathias. What is happening in Europe offers at least an op
portunity to get started as the European Community develops, gets
into high gear next year in 1992, it will be possible to have a great
ly expanded relationship with the European Community which will
touch all the member nations of the Community, so that will in
itself advance the control of transactions of this sort.
That pattern then needs to be expanded into other areas geo
graphically.
Mr. LaRocco. I appreciate that. I am looking at a memo dated
October 8, 1987 from Mr. Montano. It suggests there was an inter
national coordinating committee within the bank, which I think
somebody had mentioned, and that it was normal for banks to be
pursuing business with Embassies and so forth.
In retrospect, was that committee so aggressive that it led to ties
with various parties that led to this ownership? In retrospect, it
seems like a very aggressive committee.
Mr. Mathias. I don't think that had anything directly to do with
the ownership issue.
Mr. LaRocco. Who did Mr. Barrett work for within the bank?
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Mr. Mathias. Which committee?
Mr. LaRocco. The International Coordinating Committee, it
seems like a committee within the bank that pursues marketing
with the international community.
Mr. Mathias. Could you identify that?
Mr. Beddow. I am not sure I am familiar with the document you
are talking about or the committee you are talking about. If you
could provide us more information
Mr. LaRocco. It is the International Coordinating Committee of
your bank, sir. Present were Messrs. Elly, Montano, Cangelosi, Bar
rett, Lord, Shawish, McDonald, von Berg, McKenzie, Cater, Valdes.
Minutes of the International Coordinating Committee—it looks like
it is associated with the bank.
This is not a hostile question. Somebody made the statement that
you were pursuing, like every other bank in Washington, DC, inter
national business. Within this memo is mentioned BCCI and
others.
In retrospect, after you have looked over the last 4 years, did
over-aggressiveness in this committee lead to these entanglements?
Mr. Beddow. I don't think we have any entanglements with
BCCI that are a problem for us at First American Bankshares or at
a lower level. Any entanglements are at the CCAH level and with
the stockholders. This committee was a group within the company
to discuss what sort of international business might be available
for them, but I don't think it led to any improper or overly-aggres
sive connections with BCCI.
Mr. LaRocco. How will you know in the future when a person
shows up with money and asks to buy stock, whether that person is
a nominee or whether he is a bona fide investor at your bank, after
all this has happened?
Mr. Beddow. Well, that would be a matter at CCAH. CCAH has
a list of shareholders. If it were going to issue stock, it would have
to find out who it was dealing with. Ordinarily, I think CCAH, be
cause of preemptive rights, where they have issued new stock, have
simply offered stock rights to, subscription rights to their existing
shareholder base.
We weren't involved in that. CCAH handled that, and they did
have a number of stock issues over the years, but I think they were
all back to their regular shareholders, and if a regular shareholder
wanted to assign his rights to someone else, he could do it.
The Chairman. Without objection, I am going to ask the gentle
man be given an additional minute, because I am astounded. In
credible. I am kind of scared now. You guys are in charge of the
bank. Mr. LaRocco is reading from a memorandum of the minutes
of the International Coordinating Committee meeting September
29, 1987, that indicates that the people present were: Mr. Elley
from the First American Bank of New York, who is also a BCCI
employee; Mr. Cangelosi who is also from New York; Mr. Barrett,
Mr. Cater from NBG; Mr. Valdes from NBG International and
luncheon guests, Mr. Stevens from First American International.
That is Florida. And Mr. Duncan from New York.
You mean you all weren't aware of this committee? These are
employees?
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Mr. Adams. We are familiar with that committee. There were
other committees and other testimony that came up, and it was
just unclear what you were referring to. And that committee was
an attempt that was, really initiated by Mr. Altman to utilize the
capabilities that had been developed in our New York bank in
other areas of the banking system.
And those capabilities really had to do with being able to offer
trade letters of credit to small- and medium-sized companies, and
also access to chips and swift money transferring services, a capa
bility that these other banks did not enjoy which New York had.
So, an effort was made to get the appropriate officers together to
see if there was more that could be done primarily with the capa
bilities that existed within our New York bank.
So, that was the purpose of the committee, and they attempted to
develop plans to expand that.
The Chairman. Your reaction here, and I notice nobody volun
teered otherwise, was that it was unknown. Thank you very much.
I think the time is up.
Mr. Armey.
Mr. Armey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Scoffone, I am going to ask staff to give you a couple of
memos that I want to ask you about.
In May 1986, you were considering, your bank was considering
the acquisition of the First National Bank of Georgia, which was
owned at that time by Mr. Pharaon.
Would somebody from staff please give these memos to Mr. Scof
fone.
I have a memo dated May 8—I am trying to drive at the question
of the extent to which people in BCCI were conducting the affairs
or encouraging or abetting or running the affairs of First American
Bank.
I have a memo from Robert Altman to a Mr. Swaleh Naqvi.
Do you now Swaleh Naqvi?
Mr. Scoffone. I have never met the individual. No.
Mr. Armey. Do you know who he is?
Mr. Scoffone. Yes.
Mr. Armey. He is apparently with Bank of Credit and Commerce
International. That is the address on the letter.
Mr. Altman explains to Mr. Naqvi that in discussions with Dr.
Pharaon, it would be advantageous to Dr. Pharaon that the pur
chase be made by your bank rather than NCNB.
Another point he makes is that you haven't made an analysis of
the proposition that it is attached, and he makes certain recom
mendations and then at the end of the letter, it says "If you have
any questions, please call me. I trust you will forward this informa
tion to Mr. Abedi."
Who is Mr. Abedi?
Mr. Scoffone. Mr. Abedi was the president or the founder of
Bank of Credit and Commerce International, to my understanding.
I have never met the individual.
Mr. Armey. Obviously then Mr. Altman is looking into the prop
osition of acquiring the Georgia Bank at the behest of Mr. Naqvi
and Mr. Abedi.
Could one draw any other conclusion regarding this?
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Mr. Scoffone. This is the first time I have seen Mr. Altman's
letter to Mr. Naqvi.
The only thing I can say is that BCCI was the financial advisors
to the investors.
It appears to me that he was just transmitting my analysis of the
acquisition.
Mr. Armey. You have also a copy of your analysis.
I am sure you have seen this before.
First of all, this doesn't strike me as a very smart acquisition
since there are obviously legal obstacles and hurdles to be over
come if the bank is to acquire the Georgia Bank and there certain
ly would be other alternative acquisitions if that were the case.
One of the things that strikes me here is you recommend in your
memo that the bank pay $211 million to First Georgia for National
Bank of Georgia, and that the—that would be considerably higher
than the median price of other offers, which was around $152 mil
lion.
NCNB had offered some amount considerably less than that, and
it was not very attractive to Mr. Pharaon because they wanted to
do what was called a stock swap.
He apparently needed cash rather desperately.
Then you say, "We could offer $211 million, a price considerably
higher than what anybody else is willing to offer, and then you ex
amine alternative ways in which the transaction might be struc
tured," and on the second page of your memo, you say, "I do not
believe that setting up a shell bank holding company is the appro
priate way to proceed."
That would seem, I would think, somewhat obvious to just about
anybody.
Was it a fairly common practice with banks with which your
bank was affiliated to use shell bank holding companies?
Mr. Scoffone. That is correct; it was.
Mr. Armey. This is a common practice in banking?
Mr. Scoffone. It was a common practice with financial General
and it was the way we were structured when I joined the company
back in 1966.
Mr. Armey. You say that you could come up with $160 million in
cash and then perhaps use some CCAH stock.
I see that mentioned here.
Then you say $60 million from a third-party lender known to the
investors such as BCCI or BAIL
So you are working out a work sheet where you are giving Mr.
Pharaon a very attractive price primarily financed with cash.
That, in turn, acquired through loans from BCCI, sending this
memo to Mr. Altman, who sends the memo back to an officer at
BCCI and specifically requests or expresses his trust that Mr.
Abedi would get this information.
Doesn't that look to you like a clear indication that BCCI is di
recting the decision of your bank to buy the Georgia National Bank
under very favorable conditions to Mr. Pharaon?
Did, in fact, Mr. Altman tell you that we are interested in pursu
ing this particular transaction irrespective of all other things we
might pursue, irrespective of the legal obstacles in pursuing this

A
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transaction in order to bail out Mr. Pharaon from his current fi
nancial troubles?
Did Mr. Altman give you this instruction when he asked you to
work this up?
Mr. Scoffone. He did not.
Mr. Armey. Did Mr. Altman tell you that Mr. Abedi was particu
larly interested in this transaction?
Mr. Scoffone. He did not.
Mr. Armey. You had no knowledge of the relationship between
BCCI and Mr. Pharaon?
Mr. Scoffone. Now we are at that time.
Mr. Armey. At that time.
Mr. Scoffone. I did not know of Mr. Pharaon's involvement to
the extent he was with BCCI.
Mr. Wylie. Would the gentleman yield?
On phase two of this National Bank of Georgia acquisition alter
native which you prepared, it says, best effort is made to persuade
Federal Reserve or change Georgia law to allow CCAH to acquire
NBG; estimated time to succeed, 1 year. That is rather specific in
formation to suggest that you didn't know that BCCI was interest
ed in the National Bank of Georgia.
Mr. Scoffone. I don't understand the question.
Mr. Wylie. Where does the 1 year come from? What is the sig
nificance of the 1 year?
Mr. Scoffone. That was just my estimate of the time that it
would take to change Georgia law to allow First American Bank-
shares to acquire the National Bank of Georgia, which I spelled out
earlier in the memo, that under the Southeast Compact we
couldn't acquire this particular investment the way the Compact
was structured, and it was my understanding that one of the ways
to change it was to get Georgia law changed. And I estimated it
would take about a year to do that.
Mr. Wylie. A year to change the Georgia law in order to accom
modate this acquisition?
Mr. Scoffone. Yes, sir.
Mr. Wylie. That would allow for a considerable bit of lobbying
by the Georgia State Legislature
Mr. Scoffone. I am not a lawyer. That was an outside limit on
my part to give him some idea of how long the transaction could
take. It was based upon my judgment of how long things normally
take.
Mr. Armey. Reclaiming my time, did you tell Mr. Altman that
this was not a good transaction for this bank to undertake?
Mr. Scoffone. I did not.
Mr. Armey. Did you tell Mr. Altman it was not a good idea to
park several million dollars in CDs in the bank in the Cayman Is
lands owned by BCCI, that was in trouble both with respect to sta
bility of the bank and with respect to its legal problems?
Mr. Scoffone. I am not sure I understand the question.
Mr. Armey. You know, the transaction where your bank pur
chased several million dollars' worth of CDs from a bank in the
Cayman Islands. You remember that, $74 million in CDs
Mr. Scoffone. Are you referring

L



37

Mr. Armey. Would you consider that a prudent thing, for your
bank to buy $74 million of CDs in a Cayman Islands bank?
Mr. Scoffone. First of all, I believe First American Bankshares
did take out a $45 million CD with BCCI in the Caymans in 1986,
and it seems to me—at that time, I am not aware of any problems
involved with BCCI—and, no, I did not tell Mr. Altman that it was
a bad investment.
Mr. Armey. Can I take it that you found Mr. Altman, a man who
had previously no experience in banking, to be so astute as a
banker that he did not require advice from you when he entered
into transactions that I think would be patently risky to anybody,
whether they are in the banking industry or not? Was he that
astute a person?
Mr. Scoffone. I believe the way the transaction happened, First
American Bankshares received $45 million cash capital from our
investors, and Mr. Altman instructed me to deposit that money
with BCCI Cayman, since First American Bankshares at that time
had no need of the funds.
Mr. Armey. How much money did you say?
Mr. Scoffone. $45 million.
Mr. Armey. What about the $74 million?
Mr. Scoffone. The $45 million was at the Bankshares level, and
the $29 million was at the CCAH level, which was not familiar or
involved in that transaction.
The reason we did the investment was to receive a higher rate of
interest than we would normally receive in the domestic banking
situation.
Mr. Armey. In your opinion as a banker, was the rate of interest
high enough to compensate for the risk, since this bank was obvi
ously in trouble and you had no insurance against that risk?
Mr. Scoffone. It wouldn't have made any difference where we
deposited the money. The money would have only been insured up
to $100,000, so $44.9 million would have been at risk, regardless.
Yes, we received approximately 100 basis points higher rate of
return.
At the time, BCCI was not in trouble, to my knowledge; I didn't
see any problem with the transaction. Mr. Altman requested I do
that, and I followed his instructions.
Mr. Armey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Mr. Moran.
Mr. Moran. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am going to follow up
on Mr. Armey's line of questioning.
I started out this hearing with a statement to make it clear that
the banks in Virginia, Maryland, and DC are not involved in any
illegal activity; and that appears to be the case, those banks under
First Metro Holdings. But when you look through the material
that the staff has acquired through subpoena, you can't help but be
shocked at the information here.
Let's talk first of all about National Bank of Georgia. I think, as
most of us are aware, at the beginning of the story, Bert Lance was
in some financial trouble, and it was Mr. Abedi who came to him
and arranged for purchase of NBG stock from Mr. Lance by Mr.
Ghaith Pharaon for twice what it was worth on the market at that
time.
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Pharaon paid about $20 a share, when it was worth about $10. Is
that roughly
Mr. Scoffone. I have no knowledge of that transaction.
Mr. Moran. You don't have knowledge of a lot of specific things,
but there are things that seem to get you involved, whether it is
only as a numbers cruncher, or perhaps deeper.
Anyway, then we have a recommendation here from—as to the
purchase of National Bank of Georgia for either $160 million in
stock plus another $60 million that would come from a third-party
lender known to the investors, such as BCCI or BAII; and now we
are talking about $211 million at a time when this bank has a neg
ative cash-flow of $100,000 in 1986.
That is correct, is it not?
Mr. Scoffone. I am sorry—which bank?
Mr. Moran. National Bank of Georgia.
I am looking at the numbers that I suspect you may have sup
plied. It begins with 1986 figures, that there was a net cash-flow of
minus $100,000 with National Bank of Georgia at the time it is
being recommended that it be purchased for $211 million. I under
stand it was eventually purchased for $220 million.
This boggles the mind, why this much money is being transacted
for a bank that—it certainly wasn't worth more than the $10 a
share it was trading for when Mr. Pharaon paid twice that
amount; and here we are, inflating it again.
What bothers me more than that is this statement that "Best
effort is made to persuade Federal Reserve or change Georgia law
to allow CCAH to acquire NBG." How much was spent on that lob
bying to change Georgia law, in other words, to influence the Geor
gia Legislature?
Mr. Scoffone. To my knowledge, First American did not spend
any money. I don't know what the National Bank of Georgia spent
to—I don't have that information.
Mr. Moran. Mr. Chairman, does the staff have information with
regard to how much was allegedly spent to influence the Georgia
Legislature during that 1-year period of time?
The Chairman. Let me say prefatorily, the Federal Reserve
Board is conducting an investigation of violations in the efforts
made to change the law in Georgia. However, the best estimate we
have had from the documents the staff has furnished is about $1.5
million.
Mr. Moran. $1.5 million in 1 year to change Georgia law. That is
an awful lot of receptions.
Does anybody on this board who—my problem is that while First
American Bankshares is responsible for First Metro Holdings,
which is my parochial concern, you also own National Bank of
Georgia and First American Bank in New York, and those seem to
be the two banks where there are some major problems.
Now, does anybody on the board—Mr. Beddow, let me ask you,
are you familiar with any lobbying efforts or memos that you were
aware of with regard to influencing the Georgia Legislature? You
may know there is an allegation that the word "influencing" was
actually to buy the Georgia Legislature.
Are you familiar with any efforts to finance that?
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Mr. Beddow. I was not familiar with any of those efforts at that
time. That was before we acquired National Bank of Georgia, and
whatever was done was done by somebody in Georgia or Ghaith
Pharaon.
I have seen information since that time, but I didn't know any
thing about it at the time.
Mr. Moran. What information have you seen since that time,
Mr. Beddow?
Mr. Beddow. I don't recall right now, but I have seen references
to lobbying efforts that were carried on in Georgia before we ac
quired it back. We had no connection with that.
Mr. Moran. Somebody is pulling a lot of shenanigans behind the
scenes perhaps. But these memos back and forth indicate that
there was a very clear relationship between BCCI's financing and
their intent on taking over these banks, and using the vehicle of
First American Bankshares and CCAH and CCAI.
Mr. Scoffone, could you tell us whether you believed that BCCI—
in your knowledge to date, BCCI was deliberately attempting to ac
quire control of the banks directly controlled by First American
Bankshares?
Mr. Scoffone. I have seen the Federal allegations. I was never
involved in anything with BCCI or any—was ever controlled or
given directions from anybody from BCCI to my knowledge First
American was not controlled by BCCI.
Mr. Moran. There is a memo here, April 8, 1985. Are any of you
gentlemen familiar with a memo from a Mr. Shawish, First Ameri
can Bank of North America to Mr. Altman, president, First Ameri
can Bankshares? April 8, 1985. Nobody is familiar with that?
Mr. Beddow. I don't recall it offhand.
Mr. Moran. It says upon your suggestion, I visited Bank of
Credit and Commerce International in Miami. The purpose of this
visit was to exchange ideas and find ways in which First American
and BCCI can work more closely together in areas that can be ben
eficial to both.
They go through a number of areas in which they would be close
ly tied and then it says on page 2, BCCI expressed their interest in
referring business to us and thus we reciprocated. If an American
company or contractor doing business in foreign countries is in
need to borrow or post a bond, we can lend in the United States
and have BCCI issue the guaranty through their office in a foreign
country.
First American Bank of New York is currently opening corre
spondence relationships and exchanging test keys with many banks
throughout the world. Since we are just starting, we do not know
the volume of business we are going to have in these countries; and
if First American Bank of New York opens accounts and ex
changed test keys with the regional offices of BCCI, we will be able
to service most of the world through probably three accounts,
Miami, London, and Hong Kong and obviously it would be less ex
pensive to the bank.
As we expand our international business, we can selectively open
new accounts with other banks—and then it talks about the Com
modity Credit Corp.
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Mr. Chairman, you remember this Commodity Credit Corp., this
was how BNL [Banco Nationale del Lavoro] got into trouble. They
were using Commodity Credit Corp. and this memo explains exact
ly what BNL did to obtain subsidized loans with the help of the
American taxpayers to be able to obtain OCC guaranties on 98 per
cent of the principal and 88 percent of the interest for a maximum
period of 36 months.
Clearly BCCI had in mind using First American to pursue much
of the same kind of activity we are finding with BNL and then
when you list the number of foreign actions, particularly in arms
sales, you find that this is almost—at least on the surface it may be
a parallel situation.
Who prepared this acquisition alternative, Mr. Scoffone? Are all
the numbers here? Have you got projections as to the purchase of
National Bank of Georgia and the analyses of their fair value?
Mr. Scoffone. That is my work.
Mr. Moran. That is the work that was attached to the letter
from Mr. Altman to Mr. Naqvi of BCCI in May 1986, that Mr.
Armey was referring to that involves the purchase of National
Bank of Georgia, and of course relates the ways in which it might
be done. Your memo to Mr. Altman on May 7, 1986, it is your
words, right, that $160 million would come from two sources, $100
million from investors owned capital and $60 million from a third-
party lender known to investors such as BCCI?
Mr. Scoffone. That is correct.
Mr. Moran. You wrote that memo?
Mr. Scoffone. That is correct.
Mr. Moran. What happened after you wrote that memo. Was
that advice followed?
Mr. Scoffone. No, it was not. The transaction, as it finally was
consummated, the shareholders contributed $190 million in August
1987 and we acquired the National Bank of Georgia for $227 mil
lion.
Mr. Moran. $227 million for a bank that had $100,000 negative
cash-flow?
Mr. Scoffone. I am not quite sure where you are reading from.
Mr. Moran. It is the chart that is attached to your memo. I used
to be an accountant in another life.
Mr. Scoffone. That is the cash-flow resulting from our invest
ment in the National Bank of Georgia. We would receive dividends,
so tax benefits and if we had to service any debt, we would have a
negative cash-flow of $100,000, that is correct.
But the Georgia bank was earning money, millions of dollars
worth of earnings in that period of time. This memo is a series—
there is a second memo dated October 1985 which talks in more
depth about the National Bank of Georgia and why we should ac
quire the National Bank of Georgia. This is a single memo.
Mr. Moran. Why did you recommend that BCCI might come up
with an additional $60 million in case? What gave rise to that rec
ommendation?
Mr. Scoffone. The way the deal was to be structured, we were to
get capital of $100 million and then some entity, possibly our
shareholders would borrow $60 million to finance acquisition of the
National Bank of Georgia. I simply recommended that since the
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shareholders were known to BCCI, it was their financial advisor
and that we had had some relationship with a bank in Paris called
A Biai.
It seemed normal for me to make that recommendation.
Mr. Moran. Essentially BCCI would be acquiring control of Na
tional Bank of Georgia?
Mr. Scoffone. No, I believe you are incorrect about that. My
memo says that the money would be lent to the investors who
would be buying the bank.
Mr. Moran. Well, yes, but if—was the bank going to be used as
collateral for the purchase?
Mr. Scoffone. I can't say that the bank would be used as collat
eral, no. It would be an unsecured loan.
Mr. Moran. An unsecured loan of $60 million just to enable
others to acquire control of National Bank of Georgia.
Mr. Scoffone. I don't want to debate that issue with you. You
keep saying that I am saying that BCCI would acquire control and
I am not saying that at all. I think you should look through the
memo.
Mr. Moran. I am trying to understand what went on, because
you were the treasurer, you are the numbers cruncher, you did the
analysis and made the recommendations. There is something miss
ing. The prices paid for things are not worth what they get on their
surface, so there must be some other rationale, some other motiva
tion.
Pharaon's purchase of the National Bank of Georgia for twice
what anyone else was willing to purchase it for—that doesn't make
sense. The reason we ask is because there is something missing.
That, of course, is what these hearings are all about, why BCCI is
so actively involved in the purchase, and how they took advantage
of the fact that they were responsible for enabling the purchasers
of National Bank of Georgia, for example, to ostensibly own it.
If you are making these recommendations, I can't understand
why you are suggesting that you pay $220 million—you say it was
actually purchased for more than that—when the numbers don't
seem to justify it, and yet you are the financial analyst. They are
going on your recommendation.
Mr. Scoffone. If you will refer back to my October 1985 memo,
in that memo it discusses the average price paid for banks in the
Georgia region was 2.24 times book, and that is why I recommend
ed that we pay 2.25 times book.
Mr. Moran. But it was dependent, really, upon Georgia law
being changed and you were assuming it would be changed in a
year. So you are banking on a value attached to the bank that as
sumes that you are going to be able to change the law.
I guess if you put a $1.5 million into changing the minds of legis
lators, if you knew there was commitment to do so, maybe you can
make that assumption, but normally you wouldn't assume that a
law is going to be changed that quickly for the benefit of the pur
chaser and build in the higher price based upon the assumption
that the Georgia law was changed.
Can you understand my perplexity? Can you grant us that?
Mr. Scoffone. I do not.
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Mr. Moran. You can't. Of course not. I have used my time, Mr.
Chairman. Perhaps Mr. Slattery will follow up on this line of ques
tioning.
The Chairman. We have Mr. Roth waiting anxiously and we
don't want to hold him up because his turn is due. I was just turn
ing over in my mind why Pharaon would get involved—maybe he
was trying to restore the Georgia peach industry.
Mr. Moran. As we know, Pharaon was the guy that Mr. Abedi
came up with after meeting with Mr. Lance and understanding
that Mr. Lance had some trouble, Pharaon was a convenient
middle man apparently.
The Chairman. We are going to invite them. Mr. Pharaon is
probably laughing up his sleeve all the way to the Middle East cen
tral banks. He got all his money out from loans here and he is
aboard a yacht off Argentina enjoying life. We are going to invite
him if we can locate him. We are going to invite Mr. Lance. We
have a long way to go.
Mr. Roth.
Mr. Roth. I have three short questions of our distinguished panel
here. I would like to follow up on one question, however, to Mr.
Moran's questions to Mr. Scoffone.
My understanding is that First American purchased National
Bank of Georgia for $220 million. The Federal Reserve investiga
tors indicated that First American made this commitment without
any due diligence on the Georgia bank.
Isn't this unusual to make a $220 million investment without
due diligence? Do you feel that you fulfilled your fiduciary duties?
Mr. Scoffone. There was due diligence performed on the bank
during the 1987 timeframe before we acquired the bank.
Mr. Beddow. Can I comment on that?
Mr. Roth. Yes. The reason I am interested is the Federal Re
serve investigators said that there wasn't any due diligence exer
cised here.
Mr. Beddow. CCAH entered into an option agreement with
Ghaith Pharaon to buy that bank. That was not a decision made by
First American Bankshares board. CCAH entered into an option
agreement, paid $80 million for the option and had the right at a
later date to exercise the option on which $80 million would be
credited on the purchase price or deny the option, not honor it, and
the $80 million refunded to them.
I don't believe any due diligence was done prior to that option
having been entered into. While the option was in effect, the com
pany did do a great deal of due diligence. The then President of the
bank, of the First American Bankshares, was sent down to Georgia
and spent a great deal of time down there personally. He brought
all sorts of teams down from the company to look at the Georgia
bank.
Mr. Roth. To look at these credit files, you mean?
Mr. Beddow. Auditors, at the credit files, processing people, all
sorts of people down to inspect the bank and those things were
done before the option was eventually exercised.
Mr. Roth. Our records don't reflect that, so maybe you could
give us information and that would be helpful, too.
Mr. Beddow. We can supply some records on that.
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[The information referred to can be found in the appendix.]
Mr. Roth. All five of you are very sophisticated and very knowl
edgeable people and I am sure it would be hard to pull the wool
over your eyes. When and how did you find out that First Ameri
can was owned by BCCI? Did your secretary come in and say, hey,
I read something in the paper?
Mr. Mathias. Let me go back—I am afraid it will be repetitious
of some things I have already said—First American is owned by—
First American Bankshares is owned by First American Corp. 100
percent, which in turn is owned by CCAI which is in turn owned by
CCAH. The question is who owns CCAH. We know that 28 percent
of CCAH is owned by Abu Dhabi interests. That seems to be undis
puted.
Beyond that, there are a list of registered stockholders, some of
whom are alleged to have made loans from BCCI, subsequently de
faulted on those loans, or perhaps the loans were fictitious in the
first place, that is the possibility, but that is not generally admitted
to be a fact.
In fact, it is in dispute under some circumstances. And all of this,
of course, came to light in the relatively recent past.
Mr. Roth. But Senator, to be more specific, we know now that
First American is owned by BCCI. You didn't know this when you
first came on the board?
Mr. Mathias. We know that—you know that BCCI is claimed to
have had a stock interest in CCAH. That is what we know. We
don't know how much it is.
The Federal Reserve believes that it is more than 25 percent of
the CCAH stock. But until all of these actual questions are re
solved, it is pretty hard to say what BCCI owned, whether they
owned 25 percent, or more, or less. I appreciate the fact that you
asked the question, because it is really central to understanding
what the difficulty is here.
Somebody some day is going to have to determine this, but it is
going to require facts and figures and information that has not
been made available.
As I testified earlier, the liquidators, the people put in charge of
BCCI by the courts in London and in Luxembourg have never seen
the shares of CCAH stock; at least that is what they tell us.
So where are those shares? Who does have them?
Who does, in fact, own them? Those are legal questions that are
yet to be resolved. And if you want to know who owns First Ameri
can, it is First American Corp., and then on up the chain of hold
ing companies.
But when you get to the end of that chain, you are really jump
ing off into a very murky situation.
Mr. Roth. Well, you know, Senator Mathias, I have respected
you for a long time; I have worked with you when you were in the
Senate. I really didn't get my question answered.
There is a big fog there, a big smokescreen in saying, hey, we
don't know what the facts are.
Mr. Mathias. Right. That is the situation. We have endeavored
to find out exactly what it is.
Mr. Wylie. Will the gentleman yield on that point?
Mr. Roth. Well, I will yield, yes.



44

Mr. Wylie. That is the point I was attempting to make a little
earlier in a little different way. We get up here at the top with
Creditor and Commerce American Holdings, and then everything
goes off into space.
There is a fog there, and I have a feeling that the other box at
the top ought to be BCCI. I think that is the point the gentlemen is
making.
Mr. Mathias. And that is the way it may turn out. I can't guar
antee you one way or another.
You asked us a question of what do we know. We know that
these allegations have been made. We know that
Mr. Roth. But Senator, I mean really, when we are talking about
buying the bank in Georgia, there are millions of dollars changing
hands, going to BCCI. BCCI is looking at resumes, and so on.
You are very sophisticated people. Didn't you at one time turn to
Mr. Beddow and say, something is going on here, we've got the
check into this.
Mr. Mathias. Well, since you asked me, I can tell you that this
happened before I became a member of the board, both the Georgia
acquisition and the New York acquisition. So I had no personal
knowledge of how those acquisitions occurred or what reason they
occurred.
Mr. Roth. Maybe I should ask Mr. Beddow.
Didn't you at one time turn to these other members and say,
there has got to be something wrong here. I mean business just
isn't run this way.
Mr. Beddow. If you are speaking of the National Bank of Geor
gia purchase, Mr. Roth
Mr. Roth. If that were the only one, I might say "well, maybe,"
but there are so many of these other things.
Mr. Beddow. Well, let me speak to that acquisition. That acquisi
tion was negotiated at a higher level than Bankshares.
CCAH entered into the option agreement to buy, and the $80
million for the option agreement paid at that level. That was not a
Bankshares decision.
CCAH then gave that option, or the $80 million prepaid to Bank-
shares.
We were led to believe that the stockholders wanted to acquire
that bank for strategic reasons. They gave Bankshares all of the
money it took to acquire it, and so we acquired it.
Mr. Roth. Thank you.
I see my time is up; I will just make this observation, Mr. Chair
man.
It seems to me from what the board is telling me, if I understand
this correctly, that but they don't know who owns this bank.
When you say "I don't know BCCI," I am not clear on what your
answer means.
The Chairman. Well, I think the gentleman, seriously speaking,
has every reason to be asking the questions and to feel quite dissat
isfied; it is still unresponsive. You know, when I grew up, one of
my pals was the grandson of a family that had come from Georgia,
and we called his grandfather Grandpa Hade, and he had a saying.
He said, "well, if you want to avoid suspicion, don't stoop in the
middle of the watermelon patch to tie your shoe strings."
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So you know, you can't avoid suspicion, gentlemen, but you
know, these are the questions.
And I don't think the intent is to try to impeach you gentlemen,
but to have us the knowledge and information as to how operations
have come about, based on a system of a board of directors of finan
cial institutions. And we get the contradictory answers; we have
the dictation showing clearly some of the transactions.
But anyway, I shouldn't interrupt, because we ought to continue.
I recognize Mr. Slattery.
Mr. Slattery. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Scoffone, in the 1986 memo that has been referred to earlier
by the gentlemen from Texas, and also the gentleman from Virgin
ia, you indicated, and I quote, "That in summary, this transaction
would be highly beneficial to the present owner of NBG, Mr. Phar-
aon. The bank would be sold at a significant premium over both
national and local median prices." That is a quote in your memo.
Is that correct?
Mr. Scoffone. That is correct.
Mr. Slattery. Were you aware that Mr. Pharaon was in serious
financial trouble at the time of the First American purchase of
NBG?
Mr. Scoffone. I seem to recall reading in the press that, yes, he
was in financial trouble.
Mr. Slattery. So you were aware?
Mr. Scoffone. Yes.
Mr. Slattery. Were you aware that Mr. Pharaon was one of the
largest shareholders of BCCI at the sale of NBG to First American?
Mr. Scoffone. No, I was not.
Mr. Slattery. You were not aware of that?
Mr. Scoffone. No.
Mr. Slattery. I find it really hard to understand why First
American was so anxious to give Mr. Pharaon such a good deal on
the sale of NBG. Was First American forced to purchase NBG by
BCCI?
Mr. Scoffone. No. Not to my knowledge.
Mr. Slattery. Do you have any knowledge of any attempt by Mr.
Abedi to encourage either Mr. Clifford or Mr. Altman to acquire
NBG?
Mr. Scoffone. I have no knowledge of that, no.
Mr. Slattery. Did you hear of anything like that?
Did Mr. Altman ever tell you that Mr. Abedi was interested in
the National Bank of Georgia?
Mr. Scoffone. I don't recall. Mr. Altman and Mr. Clifford would
travel to London to meet with the shareholders representatives,
and from time to time they would advise us of that, and I don't
recall exactly if that ever came up in a conversation.
Mr. Slattery. You, Mr. Scoffone, though you were doing the
numbers here, and I find it interesting that you would be so con
cerned about the seller when you were really working for the
buyer. Can you shed some more light on that?
Mr. Scoffone. Yes. At the time it was my understanding that
Gaith Pharaon was getting two bids on the bank, one from us and
one from NCNB. I don't have any confirmation of that, but that is
what I was informed of.

/
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And so what I tried to do was structure a deal to—that would—
Mr. Pharaon would accept over the NCNB transaction. We were
very interested in getting into the Atlanta market; it is a market
similar to the Washington market.
It is a financial center of the Southeast, and so we were very in
terested in getting into that.
And as a side note, we did own the National Bank of Georgia
prior, and it was a part of the First American family way back
when, prior to 1975.
Mr. Slattery. In trying to make sense out of all this, when we
realized that Mr. Pharaon, who owned the National Bank of Geor
gia, was also a key shareholder in BCCI, who we now know share
holders of BCCI were also the same shareholders, at least some of
them, with the Credit and Commerce American Holding operation.
So if Mr. Pharaon owned the National Bank of Georgia, then he
was getting a sweet deal in the sale to First American, which was
owned by an entity which he also had an interest in, and all this
makes sense.
It is sort of like taking money out of one pocket and putting it in
the other pocket. Isn't that a pretty accurate description of what
happened?
Mr. Scoffone. Yes, in hindsight, but if you didn't have
Mr. Slattery. Yes, in hindsight.
Mr. Scoffone. Access to all the facts that you just related to at
the time the transaction was consummated, I would have to say no.
Mr. Slattery. Mr. Scoffone, is it your testimony today that you
had no knowledge, none, of any attempt by BCCI to encourage
First American or any one employed by First American to acquire
National Bank of Georgia; is that your testimony today?
Mr. Scoffone. I am not quite sure—you used the words encour
aged. If Mr. Adham and Mr. Clifford went to London and met with
Mr. Abedi and Mr. Adham to discuss this transaction, yes, they
may very well have been encouraged to do the transaction, but I
am just not aware of any conversation between Mr. Clifford, Mr.
Adham, and Mr. Abedi and any of the shareholders.
Mr. Slattery. So you don't have any knowledge then; is that
what you are telling me?
I want to be very specific here.
Mr. Scoffone. That is right.
Mr. Slattery. You don't have any knowledge of any attempt by
BCCI to influence the acquisition of the National Bank of Georgia?
Mr. Scoffone. I want to know and say if there was any influence
it was between Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman and BCCI and Mr.
Abedi. I am just not privy to any of those conversations.
Mr. Slattery. Well, did Mr. Altman come back and say to you
that Mr. Abedi is interested in these banks, or was there any indi
cation that he was from Mr. Altman?
I know you may not have been in the meetings in London, but
did you have any knowledge, or did you have any conversations
with Mr. Clifford or Mr. Altman that would indicate that they
were being encouraged to acquire the National Bank of Georgia?
Mr. Scoffone. Yes, I was.
I was informed that the investors were interested in acquiring
the National Bank of Georgia.
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Mr. Slattery. And the investors were who?
Mr. Scoffone. Were the shareholders of CCAH.
Mr. Slattery. Which were also the shareholders of BCCI as we
now know.
Mr. Scoffone. Yes, as we now know, yes, that is correct. One
point I do want to make clear is that nobody
Mr. Slattery. One of the principal key players, of course, in all
this is Mr. Abedi who is the president and the cofounder, he owns
and controls in effect BCCI, and he also was the man that you
knew, Mr. Altman and Mr. Clifford, were reporting to; is that not
correct?
Mr. Scoffone. Yes, Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman would go to
London to report to the
Mr. Slattery. Owner of and the cofounder of BCCI?
Mr. Scoffone. As the financial advisor to our shareholders. That
was the position that we were told he was in.
I would like to make one point clear though, that up until early
1991, I was not aware, and I don't believe any of these other gentle
men were aware, of the exact names of the shareholders of CCAH.
Mr. Slattery. Were there any other banks in the Atlanta area
that were looked at by First American?
Mr. Scoffone. Not to my knowledge, no.
Mr. Slattery. Don't you think it looks like that Mr. Pharaon
could have been the connection here as we look back now?
Mr. Scoffone. Yes, it does look that way, yes.
Mr. Slattery. The fact that he was involved in both ends of the
transaction, in effect.
Mr. Scoffone. As it appears today, yes.
Mr. Slattery. I have a question for the rest of your, and I would
start with Mr. Mathias and Mr. Beddow, also.
Many of us would like to believe, Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman,
that I come back to one central point, I suppose, and that is, who
hired Mr. Clifford, and the answer to that question, according to
Mr. Clifford's testimony, was Mr. Abedi, representing unknown
shareholders, supposedly.
And then the question is, who could fire Mr. Clifford?
And we never really got a clear answer about that.
I am just curious. You men were all members of the board of di
rectors. Who could fire Mr. Clifford?
Mr. Stauffacher. May I insert something there?
Mr. Slattery. Yes.
Mr. Stauffacher. There is a significant chronology on what hap
pened to Mr. Abedi, and what happened to people that he repre
sented, all off-shore people, incidentally. It became our understand
ing that they were no longer representing—Clifford and Altman
were no longer representing the lead investors in Abedi's undertak
ing. Another law firm had assumed that role, and this, I think, has
to be part of your information.
Mr. Slattery. Well, here is my concern. I mean I have been on
the board of directors of a management myself, and
Mr. Stauffacher. As have I.
Mr. Slattery. And I am just confounded by this proposition that
you folks as members of the board of directors, one, apparently did
not know who could fire your chairman of the board.
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Mr. Stauffacher. Well, it was-
Mr. Slattery. You folks could not apparently; is that true?
Mr. Beddow, help me understand what was going on here.
Mr. Beddow. Mr. Clifford was elected by the shareholders, and it
would be my understanding
Mr. Slattery. You testimony is you don't know who the share
holders were.
Mr. Beddow. They were elected by shareholders, and it would be
my understanding that only the shareholders could replace him as
a director of CCAH.
Mr. Slattery. But did none of you then inquire as to the
person —you know, shareholders just are people, ultimately. And
didn't you ever wonder who had the authority to fire the man that
you were reporting to and advising?
It seems so obvious. I mean I can't—help me understand this.
Mr. Scoffone. That question has come up many times over the
past 9 years. I have personally asked that information, and that in
formation has been not given to me.
Mr. Slattery. Well, who did you ask?
Mr. Scoffone. I asked Mr. Clifford and Warnke law firm
Mr. Slattery. You don't ask the Clifford and Warnke law firm;
did you ask Mr. Clifford and then Mr. Altman?
Mr. Scoffone. I probably asked Mr. Altman. I was informed that
the names of those shareholders were held in confidence; the Fed
eral Reserve has that information, and the shareholders do not
want to have their names released.
Mr. Slattery. But the Federal Reserve did not have that infor
mation.
Mr. Scoffone. Yes, they did.
Mr. Slattery. Did they?
Mr. Scoffone. Yes, they did.
Mr. Slattery. Did you check then to find out?
Mr. Scoffone. That information, it is my understanding was
filed with the Federal Reserve at the time of the acquisition of Fi
nancial General.
Mr. Slattery. Now, I am going to come back to Mr. Beddow, and
I notice my time is out also, and I want to be sensitive to that. But
help me understand this more completely.
I am still confounded. I don't understand how people of your stat
ure would not know for sure who could pull the plug on your chair
man of the board.
Mr. Beddow. Well, I can say the body of stockholders could do it.
Are you asking me who the body of stockholders were?
Mr. Slattery. If you wanted to fire the guy that you are report
ing to and as directors, you didn't like what he was doing and you
wanted to get rid of him, who in the world were you going to call?
How would you have called?
Mr. Beddow. The stockholders had the authority.
Mr. Slattery. But who would you have called?
Mr. Kanjorski. Will the gentleman yield, Mr. Slattery, just 1
second?
Mr. Slattery. I would like to get an answer to this question, if I
could.
The Chairman. The time of the gentleman has expired.
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Mr. Stauffacher. Do you understand that? There was a shift.
Mr. Abedi was no longer the man who represented the Middle
Eastern interests. It shifted to another group. Is that clear?
Mr. Slattery. Well, it is apparently clear. I mean, you are tell
ing me that Mr. Abedi apparently at one time, he is the cofounder
of BCCI, and then at sometime you apparently didn't know who in
the world to call.
Mr. Stauffacher. Abedi got sick, became ill or whatever, and
the head man of Abu Dhabi became the dominant individual.
Mr. Slattery. The head—OK.
Mr. Mathias. Mr. Chairman, the answer to Mr. Slattery's ques
tion, it seems to me, is really what happened, because "the proof of
the pudding is in the eating."
We got to a point where the chairman was obviously not doing
the job that was necessary for the bank to be done. I went to him,
and I told him, and that started the process by which he was re
moved from the chairmanship. That was done within the board of
directors.
Mr. Slattery. Well, Mr. Chairman, I am very sensitive that my
time has expired and other members may have other questions, but
elaborate on that, if you would, Senator Mathias, because you went
to Clifford, you are telling us, and said, "You have trouble." Now,
basically he resigned. Is that what happened?
Mr. Mathias. Yes.
Mr. Slattery. So even in the process of his resignation, did you
ever determine who had the authority to fire him?
Mr. Mathias. Obviously, the directors of the board of Bankshares
could have removed him as chairman of that board. And that
would have happened I think if he had not resigned.
Mr. Slattery. OK. So you folks could have removed him. Is that
your testimony?
Mr. Mathias. As chairman of the board.
Mr. Slattery. You could have removed him as chairman of the
board. Notwithstanding the agreements that he had with Abedi
that he couldn't be fired for 5 years, I believe?
Mr. Mathias. I was certainly not a party to any such agree
ments.
Mr. Slattery. Which again raises this basic question, that he
had this sort of no-fire clause contract for 5 years or a period of
time with Mr. Abedi and those people, and then you know, on the
board of directors, and apparently you had to honor this no-fire
agreement that he had.
I am just curious how all this worked together.
Mr. Stauffacher. Abedi went out of the picture.
Mr. Slattery. Then who came into the picture?
Mr. Stauffacher. Other men other than Abedi.
The Chairman. Mr. McCandless.
Mr. McCandless. Mr. Chairman, I apologize for having departed.
I am trying to head off some subpoenas being issued to another de
partment, being issued to another committee, and we were negoti
ating with the Justice Department. Hopefully, we have successfully
concluded.
The Chairman. It is no bill collectors?
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Mr. McCandless. No. I am not one of those that bounces checks,
Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Adams, you were with Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman during
the regulatory proceedings involving the purchase of Financial
Bankshares. And, Mr. Beddow, you have also been with the bank
since the 1970's. It appears to me that you both recall the details of
the takeover attempt that occurred 10 years ago.
Financial General shareholders at that time alleged that BCCI
was the actual party that was trying to gain control of the bank. I
am sure that you also knew of the statements made by Mr. Clifford
that BCCI had no role in the acquisition, and would have no role in
the future of First American Bank. You were also probably aware
that the bank regulators felt strongly that BCCI should have no in
volvement in your bank.
Now, I have a couple of questions, if I am accurate in my state
ment. Are there any inaccuracies there, Mr. Adams or Mr.
Beddow?
Mr. Adams. I should perhaps clarify that my role—I was at the
First American Bank of Maryland. I was not even on the board of
First American of Maryland, and my only involvement in that
process is I did attend a meeting with the Maryland State Bank
Commissioner with Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman in which the
matter was discussed.
Mr. Beddow. I was at Financial General at that time, and was
involved in all of those matters. It has been a long time ago. I
haven't read the documents, but I have a pretty clear memory of it.
Mr. McCandless. Well, let me try these on for size and let's see
what we can do.
Why then did your bank establish extensive banking relation
ships with BCCI, including vouching for BCCI letters of credit
when no other bank would?
Mr. Beddow. We developed a relationship with BCCI because at
that time they were reputed to be doing well and were doing busi
ness with a lot of other banks, doing the same kinds of business
with a lot of other American banks that we were doing with them.
Our stockholders, many of them, we understood had an interest
in BCCI, and in fact they were helping us get some business from
BCCI.
Mr. McCandless. Didn't it kind of seem unusual to you that
First American Bank of New York was a virtual sister bank to
BCCI? Didn't it raise any eyebrows that your New York bank was
run by former BCCI employees?
Mr. Beddow. The bank was not run by former BCCI employees.
As I understand, there were two people out of the office of core at
the New York bank who had been former employees at BCCI. The
president and CEO of the bank was not a former BCCI employee.
Mr. McCandless. My understanding, maybe the record is incor
rect that I have been privileged to read, but that there were daily
contacts between officers of the bank in New York and BCCI in
London.
Mr. Beddow. I have no information on that. There were these
two officers at the bank who had formerly worked for BCCI.
Whether they made contacts with BCCI in London frequently, I
have no knowledge.
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Mr. McCandless. Thank you.
On another quick matter with the time I have, it is my under
standing that as directors of a bank, that you as directors must
personally pass upon any loan made to someone who is a stockhold
er.
Am I correct in that assessment? Is there any incorrectness?
Mr. Beddow. Yes, that is certainly correct. We are directors of
the holding company. Individual banks make loans, and any loan
to an insider has to be approved by the full board of directors of
that bank. And an insider is defined as a person who owns I think
more than 10 percent of the stock of the company.
Mr. McCandless. Given that as a base then, wouldn't it be essen
tial if you were to perform your duty correctly, that you knew the
stockholders and could then pass judgment, because you would
need to know who is a stockholder and who wasn't, if you were
going to perform that loan function audit?
Mr. Beddow. The bank boards would need to know either that
the person they were lending money to was a local person and was
clearly not a stockholder of CCAH, or it would need to know if
there was some unknown stranger, just really what his relation
ship was.
Our banks by and large have loaned, made loans in their own
market areas, and made loans to people they know, have known
for a long time, had no reason to inquire whether somebody living
in northern Virginia all his life was a stockholder.
Mr. McCandless. Any of you may wish to comment on this, and
this would be my concluding question, Mr. Chairman, a lot of spec
ulation out there. Senator Mathias took a great deal of time to try
to show the credibility of the basic bank operation itself, and I re
spect him for that assessment, that one of the ways by which the
organizational process was able to function a little may be out of
the normal orbit was that there were favorable loans given to cer
tain political types for various and sundry reasons who had a con
siderable amount of influence on the regulatory and other aspects
of the governmental oversight.
As a result of that, some of the things that have developed were
caused by that lack of direct, on-hand supervision, because of some
possible political intervention compromise or involvement.
How would you gentlemen react to that?
Mr. Mathias. Are you suggesting that there were such loans in
this situation?
Mr. McCandless. I am saying there is conversation out there,
and I am asking you for any comment you might wish to make on
it.
Mr. Mathias. Do you have any names or any dates or transac
tions in mind?
Mr. McCandless. I would be happy to try to acquire that infor
mation and submit it to you if you would care to answer.
Mr. Mathias. I am personally not aware of loans that would fall
in that category, but if you have any information that you could
give us, we would be glad to take a look at it.
Mr. Adams. Just to be clear, we have tried to look at that and we
don't see anything. And if anybody has anything specifically they
would like us to address, we would be very pleased to do it.



52

Mr. McCandless. If I am successful in digging up some allega
tions that have some names, dates, and so on and so forth, the com
mittee could expect a response from you?
Mr. Mathias. Yes, absolutely.
Mr. Adams. And our response is that such loans have not been
made to influence policy, that these allegations are totally un
founded, and we would love an opportunity to get to the bottom of
one of these comments, if we could.
Mr. McCandless. Thank you very much, gentlemen. My time
has expired.
The Chairman. Thank you.
Mr. Kanjorski.
Mr. Kanjorski. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Chairman, if I may make an observation. This committee re
cently passed the Treasury-recommended banking reform bill
which takes into consideration financial service holding companies
and diversified holding companies.
And after hearing a sophisticated board of directors come here
and tell us they don't even know who is involved or owns the finan
cial holding company, I think it is the best evidence in the world
we ought to examine and relate another holding company situation
up there, that for all intents and purposes, we will never know who
owns the bank service industries in America if these sophisticated
gentlemen can't possibly tell us who owns their bank or who owns
their holding company.
Gentlemen, I just make the observation, this would be hilarious
if it weren't a reality. And your institution and its relationship as
established so far to BCCI, to my satisfaction, leads me to believe
that when you still in your testimony, Senator, use the word "al
leged," and when you relate to us that you are not familiar with
who you could fire or who you could hire, you really shake me to
my core in terms of just what was structured out there.
Mr. Mathias. I don't want to interrupt you, and I don't want you
shaken to the core either. Maybe we can stabilize you a little bit.
The names of the stockholders are known. The committee has
them. The chairman has them.
Mr. Kanjorski. But did the bank board have them?
Mr. Mathias. The Federal Reserve had them.
Mr. Kanjorski. Did the bank board have them?
Mr. Mathias. The bank board has them.
Mr. Kanjorski. You know who your owners are. Are they in fact
the real stockholders?
Mr. Mathias. Now, there you have the question which I dis
cussed with Mr. Roth.
Mr. Kanjorski. So that shows the failure of the
Mr. Mathias. The Federal Reserve says that at least 25 percent
of those registered stockholders have entered into the loans and de
faulted on the loans. Now you are talking about something which
is a disputed fact, and the courts are full of disputes of fact of this
sort all over this country, and I am sure all over the world.
People say that they don't owe the money that claims are made
on them to repay. That is the kind of situation you are in. And I
think you are putting a test on this board of directors which is
really beyond our capacity to meet, because
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Mr. Kanjorski. Let me ask you this simple question, Senator.
When you purchased your stock, if you owned any stock
Mr. Mathias. I didn't. Let me make that clear at the outset.
Mr. Kanjorski. Did any of the other gentlemen here buy any
stock?
Mr. Mathias. No current member of this board owned any stock.
Mr. Kanjorski. OK. Very good.
Those people that did buy stock, wasn't the question asked by
this board, particularly of your chairman and your president,
where did you get that money and under what conditions? If you
had asked Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman where they got the mil
lions of dollars to buy that stock, they would have either had to
commit perjury under oath if you asked them to make an affidavit,
or you would say we have a problem here, gentlemen. We are
merging our leadership with a foreign bank.
Mr. Mathias. And let me tell you that the minute we heard that
they had both stock, that is exactly what Mr. Stauffacher and I did.
We went to Mr. Clifford and we said tell us about this transaction.
Mr. Kanjorski. And did he relate to you that he had a nonre-
source, multimillion-dollar loan with a foreign bank where he had
absolutely no liability on that loan, and still had the benefit of that
money to speculate with the value of your stock, whether it would
go up or down?
Mr. Mathias. He told Mr. Stauffacher that he had borrowed the
money from BCCI.
Mr. Kanjorski. And was that immediately reported to the Feder
al Reserve?
Mr. Mathias. The Federal Reserve knew it before we did.
Mr. Kanjorski. OK.
Now, and is it my understanding that our law allows
Mr. Mathias. The Federal Reserve didn't report it to us, I might
say, which might have been helpful.
Mr. Kanjorski. Well, I assume that the treasurer reported to
you. He has a fiduciary relationship to tell you, doesn't he? Once
he goes to Mr. Clifford and finds out the transaction, we can
impute to you everything he knows. He is your officer.
Mr. Mathias. He didn't know it.
Mr. Kanjorski. I thought you said immediately after the trans
action of this purchase of stock, the treasurer talked to Mr. Clifford
to get full disclosure of these loans.
Mr. Mathias. No. I said I talked to him.
Mr. Kanjorski. And he disclosed to you at that period of time,
just when you were starting to come on the board, that he had a
nonresource loan for multimillions of dollars from a foreign bank
ing corporation?
Mr. Mathias. No. Let's go back over this again.
When we were aware of the fact that Mr. Clifford had purchased
the stock, Mr. Stauffacher and I being the two outside directors of
the company went immediately to Mr. Clifford to find out what the
facts were.
Mr. Clifford told us at that time that he had purchased the stock,
and that he had financed the purchase by a loan from BCCI.
Mr. Kanjorski. Did you get the terms of the loan, sir?
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Mr. Mathias. I don't think he told us the details of the terms of
the loan at that time.
Mr. Kanjorski. Did you know his net worth and wherewithal
that he had that amount of cash to support a loan, or was in such a
financial position to support that loan?
Mr. Mathias. I have no information about Mr. Clifford.
Mr. Kanjorski. Did you know the amount of the loan?
Mr. Mathias. Yes, we knew the amount.
Mr. Kanjorski. And what was that amount, as best you know?
Mr. Mathias. Well, the original purchase was about $15 million.
Mr. Kanjorski. All right.
And did that at all
Mr. Mathias. There were three purchases as it turns out.
Mr. Kanjorski. That was the total amount, $15 million.
Did you instruct anyone, or did you in any way inquire as to
where he came upon the money and under what conditions or
terms?
Mr. Stauffacher. This had all been done and repaid before we
came on the board.
Mr. Kanjorski. I understand his purchase was in 1986 and sold
in 1988.
Mr. Stauffacher. That is right. I came in on
Mr. Kanjorski. I understood the Senator to testify that he was
on the board in 1987.
Mr. Mathias. That is right.
Mr. Stauffacher. But the purchase had been made in 1986.
Mr. Kanjorski. Once you found out about it, though, did you in
quire?
Mr. Mathias. Well, in 1991 is when I found out about it, and I
immediately inquired. I went immediately to Mr. Clifford and I
said, "What's the story?"
Mr. Kanjorski. OK.
So you are a member of the board of directors, you got on the
board in 1987, this bank didn't have thousands of shareholders, it
had 20 or 25, aren't I correct?
Mr. Mathias. That is right.
Mr. Kanjorski. And every one of them had strange addresses,
but two had Washington, DC. So it would have been pretty evident
to me that we got two Americans here and all other foreigners that
are owners of the bank and these two Americans happen to be the
president and the chairman of the board.
Didn't anyone at that point looking at that disclosure find out
under what terms and conditions?
Mr. Stauffacher. Our auditor was the man who disclosed the
incident to us.
Mr. Kanjorski. In 1987?
Mr. Stauffacher. No, no, no, in 1991.
Mr. Kanjorski. Where were you between 1991 and 1986, 5 years,
when the purchase was made?
Now, gentlemen-
Mr. Stauffacher. I was in a lot of places, but-
Mr. Kanjorski. You have to have reorganization meetings every
year, don't you, in your bank?
Don't you every year reorganize as a board of directors?
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Mr. Stauffacher. Yes, we do, and-
Mr. Kanjorski. Isn't it common in doing that that someone certi
fies who the shareholders are, and provides the board with a list?
Mr. Mathias. Yes, exactly. And we have testified several times
here today we are owned 100 percent by First American Corp.
[FAC], when they had their organizational meeting, they testify,
the shareholders then are elected by the CCAI.
Mr. Kanjorski. So what was disclosed to you you are saying is
CCAH
Mr. Mathias. That is right.
Mr. Kanjorski. A 100 percent. Did you think of asking-
Mr. Mathias. No. We are saying that when the First American
Bankshares is elected, it is elected by FAC, First American Corp.,
that is as far as it goes.
Mr. Kanjorski. So you were only looking at First American
Corp.; after that, you didn't inquire who owned them?
Mr. Mathias. At that point, that is correct.
Mr. Stauffacher. These snares were in CCAH. That is a differ
ent—they were not First American Bankshares.
Mr. Kanjorski. OK.
So the disclosure to the board in 1986, 1987, 1988, 1989, 1990, and
1991 to CCH owned these shares, and at that point you felt you had
no responsibility to find out who owned CCH?
Mr. Stauffacher. We aren't directors of CCAH.
Mr. Kanjorski. Do you have a fiduciary relationship?
What happened if the Soviet Union owned CCH; do you think we
would be interested in knowing that?
Mr. Stauffacher. I don't know.
Mr. Kanjorski. You don't know?
So going back to my original statement when I opened, when the
Treasury set us up recommending us as a diversified holding com
pany, financial services holding company, and then banks, we are
in trouble. If we pass that bill in the Congress, we have really cre
ated a monster, because Japan can buy us, the Soviet Union can
buy us, any power in the world
Mr. Mathias. You are overlooking the fact that all of this is a
matter of record with the Federal Reserve.
Mr. Kanjorski. The Federal Reserve doesn't have a fiduciary re
lationship to your shareholders or to anyone, you are the individ
ual that does.
Mr. Mathias. They have a register, which is not
Mr. Kanjorski. Senator, do you suspect that the Federal Reserve
sits down every year and looks at the 16,000 banks in this country,
examines who owns their shares, then knows the holding compa
nies and examines who owns their shares, all the way up, every
year?
You have been around here too long, Senator, to think that we
have any bureaucracy that even has the capacity to do that.
We really, it seems to me, in giving this franchise of deposit in
surance to do business in the community of the United States, we
rely on the responsibility of the board of directors of those institu
tions, that they are only going to ask reasonable questions, but
when they get covered answers by holding companies, they are
going to examine, in fact, whether or not there is any manipulation
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or any problem that they are dealing with there that they should
know about.
Isn't that reasonable, or are you telling me
Mr. Mathias. It is not only reasonable, but that is exactly what
happened.
Mr. Kanjorski. But you didn't check out the holding company.
Mr. Mathias. I think we did.
Mr. Kanjorski. For 5 years you didn't, Senator. The only time
you checked it out was when the Washington Post told you you had
a problem.
To my reading, now maybe I am wrong, and I don't want to con
demn you on it

,

but no action was taken.
When did you and Mr. Stauffacher take a walk down to talk to
Mr. Clifford about his transaction?
Mr. Mathias. Virtually the minute we found out that the trans
action
Mr. Kanjorski. How did you find out about it

,

in the public
media, didn't you?
Mr. Mathias. No, that is not correct. We found out because as
the chairman has suggested, and I think the chairman is so right
in the remarks he made at the beginning of this hearing, that di
rectors have a duty to be informed, and if they are not voluntarily
informed, then directors— let me finish.
Mr. Kanjorski. Yes.
Mr. Mathias. If the directors aren't voluntarily informed, they
have to go out and seek the information.
Mr. Kanjorski. What prompted you, Senator, to want to be in
formed?
What prompted you?
Mr. Mathias. The internal audit was done by Louis, and we sat
down, Mr. Stauffacher and I sat down with him and we were
asking him questions.
We wanted to know more about this relationship.
Mr. Kanjorski. At what time? Can you give us a date on that,
Senator?
Mr. Mathias. Yes. This was February of this year.
Mr. Kanjorski. And we said, can you tell us, are there any cir
cumstances in which there have been loans granted by First Amer
ican, any one of the First American group of banks, to customers,
patrons, of BCCI.
In other words, has there been any kind of preferable treatment?
And he said no, he had no record of that. And then to make sure
that the bases were covered, we said, were there any loans similar
kinds of loans that were granted to officials of First American by
BCCI?
Mr. Kanjorski. So let me stop you at that point.
Mr. Mathias. That is where the transaction
Mr. Kanjorski. At that point then the auditor had to know the
trail of who the shareholders were of all these holding companies.
He didn't find that our in February 1991; he must have known that
beforehand; isn't that correct?
Mr. Mathias. That is correct, because as I testified earlier, he
had been commissioned.
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Mr. Kanjorski. Did you all determine whether he first made
that examination, or did he just make it in 1991? It would seem to
me that
Mr. Mathias. He began, as I think I previously said, early in
1990, to make this investigation, and he completed it at the end,
and around the end of 1990.
Mr. Kanjorski. Up until that time then, is this an inside auditor
or an outside?
Mr. Mathias. Inside.
Mr. Kanjorski. Up until that time, your own inside auditor
never inquired into the relationship of the various stages of the
holding companies; is that correct?
Mr. Mathias. What we were exactly commissioning him to do by
that internal was to look at the whole relationship between First
American Bank and BCCI; to look at all the transactions; to look at
the wire transfers; to look at anything that might be evidential as
to the
Mr. Kanjorski. I would understand that, and that was prudent
at the time when we realized that BCCI was starting to get into
trouble, but I am curious as to— if he doesn't know the relationship
of this ownership of stock in your bank and the various holding
companies. I don't know how—it sort of goes around in a circle and
closes: I don't know, I don't know, I don't know, therefore, I can do
nothing.
The Chairman. Will the gentleman yield to me, just to follow on
this; because we have this dictation that does seem to be contradic
tory on its face.
Mr. Adams, in your response to question number 10, were you
aware of BCCI loans to Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman, please ex
plain?
Your answser: I became aware of the BCCI loans in July 1990
during the course of an internal audit review. On the other hand,
Senator Mathias, I had no knowledge of any BCCI loans to Mr.
Clifford and Mr. Altman until approximately February 1991, when
I was advised of them by the First American auditor.
So how do you explain that?
I think
Mr. Stauffacher. That is the interval that the auditor was
working where Mr. Adams knew about it, but we had not been in
formed.
The Chairman. Well, but you are both members of the board.
Mr. Stauffacher. The board hadn't been informed.
The Chairman. Well, Mr. Adams is on the board.
Mr. Stauffacher. True.
The Chairman. And he is saying that he knew as of July 1990.
Mr. Stauffacher. He didn't volunteer that information.
The Chairman. Did you inform the rest of the board members?
Mr. Adams. No, Jim Lewis, who is our internal auditor, was per
forming an audit that was focusing on relationships with BCCI. He
came across some wire transfers from BCCI to personal accounts of
Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman. And he reported that to me, and I
instructed him to meet with Brian Yolles, who was the general
counsel of the Metro Bank, and ask him for an explanation of these
wire transfers.
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That was done, and in the course of making those inquiries, Mr.
Clifford and Mr. Altman wrote a memorandum that detailed the
stock purchase transactions. In receiving the stock purchase trans
fer action memo, we were concerned first that there might be a
Reg "O" violation.
We checked that. We were concerned that these shares had been
properly reported to the Federal Reserve and we discovered that
they had been reported, and at that point we documented the file
with everything we had done, and had found no violations of any
law or no lack of awareness on the part of regulators of the trans
action and left it at that.
The Chairman. Well, I wonder, you speak of this memo that you
received. Would it be possible to provide a copy of that memo for
us?
Mr. Adams. I am sure you have it.
The Chairman. I don't think so. I will double check.
Mr. Mathias. If you don't, Mr. Chairman, we will let you have it.
[The information referred to can be found in the appendix.]
The Chairman. But the point I am asking is, why did not Mr.
Adams communicate with the rest of the board at that point? In
other words, obviously there were some questions here as to wheth
er or not once that memo was received, both Mr. Altman and Mr.
Clifford had complied with the law, and there was some fear there,
I am sure.
It would seem to me that at that point, that disturbing situation
would have been reported to the board, to the rest of the members,
and I would say particularly the Senator.
Mr. Wylie. Mr. Chairman, would you yield?
The Chairman. Yes, sir. I will be glad to yield to you. I know you
have to leave.
Mr. Wylie. Yes.
I have here a memo which says Bank of Credit and Commerce
International, Society, Washington, DC, is headed by Mr. Sani
Ahmad. It is to Richard D. Barrett from Selma Habib.
My question is, why would an unrelated foreign bank office be in
the business of developing business for First American Bank-
shares? It says, it is not a full service deposit taking branch, but
rather an information gathering office involved in developing busi
ness for First American Bankshares, Inc.
The memo also states that BCCI is—they refer to here as First
American Bankshares as being like one of us, BCCI. Do you know
about that memorandum?
Mr. Mathias. What is the date of it?
Mr. Wylie. It is dated on June 16, 1986.
Mr. Mathias. I have no knowledge of it.
Mr. Wylie. I would like to ask unanimous consent this be placed
in the record at this point.
The Chairman. Certainly, without objection.
[The information referred to can be found in the appendix.]
Mr. Wylie. Probably don't have any record of it. But there seems
to be a deletion, a paragraph is deleted.
On the second page, and I am wondering if you could search your
records down there and see if you might be able to find the original
to see if that missing paragraph is in it.
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Mr. Mathias. Who is it addressed to?
Mr. Wylie. It is addressed to Richard D. Barrett.
The Chairman. May I suggest that we make a copy of that and
provide it?
Mr. Mathias. Yes, if we could have a copy, it would help the
search.
Mr. Wylie. All right.
Thank you very much.
The Chairman. But if you do, you will make a diligent search
and find it. I want to follow through here
Mr. Wylie. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Did I understand correctly, Mr. Adams, that Mr.
Clifford and Mr. Altman sent you a memo?
Mr. Adams. No, they sent a memo to Jim Lewis or the auditor to
complete his documentation of this transaction, which turned up in
the review of BCCI activity.
The Chairman. Why were you selected to receive that, and then
not have the others partake of that information? Because, obvious
ly, in the case of Senator Mathias, once he was alerted, he immedi
ately.
He was alarmed, but he says he didn't know that until earlier
this year, 1991. The reason I am disturbed is that it shows that
somewhere here we have a deterioration of what I would say is a
corruption of the system that both regulators and the Congress or
whoever in drafting the national policy have not much paid atten
tion to in the last two, two and a half decades, where the whole
role has changed, and it has to be addressed, particularly in today's
world.
Mr. Mathias. Mr. Chairman, just to be completely fair to Mr.
Adams, let me say that he and I had a conversation. This occurred
in February 1991, which really led to my meeting with the audi
tors, so that I think Mr. Adams
The Chairman. But had you had an inkling in July 1990
Mr. Mathias. I would have gone right up like a rocket-
The Chairman. You see, that is what I am saying. Obviously, we
have some compartmentalization within the board structure—it is
a little bothersome. I am not trying to cast reflection on retrospect.
I think at this point, it is 1:25, and I don't want to abuse either the
patience or the courtesy that we owe our guests, the witnesses have
been here very patiently, and they have tried to respond to our
questions.
But neither do I want to prevent any member from following
through. So would it be acceptable if I recognize members for
follow-through questions for 3 minutes each? Would that be suffi
cient? Is that acceptable?
All right.
We have four members left besides myself. If we each were to
take 5 minutes, it would take 20 minutes and we probably wouldn't
be out of here until about a quarter of two, and I think that is
straining a little bit. So why don't we try it.
I will recognize Mr. Armey for 3 minutes.
Mr. Armey. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I want to go directly to Mr. Adams, Mr. Beddow, and Mr. Scof-
fone. You were all part of First American before it was taken over.
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You certainly, I am sure, were aware that Clifford and Altman
were the lawyers for Abedi and BCCI.
Who told you that Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman were going to
take over running the bank? Who instructed you? Did they just
walk in one day and start sitting down in the office and take over,
or did somebody instruct you that they were going to take over the
bank?
Mr. Adams?
Mr. Beddow. Let me speak to that. I was involved in that proc
ess.
Mr. Armey. If you can get directly to the question, because my
time is limited.
Mr. Beddow. That was a long, drawn out process. We understood
that people were buying stock
Mr. Armey. I know. But on the day they walked in and sat down
and took over an office and said we are in charge here, who backed
them up? Who verified it? Why did you just let—I understand nei
ther one of these people were bankers. They didn't know anything
about banking. One of these folks was a youngster that took over
the bank, was hardly dry behind the ears.
You are a banker for 20 years and this guy walks in and says, I
am running this bank? Did you just say, OK?
Could I have walked in on that day and taken over the bank?
Somebody had to tell you these guys have now taken over the
bank, and I want to know who did it.
Did you get a letter? A phone call? Did you get a message slipped
under your door? But somebody gave you the message, you accept
this guy as the president of this bank. Who did it?
Mr. Beddow. There were a group of stockholders.
Mr. Armey. I know there were a group of stockholders. Did they
send you a letter, and can I get a copy of the letter?
Mr. Beddow. No
Mr. Armey. Did they call you on the phone? Can you tell me who
was on the other—there wasn't some mysterious message from
heaven. You had to get something; did you not?
Mr. Beddow. Mr. Clifford represented the stockholders
Mr. Armey. We have gone through the whole business of the am
biguous stockholders in the fog before. Somebody had to give you a
transmittal of information that you said, all right, this is not refut
able.
Mr. Adams, were you happy to see this young guy come in and
take over the bank that you had worked in for many years?
Mr. Adams. Well, I learned about it officially at a management
meeting that announced it. But the answer to your question is
there was a board of directors, there were shares voted, and the
board of directors
Mr. Armey. All right. So they took over the bank
Mr. Adams. It was a corporate process that determined it.
Mr. Armey. I understand.
Mr. Chairman, I only have one more question, when did Mr.
Abedi leave the country and tell you all to play dumb until he gets
back?
Thank you.
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The Chairman. Well, the gentleman still has time, because I
don't count the response time. I just count the time it takes you to
ask the question.
Mr. Armey. I am sorry, Mr. Chairman, but there is no sense in
asking these people questions. Maybe under subpoena in a Federal
court or something, you can get some answers out of these people,
but this, quite frankly, is ridiculous.
Mr. Mathias. Mr. Chairman, I regret very much
The Chairman. Will you yield to me? I must say that the rules
compel the chairman to protect the integrity, the good name of the
witness and members, and anybody else called here or subject to
the jurisdiction of this committee.
The gentleman from Texas, my fellow Texan, is raising a ques
tion here as to nonresponsiveness that goes to the integrity of the
witness, and I think that is to be regretted, and I would ask the
gentleman to strike those words, if he will.
I think that we must not forget that this is a proceeding under
our rules providing for investigatory processes. The rules we are
operating now, which the House rules designate as rules 10 and 11,
are very carefully crafted as a result of unhappy experiences,
where the legislative branch, known as the Congress, abused its
powers.
And we have a very intricate set of rules protecting all the rights
of the witnesses that appear either voluntarily or through subpoe
na, and their right to the integrity of their character and their
name and so forth.
So if the gentleman doesn't want to pursue any further ques
tions, that is one thing. But to say that the gentlemen are, in
effect, nonresponsive is another thing. It is a matter for the record.
If the gentleman is implying that perhaps they are, in effect, per
juring themselves, let me say that they are under oath; they have
taken an oath.
Mr. Armey. Mr. Chairman, I have not implied that the gentle
men have perjured themselves. In order to perjure yourself, you
have to have answered a question. They have not done so.
I am saying there is no sense in continuing to question these
people, because you can't get an answer, and therefore, I relinquish
my time.
The Chairman. Do you have any further questions, Mr. Moran?
Mr. Moran. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Let me address these to
Mr. Scoffone.
What is the value, to the best of your knowledge, of the National
Fank of Georgia?
Mr. Scoffone. I don't have that information. I can get it for you
in just a second. Go ahead and ask some other question.
Mr. Moran. I do want to see that, though, and what you would
project, because I am still stymied by a letter that was sent from
Mr. Altman to Mr. Swaleh Naqvi. We talked about this letter; in
1986, you were aware of this letter?
Mr. Scoffone. Not until it was shown to me today.
Mr. Moran. Well, OK. It probably is that it is based upon your
analysis; and Mr. Altman must have given you some indication, as
senior vice president and treasurer of First American Bankshares,
what was going on, because the purpose of this letter is to transmit
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your financial analysis to Mr. Naqvi. And Mr. Altman says, in the
analysis prepared by you, the stockholders' equity of National
Bank of Georgia would be $93.9 million, considerably higher than
the year and numbers on which we had been relying.
He goes on to say, "The transaction we structured contemplates
$60 million in debt. It would be appropriate if BCCI itself wished to
consider being a lender.
"I trust you will forward this information to Mr. Abedi." Then it
includes the analysis that you made.
If you would tell me the value of the National Bank of Georgia
in your best professional judgment now?
Mr. Scoffone. Book value as of August 31, which does not repre
sent fair market value, is about $85 million.
Mr. Moran. In your analysis, you estimated that the purchase
price should be from $152 million to $161 million, based upon the
various multiples that, as a result of analysis of 183 deals nation
wide—118 for stock, 65 for cash. This is your memo.
Mr. Scoffone. Yes.
Mr. Moran. So you estimate it would be $152 million to $161
million.
As senior vice president and treasurer of First American Bank-
shares, you clearly have some major fiduciary responsibilities for
the money that is involved here, and it was First American Bank-
shares that owned National Bank of Georgia. The National Bank of
Georgia is part of the structure under First American Bankshares.
You wound up paying $220-plus million for a bank that today is
worth $85 million, and even under your most generous analysis,
when I look at the numbers, I don't see why you wouldn't have
made a more specific analysis then to take nationwide, the average
of nationwide deals, and to get the multiple of book and multiple of
first-quarter annualized earnings, because given your fiduciary re
sponsibility, you wanted to get the best deal possible in terms of
the purchase of National Bank of Georgia.
You would think—that is why I keep coming back to this, be
cause there is something really strange here. So you say that, in
my opinion, a fair purchase price for National Bank of Georgia
would be approximately two and a quarter times book value. Now,
that is not what you wound up paying for the bank, is it?
Mr. Scoffone. On that analysis, it was $211 million; by the time
we transacted the deal, $227 million.
Mr. Moran. For a bank that is worth today $85 million.
Then in your memo you say—and I mentioned this before—that
you are estimating that $60 million could come from a third-party
lender, such as BCCI. When we asked why you would pay such a
high premium for a bank in Georgia, why you were so anxious to
buy National Bank of Georgia at what appears to be an enormous
ly high premium, you said that it is because you wanted to be lo
cated in the Atlanta area, it is a terrific market, and you talked
about the Southeast and so on. But you never pursued any other
banks in Atlanta; you only focused on one bank in Atlanta.
It seems to me that if Atlanta was such an important place to be
located, why wouldn't you have looked at any of the many other
competitive banks and made some comparative analysis of them?
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Mr. Scoffone. At the time this transaction was being viewed,
National Bank of Georgia was for sale. We were competing with
NCNB to purchase this bank. That is the only answer I can give
you.
Mr. Moran. I don't have any interest in giving you a hard time.
The problem is that the buck has to stop someplace, and you had
the title as treasurer and senior vice president. So you have a sub
stantial fiduciary responsibility not only to the stockholders, but
also to the depositors of the banks under the First American Bank-
shares umbrella, and here you are recommending that you pay
really an exorbitant amount for a bank that today is worth one-
fourth what you paid for it.
And you are also, in your memo, recommending that BCCI, a for
eign investor, play an absolutely essential role in the purchase.
And yet you are very much aware of the fact there isn't supposed
to be foreign ownership of banks. You are very much aware—with
out disclosures of—this is a very sensitive area.
You are recommending that BCCI provide the money, and then
you are obviously very much aware of the fact that Georgia law
had to be changed to make this transaction work, and you are rec
ommending on this acquisition alternatives the best effort to
change Georgia law to allow CCAH to acquire NBG within a year.
We have information —we spent $1% million today that—you must
have known more than is immediately apparent, Mr. Scoffone, or
you—it is inexplicable why you wouldn't have asked more ques
tions.
I am not suggesting that you made decisions that were—that are
illegal. I am not suggesting you made those decisions. But I am
very much questioning the extent to which you complied with your
fiduciary responsibility as treasurer and senior vice present of First
American Bankshares to prudently handle that account, that re
sponsibility.
Now, can you respond in any way on the record that would give
some better understanding to what seems to be so inexplicable?
Mr. Scoffone. Congressman, I have worked for First American
or Financial General for 25 years, and I believe I have always acted
in a proper manner. I am aware of my fiduciary responsibilities,
aware of my responsibilities to both stockholders and depositors.
There is nothing in this transaction or my involvement that
would lead me to think otherwise.
[The letter and memorandum referred to can be found in the ap
pendix.]
Mr. Moran. Why wouldn't you have looked at other competing
Atlanta banks—can you tell me that this was a fair price that was
paid, $227 million for a bank, given the numbers that that bank
showed in 1986, and given the fact that Georgia law had to be
changed to allow CCAH to purchase it?
Mr. Scoffone. Let's go back to, in my opening sentence in the
memo, Mr. Altman had asked me to do a particular project, and
you have asked me to analyze the potential acquisition of the Na
tional Bank of Georgia, and that is exactly what I did with the
facts I had at the time, to yield an opinion favorable to First Amer
ican Bankshares, and that is what I did.
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Mr. Moran. We have, getting in these questions, a very limited
functional role. In other words, nobody asks any questions, nobody
uses their experience and judgment. They are told to do something,
they do it. Don't ask any questions. I didn't know who BCCI was,
and so on.
There must have been some reason why NBG would be pur
chased for $227 million. You must have known the background of
the original Pharaon purchase, I guess your lawyer wants to advise
you here first.
Mr. Scoffone. Would you continue with your question?
Mr. Moran. Your analysis led to the purchase of NBG, the acqui
sition of NBG under the First American Bankshares Corp., an im
portant element of the corporation for which you were treasurer
and senior vice president.
So, this was a critical decisionmaking memorandum. Now, I am
giving you a lot of—I am assuming, giving you a lot of credit,
which I think is justified, that before $227 million is committed,
before you make such an important acquisition, you would perform
the normal financial analyses.
An obvious one would be to look at the other banks in the area.
It would be to look at the history of a National Bank of Georgia.
The National Bank of Georgia has a really checkered history at
that point. You knew about Mr. Pharaon, you must have known
about Mr. Lance and how NGB was going down. He was in debt.
He got bailed out for twice the value of the stock.
You must have known all of these things. You are sitting in a
critical place, where it is your role to make a judgment, to assume
fiduciary responsibility of funds, to do a complete analysis.
It seems less fiduciary responsibility was given here than you
would give with play money in Monopoly. I am giving you an op
portunity to give as complete an understanding, a clarification, as
possible on the record for how this occurred.
We will be talking with more people subsequently, but this is
your chance to say, I did everything that I could have to exercise
my fiduciary responsibilities, this is what I did, this is why I think
$227 million was an appropriate purchase, because it is not clear in
the information we have, and it is certainly not clear on the face of
it.
Do you have any further comment?
Mr. Scoffone. I really don't know how to respond to that. The
memo was clear on its face. It sets out all the facts involved in the
transaction. It is a second series in a memo written in October 1985
which discusses a more detailed analysis. The company was inter
ested in getting into the Atlanta market.
There were very few banks available. This bank was available, so
Mr. Altman asked me to make analysis of it.
Mr. Moran. Did you ever make any comment with regard to
227

The Chairman. Would you yield?
You referred to a 1985 memo, would you make that available for
the committee?
Mr. Scoffone. Yes, sir. I assumed that you all had that informa
tion.
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The Chairman. I am not that sure that we do, and to make sure,
I was going to ask if you could let us have a copy of that at the
proper time.
[The material referred to can be found in the appendix.]
Mr. Moran. Within the board of directors, to the board of direc
tors, did you ever raise a comment that this appears to be a pretty
high purchase price for the National Bank of Georgia, since the
board of directors would then be responsible for the management
of National Bank of Georgia as well as First American Bank of
New York and the three metro holding company banks, did you
make a comment with regard the real value of the bank versus
what we pay?
Mr. Scoffone. There may have come up in board meetings dis
cussion of this transaction, but I don't recall specifics.
Mr. Moran. Did any member of the board question how you
were going to change Georgia law to allow purchase of National
Bank of Georgia within a year?
Mr. Scoffone. I believe Mr. Altman and Mr. Clifford knew that.
I don't know whether the other members, I can't speak for them.
Mr. Moran. The board members will be responsible for the ac
quisition of it. There is a serious allegation that $1.5 million was
spent to essentially buy the Georgia Legislature. That is an allega
tion, granted, but a lot of money was spent. The law had to be
changed in a year, and a tremendous amount of money was contin
gent upon that law being changed.
It seems to me that questions should have been raised during
that period of time; are we doing the right thing with regard to the
money we are responsible for, and with regard to our responsibility
as directors of this board that is going to be acquiring NBG.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. I would like to offer for the record and ask unan
imous consent that an article appearing in today's Atlanta Consti
tution, "BCCI Tried to Change State Law, How Speakers' Trip
Linked to Bank Lobbyists," be allowed in the record. It has some
interesting contents. What I can do at this point is offer it for the
record and then ask the staff to make duplicate copies.
Mr. Moran. If you would put it into the record along with this
question.
The Chairman. I ask unanimous consent for that following your
question. Mr. Riggs?
Mr. Riggs. I will try to be brief. I think I did very punctually
observe the 5-minute limit earlier today, so I might ask the Chair
for us indulgence and thank him for extending the time of these
hearings so we could probe at some answers.
The term that keeps coming to mind throughout these proceed
ings has been incredulous. This is very disappointing—hear no evil,
see no evil, speak no evil seems to be a common refrain running
throughout the investigation.
I described how Mr. Clifford came before this committee with
Mr. Altman, represented by counsel, and testified in very glowing
terms regarding the sterling board of directors and management
team that he had been able to assemble at First American, and
frankly, what we hear today is testimony replete with instances
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that I think would call into question the competency and reliability
of that board of directors, and the management team.
So that you have an idea of what I refer to, I will cite specific
examples, but I want to go back to the compensation package. Did
the board of directors have an executive compensation committee?
Mr. Beddow. It had a separate compensation committee some
years ago. It has not been active
Mr. Riggs. Did the board of directors set compensation for Mr.
Clifford as chairman of the board and Mr. Altman? Mr. Altman
had the position that you now hold?
Mr. Beddow. He did not. The board of directors set the compen
sation for the outside members of the board, which included a pay
ment to Mr. Clifford as chairman of the board. Mr. Altman re
ceived from the company the regular board fees that any outside
member of the board was entitled to.
Inside members of the board, that is, people who worked for the
company, do not get board fees.
Mr. Riggs. It never seemed curious to you, you may have known
about these significant legal fees that Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman
were making in their representation of BCCI, but it never seemed
curious to you that Mr. Altman wasn't drawing a salary for his
duties? What was his actual job title?
Mr. Beddow. He was president of First American Corp. He was
not an officer of First American Bankshares.
Mr. Riggs. That never seemed unusual to you, those of you who
were directors?
Mr. Beddow. He spent part-time on this company. He did legal
work, he did get legal fees from the company and he had other cli
ents. I wasn't worried about whether he was making an adequate
income.
Mr. Riggs. Senator Mathias, I want to follow up on a question
asked earlier—you say that you went to Mr. Clifford, I don t know
if you also said Mr. Altman, but you went to Mr. Clifford when you
learned about his stock sale, and the very significant sum or pro
ceeds that he had generated from that stock sale.
Were you aware any time prior to the fact that Mr. Altman had
obtained a loan from a BCCI subsidiary in order to purchase that
stock? You testified today it was the first you knew of the stock
sale, but did you have any prior knowledge of his stock purchase or
how he arranged the financing for that stock purchase?
Mr. Mathias. You are talking about both the Clifford and the
Altman stock purchase?
Mr. Riggs. Yes.
Mr. Mathias. I learned about them simultaneously, from, as I
say, the first authoritative word I had on it was from the auditor,
in response to my question as to whether he had discovered any
loans made by BCCI to First American personally.
Mr. Riggs. So, that was the first that you knew of any aspect of
the stock transactions that Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman participat
ed in?
Mr. Mathias. Yes.
Mr. Riggs. Mr. Adams, have you been able to recall any banks
that did letter-of-credit business with BCCI other than First Ameri
can and its subsidiaries?
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Mr. Adams. I have offered to follow up in writing. If that is unac
ceptable, they had significant relationships with Security Pacific,
with American Express, with Bank of New York, with Citicorp,
and
Mr. Riggs. Are you aware of correspondent banking relation
ships, the extension of lines of credits?
Mr. Adams. Well, I am sure it did include that. That was done in
the process of doing really normal, routine trade transactions.
Mr. Riggs. Did you participate in loans with BCCI?
Mr. Adams. No. Not to my knowldge.
Mr. Riggs. Neither through the Washington nor Virginia
branches?
Mr. Adams. No. Not to my knowledge.
Mr. Riggs. Do the other gentlemen have anything to say about
that? Did you seek—I know you did because of a memo I have—
apparently you sought the business of BCCI.
I am looking at a June 16, 1986, memo talking about soliciting
BCCI's business and lists a number of people as potential contacts
in BCCI, talking about general using BCCI services for advising
international letters of credit and the like.
One of the people listed is Amjad Awan, who was referred to in
the memo as our Latin connection. Did any of you have knowledge
or dealings with Mr. Awan?
Mr. Beddow. I have never met the gentleman.
Mr. Riggs. Are you aware that he is a convicted money laun-
derer?
Mr. Beddow. I read that in the paper.
Mr. Riggs. And that is the extent of your knowledge?
Does anyone have different knowledge?
Are you aware of a specific transaction as directors, and going
back to Mr. Clifford's comments about the outstanding work that
he had been able to assemble and the importance of your financial
obligations as directors, are you aware of a specific transaction
where BCCI of Washington cashed a $60,000 check and gave that
money to Manuel Noriega, I believe in 1986, a short time, I might
add, before Mr. Noriega came to Washington hearings regarding
his alleged drug operations in Panama?
Mr. Beddow. BCCI had an account at the Washington bank and
wrote checks on that account and I understand that a few of those
checks had written down in the 'For' column, Noriega.
Mr. Riggs. When did you understand that or were you aware?
Mr. Beddow. I learned of that in the last year or so.
Mr. Riggs. Did you have subsequent conversations with the indi
viduals in the bank operations who knew of those transactions or
may have had approval authority for those transactions?
Mr. Beddow. I don't think there was any approval required.
BCCI had a bank account and they wrote a check on the bank ac
count.
Mr. Riggs. Is it a bank account here?
Mr. Beddow. They had a bank account in a Washington bank.
They wrote a check on it. It came to the bank and it was paid.
Mr. Riggs. So you didn't know about it and it wouldn't have
raised eyebrows if you had?
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Mr. Beddow. No. That was in 1986. In 1987, the U.S. Govern
ment was writing letters to Noriega, telling him what a fine job he
was doing. We wouldn't have reacted to it.
Mr. Riggs. A letter December 13, 1989, from William Ryback,
Deputy Associate Director for the Federal Reserve System Board of
Governors. It is to Mr. Altman and he raises the concerns regard
ing the allegation that investors, your shareholders, or the share
holders of one of the parent companies, may have borrowed funds
from BCCI, and in his letter he asks Mr. Altman to provide "infor
mation on any loans extended to the original or subsequent inves
tors either directly or indirectly by BCCI or any of its affiliated or
ganizations."
I am told that in his response, Mr. Altman was less than forth
coming, for example, did not mention the loan I referred to earlier,
the loan to Mr. Mohammad Hammoud, the gentleman who had ob
tained the letter of credit to guarantee the performance and bond
for the development project in Alexandria.
Were any of you aware of this correspondence between Mr.
Altman and the Federal Reserve?
Mr. Beddow. I did not see that correspondence at that time. I
have seen it recently.
Mr. Riggs. Let me conclude by asking, I guess the essential ques
tion that comes to my mind, and that is whether or not this was a
caretaker passive-type of board or whether it was more of a hands-
on board and the extent to which you relied upon representations
made to you by Mr. Clifford or by Mr. Altman.
It seems to me that there are, if not any intentional misconduct
or misrepresentation, there certainly was rife throughout this
whole business, a lot of secretive dealing, insider-type of dealing, I
guess, in one sense.
What was the interrelationship between the board of directors
and Mr. Clifford and what was the frequency of contact with Mr.
Clifford and Mr. Altman, and did the board in any way, shape or
form set policy? Or was the board actually directed by Mr. Clifford
and by Mr. Altman?
Mr. Mathias. Let me try to make a first-cut at that out of my
own experience. Take the First American Bank of Maryland, for
example, the First American Bank of Maryland, there was intense
participation, as Paul Adams can verify, by members of the board
of directors. They looked at not only loan policy and loan proce
dures, but they looked at individual loans. They voted on—if there
were any insider loans, they voted on those questions.
Mr. Riggs. Except, for example, the insider loan that I have
mentioned and I guess the reason you didn't get to vote on that is
you weren't aware that this gentleman owned in excess of 5 per
cent of the parent stock, Mr. Mohammad Hammoud?
Please continue.
Mr. Mathias. The participation is very active, and is really inde
pendent. And I would like Mr. Adams to comment on that in a
minute, too.
Now the Bankshares had four meetings a year. Those meetings
were largely devoted to a review of the financial activity, the finan
cial results of the subsidiary bank as opposed to the activity at the
Maryland bank, which I use as an example of the subsidiary banks.
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They dealt with policy questions because it was four meetings a
year, you had to paint with a very broad brush.
But there were many questions asked. There were detailed infor
mation sought. We obviously relied upon the chairman as a source
of information because that is, I think, normal in any corporate
structure.
Mr. Riggs. Well, let me break in at this juncture, Senator, be
cause I think you have made that point adequately in your opening
statement.
And now let me just ask, I guess, the pregnant question. Do you
believe that—any of you gentlemen, do you believe that Mr. Clif
ford and Mr. Altman had personal knowledge of BCCI's penetra
tion of First American Bank and their ultimate ownership of First
American Bank?
Mr. Mathias. You are really asking us were they lying when
they told you otherwise here in this committee room?
Mr. Riggs. You are directed to exercise your independent judg
ment and authority, and that is what I am asking you.
In that capacity, did you or do you believe that?
The Chairman. Will the gentleman refrain?
You know a while ago, Mr. Armey talked about, waiting until
they get subpoenaed in a court of justice.
Well, if they did, they would have protections, even from your
question.
You are asking a question that calls for a conclusion that the
gentleman wouldn't be in a position to know. We had Mr. Altman,
and we had Mr. Clifford here under oath. We cannot ask these gen
tlemen, as the Senator was about to say, whether we think they
think they were lying.
I think that is something that perhaps is quite unfair to ask the
witnesses, if I may be so bold as to say.
And I would ask the gentleman to withhold on that question.
Mr. Mathias. Can I just thank the chairman for his intervention
there? I do exactly share his sentiments, and I think he and I un
derstand really what rights of people, individuals are involved
here.
The Chairman. That is right.
Well, we have that duty, to be sure that we are aware of the
rules and rights of everybody, not only ourselves, but you gentle
men.
Mr. Kanjorski, do you have any additional questions?
I might point out that the Chair has been as liberal as it has,
even reluctantly, because of the fear of imposing on the witnesses.
Mr. Riggs, for instance, on this last one you had a little better
than 15 minutes. And that is all right. You know, I expect that.
And I would like for you to stay here until Mr. Kanjorski fin
ishes.
I wish Mr. Moran had, because I am going to make an observa
tion here that I think the record ought to reflect.
Mr. Kanjorski.
Mr. Kanjorski. Senator Mathias, I want to direct this to you be
cause my original examination, I didn't want you to jump to the
conclusion that I prejudged anything that you have done, sir, nor
am I casting aspersions.
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Quite frankly, I would like to congratulate you for your testimo
ny. When you said you did find out of the involvement of Mr.
Altman and Mr. Clark Clifford in this transaction, I think you did
the exact right thing.
What I am disturbed about is why our directors don't find these
things out earlier and what we should do with the law to make
sure that they do.
But I have always had—even though we are different parties, I
have always had the fondest regard for your integrity, sir, and I
want you to know that.
Mr. Mathias. I appreciate that.
Mr. Kanjorski. These things do get testy.
You have spent so much time on our side, you know what we are
striving at.
One of the things that disturbed me in Mr. Clifford's testimony
and Mr. Altman's testimony is they always made these wild as
sumptions in terms of that the story held true if everyone were
aware of the facts.
For instance, as my colleague on the other side talked about the
salary, they only accepted $50,000 a year salary, even though a
usual salary in this area for the role of chairman or president
would be in the neighborhood of $1 to $1.3 million.
The only explanation for that, for them, for the shareholders, or
for the directors is if you were all aware that there was another
source of compensation.
Now your testimony is clearly that you were not aware of the
stock transactions. So I am trying to figure out why in my mind
when you sit down and set out the salary that the chairman should
get and that the President should get, and clearly that is a board
decision.
Why doesn't a bell go off when you are paying a person one-
twenty-sixth of the market price? Isn't it something that—and if
you rationalize and say, well, their law firm represents you, I don't
think you mean to impute that their law firm were overbilling, and
that is how they are getting their compensation.
I assume the law firm is a reputable law firm that in fact does
hourly work and bills on an—forgetting legal fees.
Why didn't this bell go off? They are not getting compensation
from the corporation; would have to be unethical to be getting com
pensation through the law firm.
So why didn't the question present itself, are they getting com
pensated by someone else, BCCI, other people unbeknownst, or is
there a side deal?
Why didn't that go off?
Mr. Mathias. Let me reflect a little bit on how that came to my
attention.
As this committee knows from Mr. Clifford's testimony here, he
tends to be anecdotal. And if I can search my memory for the first
time the subject came up, he told the story of having met with the
original investors at that time that he was asked to be the chair
man, and at that time the question of compensation had come up,
and that he had said that he would take the nominal sum of
$50,000, and that he had never wanted to change that from that
original conversation.
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He was satisfied with that and wanted to hold on to that figure,
and that was an explanation which, as I recall, he gave more than
once during meetings of the board when compensation was dis
cussed.
Maybe Mr. Beddow would have a different recollection.
The Chairman. Will you yield to me, Senator?
Maybe I am the one that is confused, but the $50,000 was a com
pensation paid not by the bank. Wasn't it the holding company?
Mr. Beddow. That was paid by First American Bankshares as a
stipend as chairman of the board of First American.
The Chairman. As chairman of the board, OK.
Mr. Beddow. And then he drew director's fees the same as other
outside directors.
Mr. Mathias. That is correct, until February 1991.
The Chairman. OK. Yes, you are correct, Senator, he was anec
dotal and in fact, he gave that as a reason why he felt that it was
more than legitimate and proper compensation after he had
brought up the bank to number one—the holding company to
number one, that he could go back and say now, boys, I want to
cash in and I want to get some stock; and he did pretty good.
He made a $10 million profit on the transaction, but that was an
ecdotal, and it was the point.
Mr. Kanjorski. But he didn't go back to the boys?
The Chairman. Pardon?
Mr. Kanjorski. He didn't go back to the boys. The boys that
were setting the salary are sitting right here. He went back to
other people outside of the deal without the knowledge of the boys.
The Chairman. That is right.
Mr. Kanjorski. The Senator didn't know he had this side stock
deal for 5 years; is that correct, Senator?
Mr. Mathias. That is correct.
Mr. Kanjorski. And I am not going to put you on the spot. Per
haps it is clear. When you did find out, could I assume that you
were extremely disappointed?
Mr. Mathias. Well, I was extremely upset, as illustrated by the
fact that Mr. Stauffacher and I immediately went to Mr. Clifford
for an explanation.
Mr. Kanjorski. I won't push that line any further, Senator. I ap
preciate that answer.
Now, my last question will be, when Mr. Mattingly was here
from the Federal Reserve, I pointedly asked him a question, be
cause I, myself, have not come to the final conclusion of why BCCI
spent all this time and all these machinations to get control or
ownership at least of First American.
And I had a direct question by myself to him. I asked him wheth
er or not there are any past or present public officials who have
received loans from First American and whether or not there was
any preference involved in those loans.
And his response was, yes, we are looking into the matter. We
are not at liberty to discuss this.
Are you members of the board aware of past or present, public
officials, either on the Federal, State, or local area, that have re
ceived loans that are either preferential or just regular loans from
First American?
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Mr. Stauffacher. I have no such information about preferential
or improper loans.
Mr. Beddow. Well, I am confident that we have loans to present
and former government officials. I am also confident that none of
those are on a preferential, improper basis. We don't red line gov
ernment officials.
Mr. Kanjorski. I understand that. But we can assume there are
no recourse loans out there?
Mr. Beddow. There are no nonrecourse loans to anybody from
First American Bankshares.
Mr. Kanjorski. That part of the problem didn't filter down, I
assume. I am glad to hear that.
Are you making an examination now because there is, as I un
derstand it

,
a further investigation toward referral to Justice of

some of these loans.
Are you aware of that, and are you actively participating with
the Federal Reserve, the Justice Department, to find out what
these problems are?
Mr. Beddow. All we know about those loans are the remarks
that were made up here and in the papers. We are curious to know
what anybody is talking about. Nobody has suggested a name. We
don't know where to look to see if there is a name.
We simply know of none, and we didn't know that anything of
that kind was being referred to Justice. If they have any names
given to us, we will check it out.
Mr. Kanjorski. If you could, and I am just going to—you have
seen this whole thing play out now. Do any of you have any insight
that you can give to the Congress in regard to why did BCCI go
through these convoluted activities to gain ownership or control of
First American?
Do any of you have any suspicions or suggestions as to why that
could occur or did occur?
Mr. Beddow. I don't know why they occurred, and that is one of
the mysteries in whether these things really happened or not.
The Chairman. Will you yield to me there, Mr. Kanjorksi?
When we had the hearing with Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman, I

placed in the record the schematic plan that had been presented to
Mr. Abedi by Mr. Afridi, and among other things he was analyzing
the U.S. market. They outlined their plans very, very explicitly,
and in fact they even used some operations that I remarked at the
time we had the hearing, I don't think you were present, that in
troduced new products and services to provide greater facilities
Mr. Kanjorski. Mr. Chairman, I am aware of that, and superfi
cially that would be the reason why banks acquire banks, but
The Chairman. No. No. No. They were more explicit than that.
Mr. Afridi had been an employee of the New York bank and he
was saying, here's what you want to do, here's the way we scope it.
In our second phase, and we have a sound product—we finance and
lease small companies, export trading corporation, syndication on a
large scale, U.S. Government financing, AID, Export-Import Bank,
SOLPEX, Central Bank, selected Third World countries, and, of
course, financial institutions that they could purchase.
Mr. Kanjorski. I understand that. And those are all legitimate
business activities, Mr. Chairman.
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What I am suggesting is that there was a pattern here with the
purchase of the stock from Mr. Clifford, it is highly inflated as
compared to what you were willing to pay other shareholders for
the stock at that very time. I think it is maybe one or one-and-a-
half times more than was offered to other people who held stock
interests.
I think Mr. Moran has indicated here a very high premium paid
for this National Bank of Georgia situation, that for some reason
there seems to be, in my mind at least, the suspicion created that
there is something much more here than just financial activities of
a standard operation within the American market.
The premiums paid, the unusual convoluted activity, the insensi-
tivity of Mr. Altman in responding to the Federal Reserve about
his transaction, all this seems to be a very controlled situation.
Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and may I congratulate
you. I think you certainly have helped those of us on the commit
tee that want to discover what we have to do in the future to try
and prevent these occurrences.
The Chairman. Thank you very much, Mr. Kanjorski. And I do
appreciate your contribution, your help, and your membership on
the committee.
In connection with what you just said, we had the Federal Re
serve Board president of the Atlanta bank explain and give us the
dates, 1981, 1982, and 1983, BCCI was able to charter three Florida
banks in different locations, Miami, Boca Raton, and I think
Tampa.
At that time the FBI—the Federal Reserve Board mostly, on my
urging and pushing, the committee chairman, and finally the sub
committee chairman gave us the startling accounts of the cash
transactions that were taking place in those locales. So here is one
branch of the Federal Reserve Board saying, hey, look, there is
something funny about these cash transactions, they must be drug
laundering money operations, and another branch that was present
when the reports came in that BCCI was establishing these three
different banks.
So you do have the right questions here to pursue, and I think
we have a duty to find out and correct it, even now with the
amendments thus far adopted in the bill we passed out of commit
tee, which obviously we are going to have to fortify. So we will be
open to some suggestions on your part.
What I wanted to say to you gentlemen was that in all fairness
to the witnesses, and I wish Mr. Moran had been here, there is a
phrase in law, you know, nunc pro tunc, now for then. Unfortu
nately, we can't evoke 1985 and 1986. Maybe it is fortunate we
can't. This was a high-riding period of time. It was the go-go era.
The 1970's had come and gone with the great money manias that
had been generated.
So that administration brought the change of policy that enabled
the funding of our debt and everything else to be provided for by
foreign countries, foreign investors. And Mr. Scoffone was not, in
all fairness to you, on the board of directors in 1985 or 1986, you
were an employee. And you had a request from the president
saying, look into this, and there may have been some corollary sur
rounding side instructions, who knows. So you were given your
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report, not as a member of the board of directors, but as an em
ployee.
Well, I don't think that was clearly defined here, and I think in a
way it tended to be unfair to you. In retrospect had you been a
member of the board of directors, you might have been accountable
for it. If you have an instruction, you report the best you can.
Well, gentlemen, you were informed the State of Georgia would
change its laws. They did. But then in the interim, eventually you
became a member of the board. I think in all fairness, the record
ought to show that.
I think that generally, the atmosphere was still prevalent that
had begun in the late 1970's where the chief experts of our banking
world, the seven or nine big banks of our country, went in IV2
years, by 1979, from about $3 billion to over $45 billion in their
overhang to these so-called Third World countries. How could they
have done it?
I was chairman of the Subcommittee on International Finance,
and when I got the statistics from the Federal Reserve Board in
the summer of 1979, I took a special order on the House floor,
pointed out that these countries could not and would not ever be
able to pay back their debt. The answer was this is Arab oil money,
we are recycling.
This is my surmise of what is wrong with all this money coming
into the United States. This is Arab recycled money from the in
creased price of oil in the early 1970's, and most American dollars.
The problem occurred when it reached the point that these loans
were equivalent or in excess of the capitalization structure of those
banks. And that is what I was saying in August 1979.
Well, I was a customer, you know, you didn't have TV coverage
or anything, nor did I expect it. But the chairman of the Federal
Reserve Board, Mr. Burns, called me the next day and invited me
to have breakfast with him. And that is what he brought up. He
said he was concerned and that there wasn't anything he could do,
and that is when I got worried, like this morning, I am worried
now, because obviously we have many weak points in our institu
tional armor for financial institutions.
But anyway, the point is that we can't evoke that will now. You
know, so you had a rich Arab or a Pakistan or somebody wants to
come in and throw money around. Gee, that is great. Not on the
road to Damascus, but on the road to the bank in downtown Wash
ington. I could see where that light hit Mr. Clifford, who decides
that he is going to be a banker.
Mr. Kanjorski. Mr. Chairman, if I could just suggest,
though
The Chairman. Certainly.
Mr. Kanjorski. Some of these Third World nations come into the
United States to throw their money around. Maybe they could stay
at home and we would have to throw less of our foreign aid over
there.
The Chairman. Well, unfortunately, I am afraid that they
weren't dumb either, and in fact I think they ended up a lot slicker
than Americans.
I recall that I introduced a resolution to impeach Chairman
Volcker when it became obvious that those countries were not
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going to pay, and the high interest rates they were expected to
begin with were not about to materialize. Look where we are today,
where they have reached that point of peril.
This is what has been dragging down the biggest banks. Now
how can you explain the biggest bankers getting into that kind of
an arrangement?
The reason again I say is that there was a lapse, and you had
false notions, as Mr. Riston, then head of the Citicorp said in reply
ing. I have been making some noise there, and, of course, I was
ridiculed, but the reason was that Mr. Volcker was meeting in pri
vate with such guys as the Hunt brothers in a motel down in Flori
da, with Mr. Riston to see how they could save the bank credit that
had been involved in the failed attempt of Hunt to corner the
silver market. All of that was tied in.
And so what I was saying was, well, Chairman Burns, why don't
you do something about it? You can't allow this overhang because,
sure, it may be Arab money, but it is deposited in an American
bank being loaned in the name of that bank. And he said, well,
there is not much I can do. When I brought it up at the convention
of the bankers, they almost threw me out, and I said, why not? You
have section 14(b) of the Federal Reserve Board Act. You can insist
that they increase their reserves to cover it. The rest is history.
The point is that we are facing the same thing now. We are not
going to be the saviors. It is too late. All we can do is try to dis
charge our responsibility as we read the experiences of how we can
offset what obviously is going to be a day of reckoning.
Mr. Kanjorski. Mr. Chairman, may I suggest something?
In the nature of Senator Mathias here, we have an asset. It
seems to me that we in the Banking Committee in the House at
least have cooperated to a very large extent with the Treasury, and
with the administration, in drafting the reforms needed to expand
powers.
The Chairman. We have.
Mr. Kanjorski. And as we have seen here, obviously the admin
istration, the regulators and the Treasury do not have a handle on
what is happening in these holding companies, that they can't
identify. You know, maybe we could say Senator Mathias is an old
Joe Kennedy from the days of the boilerplate operations, as Mr.
Kennedy, the Ambassador, was called in to help write the SEC leg
islation.
The Chairman. That is right.
Mr. Kanjorski. Maybe it is time the Congress call in experi
enced business community members of the board who are former
legislators, and have seen the problems from the inside after the
fact. What doors do we close? What records do we set up? What do
we have to see?
Instead, we are going right out and doing the same thing and
passing the same types of laws, all based on a fallacious assump
tion at this point, that the Federal Reserve either is doing or has
the power to do its job, that the Treasury is doing or has the power
to do its job, and the regulators are doing or have the power to do
its job, and we have firsthand evidence here that it is not happen
ing.
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Maybe we should ask the Senator to, using his experience in the
legislature, come forth with the Senate committee and our commit
tee and start structuring a piece of legislation that is not going to
protect the international bankers, that is not going to make a
better playing field out there for the speculators of America, but
protect the depositors and the taxpayers of the United States.
The Chairman. I agree with the gentleman. I think it is intimat
ed that we were seeking not only testimony, but suggestions and
recommendations if any. I think we could benefit a great deal from
a gentleman like the Senator as well as his colleagues here.
After all, we are not bankers, but we are on the Banking Com
mittee so we are charged with at least knowledge of the law and
what it takes to keep up with the times from the standpoint of de
fending the public interest, the greatest interest of the greatest
number.
Mr. Mathias. I am honored by that suggestion and to the extent
that I can be helpful in any way and we can continue this commu
nication that has begun today and I will be happy to do that.
Let me thank the Chair on behalf of all the witnesses for the
courtesy extended to us. I think you have shown great sensitivity
in dealing with important rights that people have and that need to
be protected but it is the Chair that does the protection.
It is a great personal privilege for me to be here, and to see the
years the chairman has spent in this occupation have obviously
produced experience and knowledge and wisdom.
The Chairman. Thank you.
Mr. Mathias. I think you have to take a broad view as the chair
man suggested, the government itself has got problems in this
area. I think back in 1983, 87 percent of the Federal budget deficit
was supplied by foreign industrial banks, not foreign investors, but
foreign central banks.
So this is a broad problem and it takes, I think, a comprehensive
kind of solution.
The Chairman. Thank you very much. You still have the privi
leges of the gym as a former Member, but anytime
Mr. Mathias. I will meet you there.
The Chairman. Fine, and you will have a chance, if you haven't
already, to go into the splendid Rayburn Building gym. It would be
an honor.
Let me then just end up as we started by thanking you gentle
men for your cooperation and forgive us for having imposed on
your patience and goodwill. We have gone through the lunch hour.
More members were not here, because the House quit yesterday
at about 2:20 and most of the members nowadays go back principal
ly to their districts and unfortunately I couldn't keep them here.
The House did that to us when we were trying to round out and
finish the banking bill in June and the overwhelming majority
stayed here not only 1 day, but 2 days and we got the bill out.
So thank you very much and you will get a transcript of the pro
ceedings for your correction or addition or modification. We really
appreciate it and the committee will stand adjourned until further
call of the Chair.
[Whereupon, at 2:35 p.m., the hearing was adjourned, subject to
the call of the Chair.]
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Opening Statement of Henry B. Gonzales, Chairman
House Committee on Banking, Finance and Urban Affaire

Hearing on Bank of Credit and Commerce International
(BCCI) Investigation
September 27, 1991

This morning we open the third in a series of investigative
hearings on the infiltration of the Bank of Credit and Commerce
International into the U. S. banking system.

There is no group more important to the safety and soundness
of this nation's banks than the thousands of directors who sit on
the boards of these institutions.
Boards of directors, when they function properly, can be the

Number One bulwark against insider shenanigans, corrupt management,

illegal and unsafe banking practices. Directors who ask questions,
demand evidence, and take a hard-nosed attitude about their
fiduciary responsibilities are the unsung heroes of the U.S.
banking system.

Unfortunately, all too many directors bring to the table only
one thing—a huge rubber stamp with one word, "YES", for all
management decisions.

Most of the BCCI-First American news stories have focused on
the personalities of Clark Clifford and Robert Altman and what they
knew, when they knew it and who they told.
Today, we have before us another group of First American

insiders —the board of directors. They did not sit on the First
American board by accident. They were handpicked by Mr. Clifford
and Mr. Altman.

We are interested in what they knew about BCCI. We want to

know what conversations they may have had with Mr. Clifford and Mr.
Altman concerning the ownership and control of the bank and the

role of the Middle East investors. We also want to explore what
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role the directors took in the acquisitions made by First American.

Most importantly, we need to know the relationships between the

board and the bank's regulators—the Federal Reserve and the Office

of the Comptroller of the Currency. Did the

regulators raise questions with the directors about BCCI or Middle

East investments in general? What was the flow of information

between regulators and the board and how vigorous were the

regulators in their dealings with the board of directors?

This Committee has subpoenaed thousands of documents in this
investigation. We are still combing through the paper as we plan
additional hearings in the coming months.

Most of the questions remain unanswered and it is the
obligation of this Committee to fully explore the entire role of
BCCI in this country. Since we began our investigation of the
Banca Nazionale del Lavoro early last year, we have attempted to
focus the attention of the Congress and the public on the serious

problems emerging from foreign banking interests in this nation
and the apathetic approach of our regulators to these problems.

Pending before the House at the moment is a major revision of laws
relating to foreign banking and these hearings may lead to

additional amendments to that legislation.
Not only did BCCI creep into banking from New York to

California, but it also infiltrated the thrift industry through a
major investment in Centrust Savings in Florida —an institution
that is destined to cost the taxpayers probably in excess of $2
billion dollars before its failure is unravelled.

We need to investigate the Centrust connection fully. We need
to look very closely at Ghaith Pharaon's role in Centrust and his

relationships with Bert Lance, the National Bank of Georgia, the

Independence Bank, and the ultimate purchase of NBG by First
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American Bankshares. Many of these threads appear to hang

together.

The Committee must also press forward in getting to the bottom

of the Justice Department's handling of the BNL and BCCI fiascos.
The American people, I am convinced, expect this Committee to

go beyond the headlines and lay out the full roadmap of BCCI's trip
through the U.S. financial system and all the friends they picked
up along the route.

We intend to investigate BCCI, BNL, and other foreign banking

problems in the U.S. with the same vigor and thoroughness as we

pursued Lincoln Savings and other savings and loan cases.

Our witnesses this morning are Paul S. Adams, Executive Vice
President and Chief Financial Officer, First American Bankshares;

Jack W. Beddow, President and CEO, First American Bankshares;

Charles McC. Mathias, Jr., Director, First American Bankshares; A.
Vincent Scoff one, Director and Treasurer, First American
Corporation; and Charles B. Stauffacher, Director, First American
Bankshares.
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BCCI HEARINQS
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Thank you Mr. Chairman. I want to commend you today for continuing

the Committee's investigation into the BCCI scandal. I believe that the

witnesses before us can provide much useful testimony to the Committee on

BCCI given their roles on the Board and as management of First American.

As we discussed in our earlier hearings, directors and management at an

institution have a duty to investigate elements of misconduct at an

institution. I believe that we need to learn today how the gentlemen

before us have fulfilled these duties.

I also would like to welcome our former colleague Senator Mathias to
the Committee. I believe that his actions while on the First American

Board directly led to the removal of Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman from the

bank. Unlike others involved in the BCCI affair, it appears that Senator
Mathias acted swiftly and decisively when wrongdoing was uncovered at First

American. He should be commended for his efforts. I greatly look forward

to hearing his rendition of how and why these gentlemen were removed from

First American .

Mr. Chairman, I believe that the Committee has gone a long way in its
investigation of First American and you have truly let the chips fall where

they may. You and your staff should be applauded. I would like to give

you my strong support in continuing the Committee's investigation and

delving deeper into this scandal. I still fear that the Committee has only
scratched the surface of BCCI's activities in the U.S.
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Finally, I believe that the Committee must determine whether BCCI

exercised improper political influence in this country. BCCI's state

political activities have been well documented in Georgia and questions

still exist concerning its oversized Washington office. I would like to
note that federal court pleadings filed in early August against three of

the witnesses here before us contain the statement that BCCI " ... made or

arranged for loans by First American Bank to prominent officials in amounts
and on generous terms not otherwise justified." The Committee must

ultimately get to the bottom of these charges concerning BCCI's political

influence in Washington and determine if they represent smoke or fire. If
political wrongdoing exists it is our duty to shed light on these
activities regardless of party affiliation.

Thank you again Mr. Chairman for holding these hearings. I look

forward to listening to our witnesses testimony today and to continuing our

work together on this important investigation by the Committee.
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For example, representatives of the Federal Reserve have told me that

the two most crucial sets of documents for the Committee to review are the

Clifford & Warnke privileged documents and the documents found in the BCCI

Washington office. To date, the Banking Committee staff has not received

access to these documents. While Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman promised

production of the law firm documents to the Committee, they have not been

forthcoming. These records are crucial to the Committee's understanding of

the BCCI affair and must be thoroughly reviewed by Committee staff.

Moreover, the testimony we have heard so far raises as many questions

as answers to me. I think the Committee needs to hear a wide variety of

additional witnesses in order to complete our understanding of BCCI and its

relationship with First American. There are several classes of witnesses I

would encourage the Committee to call. First, I believe that there are

several former employees of First American and BCCI who would be willing to

cooperate with the Committee. They should have inside knowledge of BCCI's

U.S. affairs and its relationships. Second, other regulators and

government officials should be brought before the Committee. I do not
believe that the Federal Reserve was the only agency responsible for BCCI's

activities in this country and we should here from other responsible

government officials. Third, I believe that state regulators should be

called. They play a key role in the regulation of foreign banks in this

country. Fourth, I believe that we need to call some of the financial
kingpins that BCCI dealt with in this country. Individuals such as Bert

Lance, Ghaith Pharaon and David Paul should not escape the Committee's

inguiry.
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Today's witnesses Background

Jack w. Beddow Director and President of:
Financial General Corporation
First American Bankshares, Inc.
Maryland Bankshares, Inc.
New York Bankshares, Inc.
Valley Bancshares, Inc.
Virginia Bankshares, Inc.
Washington, Bankshares, Inc.
Director and Vice President of:
National Mortgage Corporation
The Potomac Insurance Company
Director and Secretary of:
First American Corporation
Director of:
Credit and Commerce AmericanInves tment , B . V .
First Advantage Mortgage
Corporation
First American Bank, N.A. of
Washington
First American Bank of Virginia
First American Insurance
Services, Inc.
First American Insurance
Services, Inc.
First American Metro Corp.
First American Staff
Temporaries, inc.
Georgia Bankshares, Inc.

Elected 4-14-82

Vincent Scoffone Director and President and
Treasurer of:
First American Insurance
Services, inc.
National Mortgage Corporation
The Potomac Insurance Company
Director, Vice President and
Treasurer of:
Financial General Corporation
Maryland Bankshares, Inc.
New York Bankshares, Inc.
Valley Bancshares, Inc.
Virginia Bankshares, Inc.
Washington Bankshares, Inc.
Director and Treasurer of:
First American Corporation
First American Staff
Teaporarics , Inc .
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Paul G. Adams

Charles McC. Mathias, Jr.

Charles B. Stauffacher

Director of:
Credit and Commerce American
Investment, B.V.
Georgia Bankshares, Inc.
Valley Fidelity Bank and Trust
Company
Senior Vice President and
Treasurer of:
First American Bankshares, Inc.
Vice President of:
First American Metro Corp.

Elected 1991

Executive Vice President
Chief Financial Officer
First American Bankshares
Director:
First American Metro Corp
Georgia Bankshares
New York Bankshares
Chairman:
Maryland Bankshares

Elected 5-25-89

and
of:

Former Senator Maryland
Attorney (Partner) :
Jones, Day, Reavis, and Pogue
Director:
First American Corporation
(Audit Committee)

Elected 2-26-87

Retired
Director:
First American Corporation
(Audit Committee)

Elected 2-23-89^
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Statement of Charles HcC. Mathias
Before the Banking, Finance and
Urban Affairs Committee of the

United State House of Representatives

September 27, 1991

I. INTRODUCTION

Mr. Chairman, Members of the House Banking Committee, my

name is Charles Mathias. I currently serve as a member of the
Board of Directors of First American Bankshares, Inc.- and I am
chairman of a Special Oversight Committee of the board, the

charter and activities of which I will describe in a few
moments. I am also a member of the Board of Directors of First
American Bank of Maryland. It is in my capacity as a member of
the board of Bankshares as well as the chairman of the Special

Oversight Committee of Bankshares that I appear before the
Committee today.

With me here today are Jack Beddow, Paul Adams, Vince

Scoff one and Charles Stauffacher. Jack Beddow is the Chief

Executive Officer and a Director of First American Bankshares.
Paul Adams is the Chief Operating Officer and also a Director
of Bankshares. Vince Scoff one is the Senior Vice President and

Treasurer. Charles Stauffacher has served as an Outside

Director of First American Bankshares since February, 1989.
I appear here today at your invitation and welcome this

opportunity to respond with facts about First American to some
of the intense publicity concerning the Bank of Credit and
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Commerce International ("BCCI"). We hope to make clear to you

and to the public that First American's banks have not

committed any wrongful or improper banking practices and that

their operations are not in any way controlled by BCCI.

He appear today on behalf of the leading financial

institution in the Washington, D.C. area and its many dedicated
and professional officers, directors and employees. Our banks

are fortunate to serve several outstanding communities up and

down the eastern seaboard of this country and to participate

especially in the growth and development that has occurred in

the greater Washington Area. Having had the privilege to

represent the people of Maryland in the Congress, I take
particular interest in First American's service to the people

of Maryland.

First American is part of American banking history, because

it is one of the oldest American bank holding companies. It
was originally incorporated as the Morris Plan Corporation of

America and was famous nationwide. In another period with

different ownership, it traded under the name Financial General.
Of late, the significant accomplishments of the employees

of this long-established institution on behalf of the

communities that it serves have been completely ignored.
Instead, the institution has been broadly and unfairly maligned

as a result of events that are external to it and beyond the
control or influence of the people who have served the bank so

loyally.



87

- 3 -

My own involvement with First American began in 1987 after

my service in the Senate ended. Clark Clifford, whom I have
known for many years, invited me to join the Board of First

American Bankshares and First American Bank of Maryland. I was
willing to accept this responsibility in part because I viewed
this as a way to continue to be involved with the community

that I formerly represented.

II. THE MARYLAND BANK

Although I intend to speak at greater length about my role
as a director of First American Bankshares, I would like to
speak first about my experience with the First American Bank of
Maryland, because it involved the direct oversight of banking
operations. My experience at the First American Bank of

Maryland is also very germane to the issue of whether BCCI

controlled First American, a question on which there has been

considerable speculation and investigation.

First .American Bank of Maryland is one of seven subsidiary

banks that serve thousands of communities from New York to

Florida. In total, these banks employ about 5,500 people.

Some of these employees, like Jack Beddow here with me today,

worked for First American before it was First American.
Changes of name and corporate ownership have not interrupted

their consistent service. The primary business of this

institution has always been retail, local banking. The

Maryland Bank, for instance, has over 100,000 deposit accounts

and about: 30,000 loan accounts of various types.
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The Maryland Bank has its own independent Board composed of

conscientious directors, many of whom I have been fortunate to
know for years. In my experience, the officers and directors

of First American Bank of Maryland have managed their own

operations and made their own decisions with little or no input
from above.

Paul Adams, who is with me here today, was the President of

the Maryland Bank from 1982 to 1989, when he moved up to become

the Chief Financial Officer of First American Bankshares. Paul

did a masterful job of leading the bank in Maryland. When Paul

became President of the Maryland Bank in 1982, it was a
marginally profitable bank. Today, the First American Bank of

Maryland is a well-capitalized bank with $1.5 billion in
assets — nearly six times its size when Paul took over. The

Bank accomplished this feat by participating in and fostering

the dramatic growth that has occurred In the northern and

eastern perimeters of the Washington Metropolitan area and

along the industrial corridor that connects Washington, D.C. to

Baltimore. Our Maryland Bank has become an integral part of

these communities.

III. THE OTHER SUBSIDIARY BANKS
The Maryland Bank is not alone in its accomplishments.

Each of the subsidiary banks has independent, dedicated

leadership that has served its respective communities well.

Our efforts have always been aimed principally at the retail
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level, serving many small depositors and customers. The First

American banks together have close to one million deposit

accounts and one-half million outstanding loans.

Our commitment to the communities we serve is particularly

evident in the lending and investment decisions made by the

First American banks. In the late 70's, Congress passed what I
viewed as long-needed legislation, entitled the Community

Reinvestment Act ("CRA" } . As you know, this legislation

requires banks to meet certain minimum levels of investment in

low to moderate income housing projects and in loans to low or

moderate income individuals within the bank's community. First

American has been a leader in achieving the goals of that

legislation. Acting, again, through its subsidiary banks,

First American has reinvested at every economic level of the

communities it serves. For instance, as of August 30, 1990,
the three subsidiary banks in the Greater Washington Area alone

have invested nearly $1.4 billion in CRA-qualified projects.

It is this kind of activity — not involvement in BCCI's
wrongdoing — that I believe characterizes First American's
operations. Those of us sitting here who are familiar with the

real day-to-day operations of First American's banks — as well

as the thousands of employees who have devoted their

professional lives to this work — know that the allegations

that BCCI "controlled" the operations of First American banks

are extremely unfair and injurious to the good name of our

banks and their employees. Indeed, we find it particularly
upsetting that speculation concerning BCCI operational control
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of First American continues to be offered when William Taylor,

Staff Director of the Federal Reserve's Division of Banking

Supervision and Regulation, just this Tuesday again confirmed

in testimony to the Senate that in spite of exhaustive

investigative effort, the Federal Reserve has been unable to

find any exercise of operational control by BCC1 over First

American.

IV. THE BANKSHARES HOLDING COMPANY

All of the efforts of these subsidiary banks are tied
together through their parent holding company, First American

Bankshares. Unlike many bank holding companies, First American

employs a significant operational staff of approximately 300

people. Their respective functions relate generally to

functions at the subsidiary banks. For instance, Bankshares

has its own, separate loan review function, the purpose of
which is to review the lending activity at each of the

subsidiaries to assure that company loan policy is being

followed and that loans are properly risk rated. Similarly,

Bankshares has its own audit staff which audits the activities

of all of the banks.
It is my judgment that First American Bankshares, like the

subsidiary banks, is staffed by prudent and attentive officers

and directors. When I joined the Board of Bankshares in 1987,
it had already grown to be the largest bank holding company in
the Washington area with total assets in excess of $9 billion,

up from $2.6 billion in 1982. On a consolidated basis, the
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performance of our banks during my first three and one-half
years, from 1987 through mid-1990, was solid and profitable.

During this period, the exceptional performance of the

Virginia, Washington and Maryland banks was offset to some

extent by disappointing earnings results from the New York and

Georgia operations. It was our understanding, however, that
First American's investment in its New York and Georgia banks

reflected strategic decisions favored by our parent holding

company, Credit and Commerce American Holdings N.V. ("CCAH")

and its shareholders. Moreover, First American's over-all

asset quality during this period remained exceptionally high.

At the beginning of 1990, Bankshares had $11 billion in assets

and ranked among the 50 largest commercial banks in the U.S.

At the end of the first quarter of 1990, all of the
indicators suggested that the bank was well positioned for the

future. This was not just the opinion of First American's
Directors, but of the Federal Reserve Board. In particular,

the examiners at the Federal Reserve informed the Board of

Directors in February, 1990 that, although operating income had

declined slightly, total assets had increased 15.8% since the

prior year's inspection and that the net interest margin of the

Company was in line with its peer group banks. The Federal

Reserve concluded that First American Bankshares was

fundamentally sound, with modest weaknesses correctible in the

normal course of business.
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As we all know, since that time, the country as a whole and
the Washington region in particular have experienced a serious

recession, which has been especially hard on real estate values

in the Washington area. By the end of 1990, First American had

realized significant losses for the year from its banking

operations for the first time in its history. There has been
much debate and commentary on the cause of this recession, on

the overall health of our economy, and on the consequences to

our banking system of past changes in federal legislation —

issues that are well beyond the scope of my testimony today. I
wish to stress, however, that the losses experienced this past

year by First American are due largely to the external forces

and events which could be neither controlled nor easily

anticipated by First American's managers or directors.

Fortunately, First American, unlike many other financial

institutions, has a solid capital base that will help it endure
the economic adversity currently facing virtually all banks.

V. THE OWNERSHIP OF CCAH

The challenges that the past year has brought to First

American have, of course, not been limited to the economic

problems that have affected the entire industry. Beginning in

May, 1990, the ownership of First American's ultimate parent,

CCAH, became a subject of considerable media and congressional

attention. As I indicated earlier, when I left the Senate at
the end of 1986, Mr. Clifford asked me to become a member only



93

- 9 -

of the board of the Maryland Bank and the Bankshares Board. He

did not invite me to become a member of any of the senior

holding companies above Bankshares.

I have attached as an exhibit to this testimony an
organizational chart that illustrates the relationship of First

American Bankshares to its senior holding companies and its
subsidiary banks. I have provided this chart because I think
that understanding this organizational hierarchy and the

accompanying allocation of authority and responsibility is

essential for an intelligent discussion of the issues of

concern to this Committee.

As you know, First American Bankshares is a privately-owned

bank holding company. As the Exhibit indicates, the stock of

First American Bankshares is 100% owned by First American
Corporation, which is in turn 100% owned by Credit and Commerce

American Investments B.V. ("CCAI"), which is in turn 100% owned

by CCAH. This ultimate parent is in turn owned by the

individual shareholders.

Until recently, the quarterly meetings of the Bankshares

Board that I attended focused almost exclusively on the
financial results of the subsidiary banks. There was no

discussion of the operations of the senior holding companies.

Nor, until recently, was there discussion of shareholder

satisfaction with Bankshares' performance. I can recall one
conversation with Clark Clifford prior to accepting a position

on the Bankshares Board during which I inquired about the
shareholders. He responded that they were the most wonderful

47-402 0-92
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people. He said that they were very wealthy Individuals who

had entrusted the operations of First American completely to

him, who never interfered in his management of the institution,

and who were in this investment for the long term. He said

that their attitude was so firm on this point that they did not

even seek dividends but instead wanted earnings reinvested to

expand the Bank. I also understood generally that the
shareholders sought a degree of anonymity and that Mr. Clifford

and Mr. Altman would and did control communications with them.

Accordingly, until very recently, as I will soon describe,
I had no contact with any of the shareholders. Communications
with the shareholders were conducted exclusively at the CCAH

level, under the direction of Messrs. Clifford and Altman. 1

understand that the corporate records of CCAH were maintained

at the law firm of Clifford & Warnke and were not kept in First

American's offices.

It is, of course, the alleged relationship between this
senior holding company — CCAH — and BCCI that has been the

subject of so much attention which has unfairly affected the

First American Banks.

VI. AUDITS OF BANKING RELATIONSHIPS WITH BCCI

It was in May, 1990 that the ownership of CCAH became the
subject of renewed interest. Regard ies magazine featured on

its cover a picture of Sheikh Zayed, apparently to suggest the

author's view that the Bank was improperly owned by overseas

interests. I was aware that First American's parent
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corporation was owned by Middle Eastern investors. But I was
not then, and I am not now, opposed to foreign ownership of
U.S. corporations — whether they be financial institutions or

other businesses. Free movement of capital is essential to the

health of our system. In my view, regulation discriminating

against foreign capital would be morally offensive and

economically disastrous. The fact of foreign investment in

First American's parent corporation was not troubling to me as

a director or as a citizen.

The article did, however, raise certain questions that I
and others at First American viewed seriously concerning the
possible involvement of First American in BCCI money laundering

activities and the possible influence of BCCI over First

American's lending decisions.

There were some prior allegations of a connection between

BCCI and First American that surfaced following the indictment

of BCCI and certain of its officers on charges of

money-laundering in October, 1988. In a letter to the Board of

Directors, the President and Chief Executive Officer and the

employees of First American, Clark Clifford denied that BCCI

had ever had any financial interest of any kind in First

American or that First American had ever had a financial

interest of any kind in BCCI.

Several months later, the Federal Reserve appeared to

confirm Mr. Clifford's statement of the relationships between

BCCI, the individual shareholders, and First American. At a

First American Board of Directors meeting in February 1989,
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officials of the Federal Reserve reported to the Board that the
staff of the Federal Reserve had completed a special review of

the relationships between BCCI and First American in connection

with the application by First American to acquire the Bank of

Escambia. The investigation, which was discussed with this

Committee in recent testimony by officials from the Federal
Reserve, concluded that there was no evidence of BCCI ownership

or control of First American inconsistent with the

representations made at the time of the original acquisition,

and that First American's correspondent banking relationships

with BCCI were conducted in the ordinary course of business and

properly monitored. The Federal Reserve's conclusions were

reported to the Directors by the Vice President of the Federal

Reserve Bank of Richmond, Mr. Lloyd W. Bostian.

Nevertheless, when allegations of improprieties relating to

BCCI resurfaced in 1990 with the publication of the Regard ies

article. First American's Chief Auditor, James Lewis, was asked

to conduct a thorough audit of First American's operations.

This audit, which began in May, 1990 and concluded in December,

1990, involved an extensive review of transactions with BCCI.

It found no adverse financial effects on First American by
reason of these transactions, and it found no flow of funds
indicative of money laundering. It also found no evidence that
any loan decisions were being controlled by BCCI.

The results of this audit were consistent with the findings

of the Federal Reserve, as explained to this Committee in

testimony two weeks ago by Mr. Robert P. Black, the President
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of the Federal Reserve Bank of Richmond. Mr. Black indicated

that since the Federal Reserve received the first tangible
evidence of BCCI loans to the shareholders in late 1990, a

comprehensive, coordinated, and simultaneous inspection of the

holding company and examinations of the subsidiary banks

occurred that required 52 examiners from all 12 Federal Reserve
Banks. The Federal Reserve team found no evidence of

transactions with BCCI other than in the ordinary course of

business, no evidence of abuse of the banks, and no evidence of

significant exposure of First American to financial risk in

connection with any BCCI transactions. This conclusion, as I
noted earlier, was restated by William Taylor in his testimony

before the Senate Banking Committee last Tuesday, when he

agreed with Chairman Riegle that, despite intensive

investigation, the Fed had yet to find probative evidence of

operational control over First American by BCCI.

VII. THE CREATION OF THE SPECIAL OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

The results of the Lewis Audit reported to the Directors in

December, 1990 were important to all of us because they
confirmed that the bank was not being used by BCCI in any

improper fashion. For a time, it also seemed to lay to rest
the allegations of BCCI control.

The Directors, however, had new issues that we felt needed
greater attention. As I have previously stated, although 1990
had started out as another good year for the bank, the

six-month period following the Federal Reserve's favorable
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report to the Bankshares Directors in March, 1990 were not good

for the region. We recognized this circumstance, as did the

Federal Reserve. Other banks in the area experienced similar

or worse deterioration.

Thus, in late 1990 the Bankshares Board — following

consultation with the Federal Reserve — created a Special

Oversight Committee of the Board. The Committee identified two

areas that needed prompt attention: (1) the need for an

infusion of additional capital; and (2) the need to conduct a

thorough review of asset quality and credit review procedures.

A. Capital Issues

First American has in the last six months realized great

success in addressing capital needs that have arisen as a

result of the rapid and dramatic changes in the economy. In

the first six months of this year, the Abu Dhabi investors have
provided capital support approaching $200 million. In addition

to this capital, the holding company received in April

approximately $6.8 million from the sale of First American Data
Services, Inc. It also received $71.5 million from the sale of
Valley Fidelity Bank and Trust Company.

Because of these efforts and the long-term view of our Abu

Dhabi investors, First American today has a total risk-based

capital-to-asset ratio of 9.86 percent of assets. That exceeds

by 36 percent the current minimum ratio of 7.25 percent

established by the Federal Reserve. The ratio compares

favorably to an average for Washington-area institutions of
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roughly 8.1 percent. Its measure of Tier 1 capital to
risk-weighted assets is 8.56 percent, as compared to the 3.625

percent that is currently required under the Basle standards

and minimum federal guidelines.

Notwithstanding this strong record of accomplishment, the

Oversight Committee and First American's management continue

actively to explore a variety of possible additional steps to

improve capital, and intend to continue to move vigorously in

maintaining and enhancing First American's capital position.

B. Asset Quality and Credit Review

During the past year, improved policies and procedures to

administer First American's overall loan portfolio have been

developed and implemented. A revised credit review function

coordinated by Bankshares for all of its subsidiary banks for
identifying and classifying problem loans is now fully

implemented.

Bankshares has also implemented improved programs to

provide the necessary training for loan officers and to conduct

on-site loan reviews and classifications at the various banks.

In addition, based on First American's initiative and guidance,

several of the subsidiary banks have created oversight

committees to review problem credits and develop plans to

resolve them. Increased controls are now in place to monitor

performance and to resolve troubled credits.
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C. Continuing Investigations Relating to BCCI

Initially, the Oversight Committee believed its principal
focus needed to be on the capital needs of the Bank and on a

thorough review of the Bank's asset quality and loan

procedures. However, questions about the ownership of CCAH

resurfaced again in early 1991. Journalistic investigations

were accompanied by legislative and executive branch

inquiries. Robert Morgenthau, the District Attorney for

Manhattan, was similarly interested.

In light of these developments, the Committee determined

that it needed to extend the reach of its activities to include
closer monitoring and evaluation of the various investigations

and the attendant management questions. Since the activities

of Messrs. Clifford and Altman were the subjects of these

inquiries, the directors collectively believed that greater

direct involvement by us was necessary to ensure that

independent judgment was being brought to bear on the bank's

behalf. Accordingly, I joined other directors of the Bank in
meetings with Mr. Morganthau, Mr. Taylor of the Federal Reserve

and Senator Kerry who chairs a Senate subcommittee that has

been examining this issue for some time. We also have met with

representatives of the Joint Liquidators of BCCI and with

officials of the Bank of England. By these meetings we sought

to pledge the Bank's cooperation in the effort to bring to

light all relevant facts and to learn for ourselves more about
the allegations that we viewed as unfairly injuring the Bank.
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VIII. RESIGNATIONS OF MR. CLIFFORD AND MR. ALTMAN
In the six-month period from February through July of this

year, it became increasingly clear that the continued presence
of Messrs. Clifford and Altman would be detrimental to First

American, because of the continuing publicity relating to

BCCI. As you know, Messrs. Clifford and Altman were the focus

of much of this publicity. After various discussions with the

directors and the Federal Reserve concerning their role in

First American's management, Messrs. Clifford and Altman

decided to resign on August 9, 1991.

This was obviously a painful decision for them, because

they had spent many years running this institution, and, as

this Committee has been assured, they firmly believe that they

will be vindicated of any wrongdoing. Nevertheless, they, like

the directors before you today, recognized that the publicity

centering on their alleged relationships with BCCI, whether

justified or not, would adversely affect confidence in their

leadership and in the institution itself.

My agreement with this decision should not be

misconstrued: I did not reach a judgment that Mr. Clifford or
Mr. Altman had committed or condoned any violation of law, but

only that their continued leadership would no longer serve the

best interests of this important financial institution.

Whether any wrongdoing has been committed by any party is being
vigorously investigated by several law enforcement bodies.

Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman are, of course, entitled to the

same presumption of innocence and the same opportunity to
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defend themselves as any other American citizen. In light of

the complex, disputed and incomplete factual record, it would
be highly inappropriate to speculate on the possible legal

culpability of any party. This is particularly true with

respect to assertions allegedly supported by records supposedly

kept by BCCI, since a good deal of information indicates that

BCCI did not keep regular records and may well have

deliberately manufactured records.

Immediately after accepting the resignations of Messrs.

Clifford and Altman, the remaining First American Bankshares

Board members contacted Mr. Katzenbach — who, as you know, was

formerly Attorney General of the United States and General

Counsel of IBM — and asked him to meet with us to discuss the

possiblity that he would assume the chairmanship of First

American Bankshares. Through several meetings in the ensuing

days, we were able to frame conditions that would permit

Mr. Katzenbach to accept this responsibility.

IX. CURRENT OBJECTIVES

Since the resignations of Messrs. Clifford and Altman in

mid-August, the First American Directors, working with Mr.

Katzenbach, have sought to achieve three primary, objectives.

The first is to bring in a new Chief Executive Officer to
replace Jack Beddow, who is past due his scheduled date for

retirement. Jack has had a long, productive and distinguished

career at First American. His calm and steady leadership has

played an important role in helping guide First American

successfully through this turbulent period.
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The CEO search has gone well, and we expect to make an

announcement in the near future. The process has been quite

deliberate and thorough. With the assistance of a consultant

who specializes in the recruitment of senior executives in the

banking industry, we started with a list of more than thirty
prospective candidates — all from outside First American —

and interviewed approximately one-third that number. We have

been especially pleased with the level of interest in this

position among very qualified individuals. The' new CEO will
bring to First American both an impeccable reputation and a

wealth of banking experience.

Our second primary objective is the establishment of a
trust to hold at least 75%, and perhaps 100%, of the stock of

CCAH or CCAI. Such a trust arrangement was first proposed
about six months ago by the Abu Dhabi shareholders and the

Federal Reserve in response to the Federal Reserve's

requirement that BCCI come up with a plan for divestiture of

whatever interest it may have in First American. The Abu Dhabi
shareholders have been willing to submit their shareholdings to

this trust, despite the fact that there are no allegations that

their shareholdings have been financed by BCCI or are in any

way improper. The concept was, and is, that the trust will

have power to exercise the shareholder's franchise.

Progress on the details of the trust arrangement languished

for several weeks after the provisional liquidators of BCCI

were appointed in early July. Nick Xatzenbach, in the

discussions leading up to his nomination as Chairman of First
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American, immediately recognized the benefits offered by the

proposed trust arrangements. His insistence that it be
implemented as soon as possible prompted renewed progress on

the trust arrangement.

Although some of the technical details are still being
worked out by the lawyers, a majority of the CCAH stockholders,

as well as the British and Luxembourg liquidators have agreed

that: (1) the trust will have the exclusive authority to vote
the stock of First American's holding company that is placed in

it; and (2) the trust will be independent of any control by the
stockholders. This trust arrangement will enable First

American to proceed now to a new stage in its life, without
becoming entangled in disputes regarding its ultimate ownership

that could take years to resolve.

X. CONCLUSION

First American's ability to compete successfully in this

difficult economic climate has been undercut by the

considerable confusion that has been created by publicity

related to BCCI. Because it has been alleged that BCCI
controlled shares of CCAH, First American has been associated

with BCCI in much of this publicity. This has unfairly

tarnished the reputations of First American and its many

employees. It is important that this Committee understand and
make clear to the public that the alleged ownership of CCAH

shares by BCCI does not reflect adversely on the integrity of

First American or its employees.
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It is undisputed that no irregularities or illegal
transactions were discovered by the Federal Reserve in its

detailed audits of account relationships with BCCI. The

Federal Reserve has not alleged that any First American

employees have been involved in illegal activities. In
particular, the Federal Reserve found no evidence of any money

laundering activities at First American banks.

It is also undisputed that the shareholders of CCAH have
not taken money out of First American but have, in fact,

contributed substantially to the financial strength of First

American's banks over the years. The shareholders have

contributed in excess of $400 million in capital, and no

dividends were ever paid out to the shareholders. All of First

American's substantial profits were reinvested in the

institution.

I would note that the Abu Dhabi shareholders, whose
purchases are not alleged to have been financed by BCCI, have

been particularly cooperative over the past year. First

American's ability to deal with the current recession and real

estate market downturn has been substantially enhanced by the

willingness of the Abu Dhabi shareholders to act as a source of

strength. Many other banks attempting to deal with the current

economic conditions do not have the benefit of such investor

support.

The central concern of this Committee and of the Federal

regulators is whether BCCI violated the Bank Holding Company
Act by acquiring secretly ownership of a majority of CCAH stock
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through loan agreements which BCCI is alleged to have entered

with certain individual shareholders. There is no question but

that none of the directors before you today — nor any other

current employees of First American — had any knowledge of

these agreements or of BCCI's alleged ownership of CCAH.

Indeed, we still have never seen these loan agreements. I have
discussed the alleged ownership interest of BCCI in CCAH stock

with the representatives of the Joint Liquidators of BCCI. The

Joint Liquidators were unable to confirm that BCCI in fact owns

CCAH stock. They explained to me that no CCAH stock

certificates appear to be in BCCI's possession, and that their

claim to ownership will rest on certain contracts whose
validity may be disputed. It may be true that when the
disputed facts are settled, a violation of bank regulatory law

will be proven. At present, that is purely a matter of
speculation. What is not speculative, however, is that none of

First American's employees are in any sense at fault in these

events. I seek your cooperation in preventing any further
injury to the reputation of the First American banks and

employees that have served their communities so well.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, I wish to note that First
American has been gratified by the high degree of loyalty and

confidence its customers and depositors have displayed in

recent months, despite the highly sensationalized and

misleading publicity.

Once again, I thank you, Mr. Chairman, for this opportunity
to appear here today.
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JONES. DAY. REAVIS & POCIE

Cleveland
COLUMBUS
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METROPOLITANSQUARE

LOSANGELES '«»0 0 STREETNW TfLE»INTERNATIONALS41S3
NEWYORK WASHINGTONDC 2000920*8 CARLEATTORNEYSWASHINGTON
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AITTSSURGM WRITERSOIRECTNUMBER

gineva tairei September 5, 1991
HONGKONGTOKYO

The Honorable Henry B. Gonzalez
Chairman
Committee on Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs
House of Representatives
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

In response to your letter of August 27, 1991, the answers to
the questions propounded by you are as follows:

1. Biography enclosed.

2. I was invited to become a member of the Board of
Directors of First American Bankshares by Clark Clifford.

3. I am a director of First American Bankshares and of
First American Bank of Maryland.

4. Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altaian are law partners in the
firm of Clifford and tfarnke. I had no knowledge of any
association between them and BCCI until it was reported in the
press, nor did I know of any interest of BCCI in CCAH, CCAI or
First American. Z aa not aware that BCCI ever influenced
management practices of First American, but have had no
opportunity to observe the operations of CCAH or CCAI.

5. I have never borrowed any money from First American,
CCAH, CCAI, ICIC, or BCCI, nor owned stock in any one of them.
The compensation I have received has been the authorized
directors' fees of $1000 per directors meeting, $500 per
committee meeting, and $3000 quarterly retainer at First
American Bankshares; and $400 per directors meeting, $300 per
committee meeting, and $1000 quarterly retainer at First
American Bank of Maryland. (Jones, Day, Reavis & Pogue, a law
firm in which I am a partner, has been advising the Oversight
Committee of the Board of Directors since February 1991.)

6. None

7 . None

8 . None
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MATH1AS, CHARLES MCCURDY, JR^ lawyer, former U.S. senator; b.
Frederick. Md.. July 24. 1922; ft

.

Charles McCurdy and Theresa McEJfresb
arail) M ; m. Ana Hkkling Bradford. Nov. I. I95S; children: Charles
Bradford. Robert Rake. B.A.. Haverford Coll.. 1944; student. Yale U..
I94J-44; LL.B . U. Md.. 1949. Bar: Md. 1949. U.S. Supreme Ct 1954.
Ami. ally. gen. of Md.. 195J-5* city ally. City of Frederick. 1954-59; mem.
Md. Ho. of Dds. 1938. S7th»90th Congresses from 6th Dist. Md.. U.S.
Senate from Md.. 1969-17; now ptnr. Jones Day Reavis and Pogue, Wash
ington. Served from teaman to capt. USNR. Decorated Order of Merit
(Federal of Republic Germany). Legion of Honor (France). Order of Orange
Nassau (The Netherlands). Order of Brit. Empire (Eng.). Republican. Epis
copalian. Office: Jones Day Reavis A Pogue 1450 O St NW Sic 600
Washington DC 20005
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FROM SHAHID JAMIL MR. S. NAQVJ>-
MR. K. SHOAIB

HALP YEARLY REVIEW OF FAB BOARDOF GOVERNORS
FEDERALRESERVESYSTEM

EXHIBIT

a* 3£_

Please find enclosed a review of First American Bank shares for
the half year ended June 198<4. The Bank has achieved the budgeted
figure for deposits and exceeded that for loans. The detailed figures
are given on Page 1 of the review and the Bank Managements comments
are given in the covering letter dated 19th July, 1981, attached
to the Financial Report which is enclosed.

4

I would, however, like to draw your attention to the net income
figure of U.S.S 11.802 million, which is 1.2* lower than the budgeted
income figure of U.S.S 11.949 million. The net Income before
Federal Income Taxes for che half year ended June 1984 was U.S.S
17.989 million, as opposed to the budgeted figure or U.S.S 20.284
million which is a shortfall of 11.3*. The actual provision for
Income Taxes of U.S.S 3.762 million is only 20.91X as against the
budgeted tax provision of U.S.S 5.484 million which was 28.85 of
the respective pre-tax Income. Thus a U.S.S 1.41 million adjustment
has been made in the actual provision for taxes to bring the net
income after taxes in line with the budgeted net income. The detailed
analysis of the FAB group performance is included in the review
and financial report attached.

It is, therefore, apparent that First American Bank share's ha'*^ \
failed to achieve their budget for the half year ended 30th- June \
1984, by U.S.S 1.56 million. >-■ '"

■

_Vf©\

Perhaps Mr. Altman may require some assistance and gju-rda*Ce in enabling
him to reach the budgeted Income figures lq. the sjpetvJ half of 19TPT7
without further 'increasing their loatrp^gtfgj^rand raising the
loan/deposit ratio beyond the existing" "51

<?7

i-

SHAHID JAMIL

^■c^CA. i -4uu->^ 4*£tAlu^J K ?** i ***** —. Mhz&z-
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LEGAL FEES PAID TO CLIFFORD AND WARNKE IN RELATION TO
FIRST AMERICAN BANKSHARES, CREDIT AND COMMERCE AMERICAN
HOLDINGS AND FIRST AMERICAN CORPORATION:

Time Period

Oct. 1 to Dec. 31, 1982
Apr. 15 to Dec. 31, 1982
July 1 to Sept. 30, 1982
Jan. 1 to Mar. 31, 1983
July 1 to Dec. 31, 1983
Oct. 1 to Dec. 31, 1983
Apr. 1 to June 30, 1983
Oct. 1 to Dec. 31, 1983
Jan. 1 to June 30, 1983
Apr. 1 to Sept. 1983
Jan. 1 to Mar. 31, 1983
July 1 to Sept. 30, 1983
Oct. 1 to Dec. 31, 1984
Jan. 1 to Dec. 31, 1984
Jan. 1 to Dec. 31, 1984
Apr. 1, 1982 to Feb. 29, 1984
Nov. 1984
Apr. 1 to June 30, 1984
Feb. 1 to June 30, 1984
Jan. 1 to March 31, 1984
July 1 to Sept. 30, 1984
Aug. 11, 1983 to Feb. 29, 1984
Mar. 1, 1984 to Feb. 18, 1985
May L to June 30, 1985
June 1 to Aug. 31, 1985
July 1 to Dec. 31, 1985
Jan. 1 to Dec. 31, 1985
Mar. 1, 1984 to Feb. 18, 1985
Jan. 1 to Mar. 31, 1985
Oct. 1 to Dec. 31, 1985
Feb. 19 to Apr. 30, 1985
Feb. 19 to June 30, 1985
Jan. 1 to Dec. 31, 1985
July 1 to Dec. 31, 1985
March 1985
Apr. 1 to June 30, 1985
Dec. 1, 1984 to Mar. 31,
May 1 to June 30, 1985
Feb. 19 to June 30, 1985

1 to Sept. 30, 1985
19 to Apr. 30, 1985
1 to Aug. 31, 1986
1 to Mar. 31, 1986
1 to Dec. 31, 1986

1985

July
Feb.
Jan.
Jan.
Jan.
Dec. 1, 1985 to Feb. 28, 1986

Amounts

149,142 97
37,794 00
201,453 36
3,657 98
43,520 44
191,546 53
160,583 79
17,130 16
31,686 86
22,364 80
171,980 67
190,109 37
197,804 63
33,889 34
70,866 18
236,480 30
247 50

195,727 07
7,285 32
186,116 84
190,124 84
29,295 53
19,549 54
2,840 55
2,957 50
32,797 96
44,084 98
266,503 59
223,389 87
231,273 48
66,860 00
35,712 50
61,904 59
44,772 20
973 50

207,707 03
2,515 04
5,681 11
36,352 08
222,547 02
73,091 46
17,671 10
246,936. 03
69,588. 89
14,099. 31
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Sept. L to Dec. 31, 1986
Apr. 1 to Dec. 5, 1986
Apr. 1 to June 30, 1986
Dec. 1, 1985 to May 1, 1986
Jan. 1 to Aug. 31, 1986
Apr. 1, 1985 to Jan. 31, 1986
July 1 to Sept. 30, 1986
Oct. 1 to Dec. 31, 1986
Sept. 1, 1985 to Feb. 28, 1986
Apr. 1 to Aug. 31, 1986

1 to Dec. 31, 1987
4, 1986 to Jan. 12, 1987
1 to Dec. 15 1987
to Dec.
to Sept.
to Dec.

Oct
Nov.
Jan.
Jan.
July
Mar.
Apr.
Jan.
Jan.
Mar.
Jan.
Oct.
Aug.
July
Sept
Jan.
Dec.
Jan.
June
Oct.
Jan.
Apr.
Oct.
July
Jan.

1 to Dec. 31, 1987
1 to Sept. 30, 1987
1 to Dec. 1987
1 to June 30, 1987
1 to Dec. 15, 1987
1 to Feb. 28, 1987
1 to Dec. 31, 1987
1 to Mar. 31, 1987
1 to Dec. 31, 1988
23, 1987 to Mar. 1, 1988
1 to Sept. 30, 1988
23, 1987 to May 31, 1988
1 to Dec. 31, 1988
6, 1986 to May 31, 1988
1 to Mar. 31, 1988
1 to June 30, 1988
16, 1987 to Apr. 29, 1988
18 to Mar. 29, 1988
1 to June 30, 1988
1 to Dec. 31, 1988
1 to Sept. 30, 1988
1 to Dec. 31, 1988

December 31, 1989
Through Dec. 31, 1989
Jan. 1989
Jan. 1 to Mar. 31, 1989
Through Jan. 15, 1989
Apr. 1 to June 30, 1989
Aug. 1989 to Dec. 31, 1989
July 1 to Sept. 30, 1989
Jan. 20 to May 31, 1989
Jan. 1 to Dec. 31, 1989
May 1, 1988 to Mar. 24, 1989
Oct. 1 to Dec. 31, 1989
Feb. 1 to Apr. 12, 1990
From Aug. 1, 1990
Jan. 17 to May 24, 1990
From Aug. 1, 1990
Sept. 25, 1989 to Jan. 31, 1990
Apr. 1 to June 30, 1990
Jan. 1 to March 31, 1990

TOTAL AMOUNT

4 956 26
55 826 78
247 064 33
5 897 91
15 015 .41
87 400 .81
269 898 48
267 577 .46
1 038 75
1 073 18
281 735 38
29 936 12
1 028 75
64 821 45
274 820 77
510 022 73
270 898 32
1 028 75
313 208 27
70 074 89
273 323 43
273 610 01
24 405 88
17 447 12
25 287 48
84 072 24
90 176 26
286 579 35
63 174 78
27 129 25
9 557 97
279 284 54
19 672 67
268 507 92
123 924 46
23 686 69
21 655 11
123 712 22
297, 116 82
33, 647 86
297, 119 01
•i 451 33
290, 515. 95
21, 459 81
61 336. 18
43, 661. 59
295, 825. 70
1, 029. 46
36, 485. 27
141, 668. 91
201, 379. 10
7, 424. 80
296, 494. 51
$295, 495. 88

$11,434 ,262 .17
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HstAmebican

TO: RICHARD D. BARRETT

FROM: SELMA HABIB

DATE: 6/16/86

Subjs

Bank of Credit and Commerce International Societe Anonyme, Washington D.C.
Representative Office, is heaJed by Mr. Sani Ahmad, Clieif Representative.
It is not a full service, deposit taking branch but rather an
information gathering office involved also in developing business for
FABSIAi Someof the same investors that oun First American Bankshares, Inc.
also nwn BCCI, and as a result, FAUNA is often referred as being "like
one of us" by its officers.

Presently, BCCI Wash, maintains its office account no. 3-294-560 since
2/7/84 when Maureen Lord and '.-.'cnJyLivingston opened the account. Since
its opening when I assisted Ms. Livingston in servicing the account,
I have come to service, maintain, and develop our relationship with
BCCI and its staff. The BCCI account has an average balance of $198,157.00.
Among the staff of BCCI please note the following:

Mr. Sani Ahmad, Chief Representative: Mr. Ahmad is a L-A customer and
recently increased his asset-line to S200.000.00. He maintains three
personal accounts with us and has referred several associates .

Mr. Amjad Awan, Officer: Mr. Awan is a signer on the account. He is
our Latin connection. He maintains his personal account with us with an
asset-line. He seems to be second in charge.

Mr. Abbas Haider, Officer: Mr. Haider is also a signer on the account.
He maintains his personal account with us.

Mr. M. M. Ahmad, Adviser: lie does not maintain his account with us;
although we have tried to persuade him to switch from ASB.

Cathy Pyle, Officer: Formerly witli Clifford & Warnke, Ms. Pyle handles
all .:: Mr. Ahmad' s personal affairs as well as office managementmatters.
She maintains her accounts with us.

Dr. Dragoslav Avramovic, Economist: He has a PH.D. in Economics from the
University of Belgrade. He was with the World Bank from 1953 - 1977. He
maintains his personal accounts with us.

CONFIDENTIAL

FA0370432
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Shahid Khan, Officer: Mr. Khan is our Red China connection. He maintains
his personal accounts with us.

Syed K. Wasti, Accountant: He is the main contact on the daily account
transactions. He has assisted in Baking calls on prospects that 3CCI has
referred and many times aecually completes the required paperwork to open
an account.

First American Bank, N.A. uses liCCI's services for advising international
letters of credit. We also jJvise letters of credit on their behalf. We
also relay telexes through then. We do not maintain a correspondent
relationship with BCCt; however, First American Bank of New York does
maintain a correspondent relat ionship with BCCI London.

CONFIDENTIAL

47-402 39 FA0370433
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May 8, 1986

BOARDOFGOVERNORS
FEDERALRESERVESYSTEM

EXHIBIT

JSL

the acquisition
cussed in

Mr. Swaleh Nagvi
Bank of Credit and commerce
International
100 Leadenhall Street
London, England EC3A 3AO

Dear Mr. Navqi:

I am enclosing the memoranda
of the National Bank of Georgia t

Luxembourg. Several points shou

1. The memoranda consider ^^Oftft/ble payment by the
investors of 50-60 million dol^ajs ofctfneir CCAH stock in
addition to cash. It is hopeo/tJiat(<^T/ negotiations a payment
involving CCAH stock would notovrw^essary. Any such payment
that is required would have to comV^crom .the stock currently
held by the investors since CCAH itself is not now acquiring
the company. When the investors subsequently contribute the
NBG stock to CCAH, and receive additional shares of the
Company, it will - depending on valuations - effectively
dilute the initial ownership position of Or. Pharaon in CCAH.
2. In discussions with Or. Pharaon, it should be noted

that significant tax advantages would appear to accrue to him
by reason of the sale to the investors rather than a sale to
NCNB.

3. In an analysis prepared by Mr. Scoff one, Senior vice
President and Treasurer of First American Bankshares, NBG
financial statements as of March 31, 1986 were used which
disclose stockholders' equity of 93.9 million. This figure
is, of course, higher than the year-end numbers on which we
had been relying, and which Or. Pharaon had mentioned.

4. In making our analysis, certain assumptions were
necessary. These have generally been explained in footnotes
in the documents.
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10

Mr . Swaleh Naqvi
May 8, 1986
Page 2

5. The transaction we structured contemplates $60
million in debt. It would be appropriate if BCCI itself
wished to consider being a lender.

6. Our review makes clear that the creation of a
separate company to acquire nbg until CCAH is able to own it
would raise significant financial problems. Were our inves
tor (s) to purchase the bank individually^ or as a group, we
could avoid these problems, including/WSfeN^eation of signi
ficant goodwill on the books of the J9»k* OS

/Wo $/
7. It is hoped that negotiation© A irld produce a deal

for $160 - $175 million in cash,/gjttttso©ystock. Mr. Scoffone
provides information concern ing/.jf*"r4;6itJy6ther bank sales, butit is clear that we are nearii&^tjk^'.f&^nt at which this pur
chase is too expensive. And/>9e/ha£4/never seen a written bid
from NCNB. Xffs-'v^'/

We understand that NCrB ha^Tzeaked news of their NBGacquisition, and several brolNsks/are aware of it. It becomes
increasingly important to conclude this matter one way or the
other as soon as possible.

If you have any questions, please call me. I trust you
will forward this information to Mr. Abedi.

SincerelSincerely,

Robert A. Altman

Enclosures
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National Bank of Caorgla

KL

Average
Assets

2
Net Income

Average,
Capital'' Dividends

1985 $1,409.0 $11,058 $85.7 $ -

1986 1,620.0 14.580 97.2 3.1

1987 1.863.0 16.767 111.8 2.2

1988 2,143.0 19.287 128.6 2.5

1989 2,464.0 22.176 147.8 3.0

1990 2,834.0 25.506 170.0 3.3

1991

1992

1993

1994

1995

3,259.0

3,748.0

4,310.0

4,957.0

5,700.0

29.331
l95r5X<tfP\ 3*8

38.790 sC'-'KOPk+frZ' 5.1

44.6^a° *>. V&k* 5.8

51.300V^>^
342.0 6.7

1996 6,555.0 58.995 393.3 7.7

10 Year Projections
(5 In millions)

15Z Compound Growth

0.9Z Return on Assets

6Z Gross Capital to Asset Ratio

Amount to maintain 6Z Capital Ratio
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Credit and Commerce American Holdings, N.V.
Analysis of Fair Value
As of December 31, 1985

(5 In Billions except per share) 1\

Shareholders' Equity

Loan from an Investor to be
converted to Common Equity

Projected Capital Injection
from shareholders

Fair Value Multiple

Total Fair Value

Fair Value of Stock to be
exchanged by Investors for NBC

9,108 / 179,062 - 5.09Z

Fair Value of Stock to be
exchanged for 100Z of NBC

Shares Amount Per Share

156,075 S 342,712 $2,195.82

11,602 25,475 $2,195.82

11,385 25,000 $2,195.82

179,062 393,187

3 X

$2,195.82

——— _—
SI .179,561 $6,587.46

$6,587.46

S 100,000 $2,195.82

9,108 / (179,052 + 45,540) - 4.06Z
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fl*irA\ FIRST AMERICAN BANKSHARES..\C

September 26, 1991

The Honorable Henry B. Gonzalez
Chairman
Committee on Banking, Finance and
Urban Affairs
The U.S. House of Representatives
Rayburn House Office Building, Room 2129
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Chairman Gonzalez:

Your letter to me of August 27, 1991 listed ten questions
to which the Committee directed my particular attention. The
following written statement addresses each of these questions
in a question-answer format. I hope that you find that my
responses are of assistance to you and the Committee in your
investigation.

l. A brief overview of your background.
I am a 1937 graduate of Ponoma College, Claremont

California, where I also obtained an M.A. in 1939. I have
also attended Harvard Graduate School and American
University's School of Public Administration. From 1939 to
1952, I served in the Government Bureau of Budget in
various capacities, including Assistant Director for
Management, Executive Assistant Director of the Bureau,
liaison with White House staff, and Assistant to the
Director of OWHR. During that period, I also served in the
United States Navy for three years.

In 1952, I was hired as Budget Officer by the
Continental Can Group The following year, I was promoted
to the position of Vice President-Finance and ultimately
became Executive Vice President for Finance and
Administration. I left Continental Can in 1976 to become
the Chief Executive Officer of Field Enterprises in
Chicago, Illinois.
Over the years, I have served on the boards of

directors of twelve companies listed on the major stock
exchanges. For example, I was a member of the Board of
Irving Trust Company from 1974 to 1981. In addition, I
have served on numerous government and private boards.

15thand H Streets,N.W. Washington. DC 20005 (202) 383-1400
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The Honorable Henry B. Gonzalez
September 26, 1991

%irA\ Page 2

2. Hov you firet becaae involved with First American
Bankshares including the individuals that introduced
you to representativea of that institution.

I have known Clark Clifford since the time he was a
Presidential Assistant, and I have spoken with him about
government and legislative matters from time to time over
the years. In the Autumn of 1989, Mr. Clifford assisted me
in editing an article about the career of Mr. Frank Pace
for the Journal of Public Administration. This renewed our
acquaintance, and he then discussed with me the opportunity
to serve on the Board of First American Bankshares.

3. Desoribe your positions with, responsibilities to, and
functions at, First American Bankshares. Please
provide any relevant descriptive documents.

I served First American Bankshares as a Director,
attended quarterly meetings and reviewed financial and
management reports that were distributed to the directors.
I also served on the Audit Committee of the Board, attended
its meetings and reviewed substantive reports presented to
the Committee.

4. Explain your understanding of the relationship between
Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman, Clifford & Warnke and
BCCI. Did you aver have knowledge of BCCI ownership
or oontrol of ccah, ccai or First American? Did BCCI
over influence the management practices of CCAH, CCAI
or First American? Please explain.

I am aware that Clifford & Warnke has served as legal
counsel to BCCI. I have no specific knowledge of any
ownership of, or control or influence over, First American
Bankshares by BCCI or its representatives. I had no
dealings with any shareholders. Mr. Clifford had told me
that one of his conditions to accepting the position of
Chairman was that he be the sole representative of the
overseas investors in the management of the company.

5. A history of your financial relationships including
loans, stock ownership, and compensation, in any
capacity, with BCCI, ICIC, CCAH, CCAI, and First
American.

I have had no financial relationship of any kind with
BCCI, ICIC, CCAH, CCAI or First American.
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September 26, 1991
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6. Please explain any aetlons performed by you, in any
capacity,, in facilitating the purchase of Financial
General Bankshares, or CCAH by foreign investors.

I performed no actions, in any capacity, with regard
to the purchase of these entities.

7. Please explain any actions performed by you, in any
capacity, in assisting the purchase by First American
of the National Bank of Georgia, Bank of Escambia, or
any other financial institution.

I performed no actions, in any capacity, with regard
to such transactions.

8. Please explain any services rendered by you, if any,
in any capacity, in assisting Mr. Ghaith Pharaon's
purchase or sale of any bank or nonbank entity in the
U.S. including Independence Bank and National Bank of
Georgia.

I rendered no services to Mr. Pharaon with regard to
any such transactions.

9. Please describe your role with regard to the BCCI
Legal Defense Fund. Were you aware of First
American's involvement in the defense fund?

I had no role with regard to the BCCI Legal Defense
Fund and was not aware of its existence. Moreover, I have
had no contacts of any sort with BCCI.

10. Were you aware of BCCZ loans to Mr. Clifford and
Mr. Altman? Please explain.

I was not aware of the loans to Mr. Altman and
Mr. Clifford until February of 1991, when Mr. Lewis, First
American's auditor, met with me and Senator Mathias to
report the existence of these loans. Senator Mathias and I
then met with Messrs. Clifford and Altman later that
morning to discuss their loans from BCCI. I have since
been in contact with representatives of the Federal
Reserve, both in Washington and in Richmond, with regard to
these and related matters.
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The Honorable Henry B. Gonzalez
September 26, 1991
Page 4

I would be happy to comment on any more specific questions
that the Committee would have concerning First American
BanKshares when I appear before you on September 27, 1991.
Certainly, the issues posed by current events are of
significant importance.

sincerely,

Charles B. Stauffacher
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1tarA\ FIRST AMERICAN BANKSHARES. INC.

September 26, 1991

The Honorable Henry B. Gonzalez
Chairman
Committee on Banking, Finance and
Urban Affairs
The U.S. House cf Representatives
Rayburn House Office Building, Room 2129
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Chairman Gonzalez:

By letter to me dated August 27, 1991, you reguested that I
answer ten specific questions in the course of my testimony
before the Committee on Banking, Finance and Urban Affairs. My
responses to these questions follow herein, in order to assist
your and the Committee's investigation.

1. A brief overview of your background.

I am a graduate of The Pennsylvania State University,
where I received a B.A. in Economics in 1967 and an M.B.A.
in 1969. I also passed the certified public accountants'
examination in May of 1973.

After completion of my studies, I was hired as an
Accounting Specialist by the U.S. Army Medical Research and
Development Command. In 1971, I changed positions and
joined the Martin Marietta Corporation as a Senior
Financial Analyst and remained in that position until
February of 1974. I then became Vice President and
Controller of Bank of Virginia, where I was responsible for
the financial management function for five banks ranging in
size from $5 million to $200 million.

I left Bank of Virginia in 1976 to join First American
Bank of Maryland as Vice President, Finance. During the
next thirteen years, my positions with the institution
became increasingly responsible, as I was promoted to
Senior Vice President, Executive Vice President, and
President and Chief Executive Officer. In May of 1989, I
was appointed Executive Vice President and Chief Financial
Officer of First American Bankshares and was responsible
for budgeting, financial planning, accounting, risk
management, strategic planning, auditing and oversight of

15thand H Streets,N.W. Washington, DC 20005 (202)383-1400
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the company's data processing operations. In June of 1991,
my title was changed to Executive Vice President and Chief
Operating Officer, and I am currently responsible for the
oversight of the operations of the company's subsidiaries
and all financial and auditing functions.
2. How you first became involved with First American
Bankshares including the individuals that introduced
you to representatives of that institution.

I joined what was the predecessor institution to First
American Bank of Maryland in March of 1976, after being
recruited by its newly elected CEO, G.J. Manderfield, for
whom I had worked at Bank of Virginia. X remained with the
institution after the acquisition of Financial General
Bankshares by CCAH.

3. Describe your positions with, responsibilities to, and
functions at, First American Bankshares. Please
provide any relevant descriptive documents.

As noted in my response to your first question, I was
appointed Executive Vice President and Chief Financial
Officer of First American Bankshares in May of 1989 and
remained in that position until June of 1991. My
responsibilities at that time included budgeting, financial
planning, accounting, risk management, strategic planning,
auditing and oversight of the company's data processing
operations. Thereafter, and to the present time, I have
served as Executive Vice President and Chief Operating
Officer and am responsible for the oversight of the
operations of the company's subsidiaries and all financial
and auditing functions. In addition, since May of 1989, I
have served on the Boards of Directors of First American
Bank of New York and First American Bank of Georgia, as
well as First American Bankshares, Inc.

4. Explain your understanding of the relationship between
Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman, Clifford & Warnke and
BCCI. Did you ever have knowledge of BCCI ownership
or control of CCAH, ccai or First American? Did BCCI
ever influence the management practices of CCAH, CCAI
or First American? Please explain.

It was my understanding that Mr. Clifford and
Mr. Altman provided various legal services for BCCI.

I had no knowledge of BCCI's alleged ownership or
control of CCAH. Over the years, I have served First
American or its subsidiaries in various management
positions. At no time have I ever experienced or seen any
direct evidence of any control or-'inXluance over management
or board of directors' decisions by BCCI.
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5. A history of your financial relationships including
loans, stock ownership, and compensation, in any
capacity, with BCCI, icic, CCAH, ccai, and First
American.

I have never had any financial relationship with BCCI,
ICIC, CCAH, or CCAI. Similarly, I have never owned any
stock in BCCI, ICIC, CCAH, CCAI or First American
Bankshares, Inc. Moreover, I have never received any
direct or indirect compensation from BCCI, ICIC, CCAH, or
CCAI.

Over the years, I have had routine credit card,
installment and mortgage loans from First American Bank of
Maryland. These loans were made on the same terms as loans
made to any other customer and were disclosed each year in
regulatory filings.

In 1981, I purchased 1302 shares in First American
Bank of Maryland as a personal investment. These shares
were purchased with my personal savings and loans from D.C.
National Bank, Signet and Continental Bank. They were held
in my name and in my children's names. In 1989, I sold
these shares to First American Bankshares during its
buy-back of all outstanding minority shares in its
subsidiary institutions. The transaction was on the same
terms as similar transactions with all other minority
shareholders. I had purchased the shares for approximately
$11 per share and sold them for $42 per share.

During my tenure with First American Bank of Maryland
and First American Bankshares, Inc., I also received a
salary and fringe benefits under the standard salary and
benefit programs of the company and its subsidiaries.
6. Please explain any actions performed by you, in any
capacity, in facilitating the purchase of Financial
General Bankshares, or CCAH by foreign investors.

I had no role in the purchase of Financial General
Bankshares or CCAH by foreign investors, other than
appearing with Messrs. Clifford and Altman at a Maryland
Banking Commission hearing that was part of the regulatory
approval process during the Financial General acquisition.
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10. Were you avare of BCCZ loans to Mr. Clifford and
Mr. Altman? Please explain.

I had absolutely no knowledge of any BCCI loans to
Messrs. Clifford or Altman until the summer of 1990, when I
learned something of their stock-purchase transactions from
Paul Adams, our Chief Financial Officer, and James Lewis,
our internal auditor, who discovered the existence of the
transactions during an internal audit of ties between BCCI
and First American. Z did not learn of Messrs. Clifford's
and Altman' s profits on the stock transactions until
mid-1991.

I trust that these responses will be of assistance to your
efforts, and I look forward to appearing before you and the
Banking Committee on September 27, 1991.

Sincerely,

^Jack W. Beddow
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7. Please explain any actions performed by you, in any
capacity, in assisting the purchase by First American
of the National Bank of Georgia, Bank of Escambia, or
any other financial institution.

I had no role in the purchase of the National Bank of
Georgia or Bank of Escambia. While serving as an officer
of First American Bank of Maryland, I was involved in the
purchase of Lincoln National Bank in 1981.

8. Please explain any services rendered by you, if any,
in any capacity, in assisting Mr. Ghaith Pharaon's
purchase or sale of any bank or nonbank entity in the
0.8. including Independence Bank and National Bank of
Georgia.

I did not provide any services in any capacity to
Mr. Ghaith Pharaon in connection with the purchase or sale
of any bank or nonbank entity in the United States.

9. Please describe your role with regard to the BCCI
Legal Defense Fund. Were you aware of First
American's involvement in the defense fund?

I had no role with regard to the BCCI Legal Defense
Fund. I was not aware and remain unaware of any
involvement by First American in the defense fund.

10. Were you avare of BCCI loans to Mr. Clifford and
Mr. Altman? Please explain.

I became aware of the BCCI loans in July 1990 during
the course of an internal audit review.

These responses reflect my knowledge of the subjects that
you addressed in your letter. I look forward to appearing
before you at the hearing of the Committee on September 27,
1991.

Sincerely,

fasd6**&/7yP
Paul G. Adams, III
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The Honorable Henry B. Gonzalez
Chairman
Committee on Banking, Finance and
Urban Affairs
The U.S. House of Representatives
Rayburn House Office Building, Room 2129
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Chairman Gonzalez:

Your letter to me of August 27, 1991 requested that I
address ten specific areas of inquiry. In order to assist your
and the Committee's investigation of BCCI, the following
written statement responds, to the extent my personal knowledge
permits, to your request.

1. A brief overview of your background.

I was born in Lundale, West Virginia on December 23,
1921. I received an A.B. degree from West Virginia
University in 1943, entered the United States Army in 1943,
and returned to West Virginia University where I obtained
an LL.B. degree in 1948. Upon completion of my legal
studies, I joined the law firm of Valentine & Beddow in
Logan, West Virginia, where I practiced law for the next
seventeen years. I resigned from that firm in December of
1965 to become Associate Chief Counsel of the Economic
Development Administration at the U.S. Department of
Commerce, which position I held from January 1966 through
August 1970. After my tenure at Commerce, I was hired as a
Vice President by First National Bank of Washington, a
subsidiary of Financial General Bankshares, the predecessor
of First American Bankshares. In January 1975, I was
promoted to Vice President and Secretary of Financial
General Bankshares, the position that I maintained when
Financial General was acquired by Commerce and Credit
American Holdings N.V. ("CCAH") in 1982.

15thand H Streets,N.W. Washington, DC 20003 (202)383-1400
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2. Hov you first became involved with First American
Bankshares including the individuals that introduced
you to representatives of that institution.

As noted above, I began my employment with the
institution in 1970, and I was an officer of Financial
General Bankshares at the time it was acquired by CCAH.
After an agreement permitting the acquisition was entered
into by the Board of Directors of Financial General in
1980, I was required to cooperate with the efforts of
Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman to complete the acquisition on
behalf of the investors. After the acquisition was
completed, I was made a director of First American
Banksnares.

3. Describe your positions with, responsibilities to, and
functions at, First American Bankshares. Please
provide any relevant descriptive documents.

As stated above, I was employed by the First National
Bank of Washington, a subsidiary of Financial General
Bankshares, and retained my position with the successor
First American subsidiary following the acquisition of that
institution. On April 14, 1982, I was made a director of
First American, and, in February of 1983, I was appointed
corporate secretary of First American Corporation, an
intermediate holding company. Finally, on July 1, 1989, I
was made President and Chief Executive Officer of First
American Bankshares. In October 1989, I was also elected a
director of CCAH.

4. Explain your understanding of the relationship between
Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman, Clifford & Warnke and
BCCZ. Did you ever have knowledge of bcci ownership
or control of CCAH, ccai or First American? Did bcci
ever influence the management practices of ccah, ccai
or First American? Please explain.

My understanding was that the law firm of Messrs.
Clifford and Altman, Clifford & Warnke, was counsel to
BCCI. I do not know the extent or scope of that
relationship.

Before stories began to surface in the press over the
past year, I do not know of any ownership or control of
First American or its parent companies by BCCI. I have
never seen and have no personal knowledge of the contracts
that are alleged to give BCCI control over certain shares
of CCAH stock.
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I also have no personal knowledge that BCCI directed
or influenced any management decisions at First American.
I had no involvement with CCAH or CCAI, until I was made a
director of CCAH in 1989. I have never been contacted by
BCCI during the course of my employment.

5. A history of your financial relationships including
loans, stock ownership, and compensation, in any
capacity, with BCCI, ZCZC, CCAH, CCAI, and First
American.

I have had no financial relationship of any kind with
CCAH, CCAI, ICIC or BCCI. As an officer of First American,
I have received a salary and fringe benefits under the
standard salary and benefit programs of the company and its
subsidiaries. I also, at one time, received director's
fees as a director of certain of the First American
subsidiaries. From time to time during my twenty years
with First American, I have received, and promptly repaid,
fully secured loans from First American Bank of Washington,
which at no time exceeded $10,000. Moreover, each such
loan was extended to me on the same terms as were offered
to other customers of the banking subsidiaries. At the
present time, I have a conventional home equity line of
credit with First American Bank of Maryland, under which no
sums are outstanding.

As required by law, I own director's qualifying shares
of non-voting preferred stock in the holding companies of
the two banks of which I am presently a director. I have
also owned, at various times, qualifying shares in other
subsidiaries of First American in similarly nominal
amounts. Before the acquisition of Financial General
Bankshares, I owned shares of that publicly traded company
both directly and indirectly through an Employee Stock
Ownership Plan.

6. Please explain any actions performed by you, in any
capacity, in facilitating the purchase of Financial
General Bankshares, or CCAH by foreign investors.

After an acquisition agreement was entered into by
Financial General's Board of Directors and was approved by
the shareholders, it became my role to assist the legal
representatives of the new investors in their efforts to
formally complete the acquisition, primarily by providing
information relating to Financial General needed to obtain
necessary state and federal regulatory approvals of the
transaction.
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7. Pleas* explain any actions performed by you, in any
capacity, in assisting the purchase by First American
of the National Bank of Georgia, Bank of Escambia, or
any other financial institution.

The National Bank of Georgia transaction was handled
primarily by CCAH, though First American was used as the
corporate vehicle through which the transaction was
completed. The option agreement was entered into and the
option was purchased by CCAH. Just before completion of
the acquisition, the option was assigned to First American
Bank shares. Funds from the CCAH shareholders were then
downstreamed to First American, to complete the purchase of
the National Bank of Georgia. As an officer and director
of First American Bankshares, I was provided information
concerning the acquisition from time to time. I was not,
however, actively involved in negotiating or evaluating
this transaction.

The Bank of Escambia transaction was not a "purchase"
as such: the Bank of Escambia was in default on its debt
to First American Bank of Georgia and was taken in
foreclosure. As I recall, due to my position at First
American Bankshares, I would have reviewed documents
relating to the retention of the Bank of Escambia after
foreclosure; however, my involvement in that transaction
was not substantial. The Bank of Escambia was not acquired
by First American Bankshares but by First American Bank of
Georgia.

8. Pleas* explain any services rendered by you, if any,
in any capacity, in assisting Mr. Ghaith Pharaon's
purchase or sal* of any bank or nonbank entity in the
0.8. including independence Bank and National Bank of
Georgia .

I have never met Ghaith Pharaon and have never
rendered any services to him in any capacity.

9. Please describe your role with regard to the bcci
Legal Defense Fund. Were you avare of First
American's involvement in the defense fund?

I have had no role in connection with the BCCI Legal
Defense Fund; in fact, I was not even aware that it
existed, until some time within the last year.
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MINUTES OF THE INTERNATIONAL COORDINATING COMMITTEE MEETING
SEPTEMBER 29, 1987
WASHINGTON, D.C.

Luncheon Guests:

K. Elley, FABNY R. Stevens, FABI
R. Montano, FABNY W. Duncan, FABNY
J. Cangelosi, FABNY
R. Barrett, FABNA
M. Lord, FABNA
K. Shawish, FABNA
M. McDonald, FABNA
W. vonBerg, FABVA
A. McKenzie, FABMD
V. Cater, NBG
A. Valdes, NBG Int'l

Mr. Montano called the meeting to order at 11:10 a.m., and
introduced Mr. Elley as the New Committee Chairman.

Mr. Elley greeted the members, and indicated, while serving
on the Committee is new to him, he has followed the Committee's
activities and welcomes the opportunity to serve. He stressed
continuity, but. at the same time thought it appropriate to review
the Committee's goals and objectives. He preferred that the
primary goal would be to further integrate the overall First
American Group rale in international through an organized pooling
of resources.

He highlighted a Seminar on Regional Banking held on 9/25
that he and Ms. Lord attended to present an industry overview and
First American's role within the international banking community.
It was noted that certain regionals and super regionals,
especially those who get "burned" with LDC sovereign risk
exposure, have de-emphasized the activity, and have had a
defensive-type posture of primarily serving the international
needs of its clients, especially trade finance activity where
return and risk minimization were viewed as favorable.

Overall strategies were grouped into 3 categories: 1)
defensive; 2) specializing in niches such as specific overseas
areas or special products such as letters of credit; 3) global
activity including broad geographic coverage and overseas
locations, while most regionals seemed to be in categories one
and two, areas of emphasis varied. Mr. Elley mentioned that
several regionals and Money Center Banks such as Security Pacific
have invested heavily enhancing their Letter of Credit systems.

FAOSn*89
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Mr. Elley opened the floor to discussion as to First
American's strategy. Mr. Barrett placed us primarily in the
niche category with focus on such areas as international private
banking, trade finance and embassy services. Mr. Montano added
that our strategy is also defensive in the sense that efforts are
underway to educate all officers in the First American system as
to our international capabilities so that potential business or
existing clients will not be lost.

A listing of First American competitive advantages followed,
including the following:

1. East Cost coverage - First American has unique coverage
of the East Coast, a growing market. .

2 . The international character of our shareholders and their
interests in bcci and National Commercial Bank affords good
business assistance possibilities to clients, and affords
business opportunities with banking systems that have an
extensive overseas presence.

3. Firm Senior Management commitment from Mr. Clifford on
down to conduct international business. This affords staying
power .

4. Lack of LDC exposure affords flexibility and permits
operating with a clean slate.

5. The New York City presence is important both because of
New Tork City being a center of international banking activity,
and also because of extensive system capabilities being in place
for payment systems (CHIPS, SWIFT), letter of credit, foreign
exchange and documentary collection. The systems are in, and
have unused capacity.

6. Specialized expertise in such areas as trade finance,
embassy banking services and selected geographic areas (e.g.
Central America, Turkey, Australia).

Mr. Elley stated we are capable of further advances and that
a more cohesive structure and better understanding of each
other's market would be helpful for cross-selling and enhanced
gr Dwth .

CURRENT TRANSACTIONS

1. Miss McDonald reported a major relationship award with
the Australian Embassy which will result in major deposit
generation activity. She also reported expansion of their
depository relationship with the Mexican military and development
of a centralized payments system for the Government of Mexico.
Other Embassy activity involves Canada, New Zealand, Thailand and
Spain.

F**^86*
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2. Mr. Shawish reported on several Arab countries, and
indicated PL 480 and CCC business was pending with Sri Lanka.

3. Mr. vonBerg reported on the Saar Foundation which was
introduced by Mr. Shawish. Low 7 balances are maintained and a
$5 MM credit facility has been requested.
• • 4. Miss McKenzie reported a $400 II import L/C facility has
been established involving Benetton.

REVIEW OF EXISTING TRANSACTIONS

1. Ms. Lord reported that the $15 MM Unisa Shoe import
facility is proceeding nicely and that NBG Int'l has provided
good support.

2. Ms.' McKenzie' reported the second SWUCO standby (payment
guarantee) L/C has been opened for $4.3 million with .FABNA, FABNY
and FABMD each taking a portion. $20-30 million of additional
standby L/C business is pending.

3. Mr. Montano reported that the $7 MM Servac L/C facility
is close to fully utilized, and that the participation from
sister banks will be formally requested if customer requirements
increase.

EXPORT FINANCE COMMITTEE

Trade finance ad - Mr. Montano reported that the Wall Street
Journal trade finance ad will be run 5 times, with the first ad
scheduled for tomorrow (9/30). Attendees were reminded to have
phone coverage prepared, and for inquiries to be tracked.

Trade Finance Seminar - A Senior Officer Metro Bank seminar
has been scheduled for Oct. 1st with four subsequent trade
finance seminars for calling officers to be given in Washington,
Silver Spring, McLean and NoxfolJr.

Iraq/Trade Finance Facility - Messers Barrett, Cater and
Montano reviewed the pending $25-30 million FCIA insured facility
covering U.S. exports to Iraq. A meeting was sc.heduled to meet
with Iraqi officials the following day (subsequently held).
International Operations Report - Mr. Cangelosi reported on

continuing efforts by FABNY to provide good international
services to Sister banks. Mr. El ley urged the importance of
quality service. Mr. Cangelosi announced there will be an
International Operations Committee Meeting on November 3 to
discuss topics including: a) L/C system enhancement and
integration; b) international payments coordination; c)
integrating and consolidating country exposure reporting systems.

PA0371885
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Mr. Elley requested a detailed report quantifying
international operational capacity of each bank, and quantifying
transactions of each type being done by the individual banks.
This information would form the basis for recommendations
relating to additional investments which may need to be made to
improve the operational capability of the group to support future
international activity, prominent amongst them will be an
evaluation of the trade finance back office capabilities.

OPEN FORUM

In a group discussion it was concluded FABI should be
contacted regarding definitional refinements on sovereign risk
lending and prime rate pricing. As regards sovereign" risk
lending it was thought the distinction between general purpose
lending to sovereign governments should be distinguished from
lending to sovereign entity on a trade finance transaction, or in
the case of lending to a self-sustaining government-owned entity.
As regards prime rate pricing it was felt the criteria was
'frequently irrelevant in international landing as base rates such
as LIBOR and bankers acceptance rates were frequently employed.

Mr. Elley stressed the importance of cooperation and knowing
relative strengths within the Group. In this regard a formalized
document for Group distribution will be prepared. He stated that
there was also a need to have a common set of objectives and
perhaps at the next meeting we could discuss joint plans for,
1988. In the meantime a greater sharing of information would
greatly enhance the opportunities for more business. This
sharing (a lot of which was already happening) could be in the
form of circulating call reports amongst the members of the
committee and continued frequent telephone contact to discuss
various deals and possibilities as they emerged.

It was agreed to hold the next meeting on Wednesday,
December 2nd, 11 a.m. at FABVA, 1970 Chain Bridge Road, McLean,
Virginia.

The Meeting adjourned at 4:30 p.m.
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" . January 9, 1986

Mr. Kayid Shawish
Vice President
First American Bank, N.A.
740 15th Street, N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20005

Re: Int'l. Committee Meeting, New York
January 23. 1986

Dear Kayid:

This letter Is to confirm the above meeting which
will be from 1:00-5:00 p.m. Sandwiches wilX be served
at the meeting. Please come to my office on the 3rd floor.

Attached is the meeting Agenda.

yours,

Attachment

cc: C.J. Richie, Jr. )- for your information
B.W. Blank )

100JJ «o«. • hid T)>mi
FA0371867
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Agenda

Note: This Committee was established to carry out the
international objectives of the First American Group banks.
These specific objectives, prepared by the Group Planning
Committee in July 1984, are attached for your guidance
as they are fundamental to our discussions and deliberations.

- Taking stock of 1985
- what have New York and the represented Group banks
done, both individually and collectively, during 1985
to achieve international objectives?

- How has New York, as "flagship bank" for international
progressed?

■ What assistance do Group banks need from New York

- Treasury area
- Corporate lending area
' - Foreign correspondent area
- Trade finance »r«i
- Private Banking area

• Coordination of overseas calling

■ List of New York's services
- New York and Washington's lists of:
- Due-To accounts
- Due-From accounts
- Foreign and US banks holding our:

Agency Arrangements
Signature Lists
Test Key

- New Schedule of International Charges

FA0371868
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Page 2
Agenda

= Discuss rashington/New York
Interfacing in: -:?

- Private Banking

- Correspondents

- Due-To/Dae-Trom account*

- Calls
- Structure of procedures applicable to all Group banks

« Any other business

Attachment

F*037ieea
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INTERNATIONAL COMMITTEE REPORT

The following are the stated international objectives cf the First American Grcjp

banks as agreed by the Planning Committee on July 25, 1984:

1. To develop an important international banking expertize concentrated at First

American Sank of New York. New York. t*'.

j t-

2. To increase our share of the banking business of foreign embassies and; consulates in

Washington. D.C., and at the United Nations. New York. \ !■i
V
"
'•*■& :.

'
:'- ■■

3. To seek to take advantage of banking opportunities at the international finance agencies

located In Washington. D.C.. including the development of the expertize necessary to

evaluate and serve this market. . •
". •
•
)

-I. To emphasize trade. financing and coordinate such efforts among the First American

Banks to take advantage of our banking presence at the ports ofiNew YorkABaltimore

and Norfolk .

5. To identify ethnic markets in New York and Washington and offer First American as' a

banking organization that would well serve the domestic and international banking needs

of such customers.

6. To coordinate foreign exchange activity through First American's foreign exchange desk

in New York City.

7. To develop a widespread network of correspondent banks which will utilize the services

of First American Bank of New York, New York, for clearing and a variety of other

transactions.
'

';
,;

FA0371870
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SUMMARIZED MINUTES OF THE
FAB GROUP INTERNATIONAL COMMITTEE MEETING
HELD ON THURSDAY. JANUARY 23. 1986

Venue: FABNY, New York, NY
Those attending: A. Afrldi, FABNY

M. Lord, JABW
D. Palmer, FABRY
P. Stems, FABMD
J. Topley, FABNY
W. vonEerg, FABV •

R. G. Stevens — by invitation
M. Shafi, FABNY — by invitation as Secretary

- The meeting started with Mr. Stevens welcoming all participants.
He hoped that 1986 would be a better year for all group banks,
in that it would witness increased cooperation and coordination.
He felt that the need existed to educate all staff to recognize
the international business potential la their client relationships.

- While talking about the group objectives set in July 1984 and
with reference to the agenda, Mr. Afridi asked Mr. Topley to
sniarlze New York's progress to date. Mr. Topley mentioned
FABNY' s achievements in the last eighteen months of operations.
Specifically, FABNY's capability to offer a complete package
of international banking services and its ability to handle
all kinds of transactions; which are complemented by IBF, Nassau
branch, SWIFT, CHIPS and Fedwire. FABNY has established over
300 correspondent relationships, over 60 due to accounts and
19 due from accounts. Emphasis remains on establishing additional
correspondent relationships worldwide including banks in the
U.S., so that more DDA accounts, clearing, payments and letters
of credit business can be generated. Emphasis remains on fee
income to increase New York's profitability. Private banking
section has succeeded deposit wise and is making a breakthrough
in the consulates and UN missions based in New York City. A
deposit relationship has been obtained from the United Nations
too. Lack of a trade finance professional has been a drawback.
Mr. Robert Montano, Vice President, Trade Finance shall be coming
on board in the first week of February. He shall be coordinating
trade financing with the group banks and an officer in Washington
D.C. shall be taking his guidance on how best to proceed.

- Mr. Stevens stressed that communication between group banks
regarding overseas calling trips should be of a type which would
preclude duplication and wasted effort. Specifically for visits
abroad, be they for correspondent banking or private banking,
group banks particularly New York and Washington, D.C. should
discuss travel plans with each other well in advance.

FA0371871
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- V.r. Palmer reporting on dealing room activity informed participants,
that whereas there was hardly any activity upto mid 1985, it
had increased to an average daily turnover of S150 mn in FX
from July 1985. This represented between 50 - 75 transactions
a day. The roster of active relationships now includes 65 U.S.
aid European banks* Be farther assured croup banks that all
najor currencies will now be quoted by R.'r, Dealers at market
prices. Quoting market prices implied good rates to group banks
without any benefit to New York. It would be up to the individual
banks to add points for their benefit depending on. their relationships
with clients and the size of the transactions. These currencies
are Canadian Dollar, Belgian Francs, Deutsch Marks, Japanese
Yen, Dutch Guilder, French Francs, Pound Sterling, Swiss Francs,
Danish Kroner, Italian Liras and Finnish Harks. Responding
to Us. Lords query .regarding exotic currencies, Mr. Palmer mentioned
that although we could put them in touch with those who offer
such currencies, it would be better for them to go' directly
to the regular registered exchanges.

-Mr. Afridl added that FABNY is obtaining MM and FX lines from
more and more banks eventhough at times It is an uphill task
given our perceived relationship with fiCC. Ms. Lord mentioned
NATWEST's positive feelings about BCC. To Mr. Palmer's comment
regarding Rational Bank of Detroit's refusal to work with New
York, Mr. Stevens stated that as he knows them he would take
up the matter with them.

- Mr. Afridi informed of the Joint committee of Messrs. Zafar,
Shawish and Ms. Lord which is operating in the private banking
area. Regular meetings of this group would help in expediting
account solicitation from the consulates and the Missions in
New York City. UN deposits of over $18 mn with FABNY at year
end 1985 were highlighted and Mr. Palmer conveyed the positive
impact FABNY has created on the UN by providing accurate information
in a timely manner.

- Ms. Lord discussed the markets ire should persue. According
to her, small to medium sized companies are being targeted presently.
Additionally, we should also go after larger corporations.
Mr. Afridi opined that emphasis must be on intra group coordination.
- Ms. Lord wondered bow they could market in the D.C. area by
stating that New York would handle the international aspect
of the transactions. Mr. vonBerg stated that to be successful
they required their own operational staff. Mr. Afridi highlighted
the fact that their volume of transactions did not justify such
an arrangement and more importantly the investment New York
has made in the operational area was based on the firm understanding
that FABNY would be the cornerstone of such business.



151

Page 3
MINUTES, January 23, 1986

- Mr. vonBerg mentioned that they process letters of credit and
have their, own Agency Arrangements, but no account relationships.
These arrangements "cave existed lor quite some time. Mr. Afridi
requested Mr. vonBerg to provide New York with a list showing
all such arrangements.

-Mr- Afridi suggested that no real progress was made in 1985
- In term* off ther group taking advantage ofonr presence at the
ports of Albany, Hew York City, "Baltimore antf Norfolk. Mr.
Stevens felt that this should be a priority area in 1986.
- With respect to item 5 on the International Committee Report
of July 25, 1984, participants mentioned that It should be enlarged
to include all locations. This was agreed to as sizeable ethnic
markets existed In Baltimore , Fairfax and Virginia. Also, private
banking in general to be considered as one of the group's objectives

- Mr. Palmer discussed Washington's Nostro accounts which outnumber
FABNY's and suggested that given our stated objectives, FABNY
should be overseeing all such accounts. Ms. Lord opined that
they would be only too happy to transfer the responsibility
to FABNY. This shall be addressed further in a meeting of Mr.
Palmer and Ms. Lord.

- Mr. Afridi offered all assistance to the customers of all group
banks, including Introduction letters and arrangements for providing
assistance overseas.

- Mr. SI ems replying to Mr. Afridi* s query regarding the possibility
of Joint calls in their area said that tangible results would
take at least eighteen months. Mr. Siems further added that
only If recognition of that time frame exists should we go ahead.
Mr. Afridi said that he would bring this to the attention of
senior management of the holding Co. and requested Mr. Siems
to provide New York with names of twenty companies in their
area with sales of between $100 to $200 million.
- The manual on sew York's correspondent relationships being updated
shall- ho. forwarded to all group banks in March 1986.

Mr. MtWi enquired of Ms. Lord if Washington would like to
utilise* the Information we buy from our country consultants.
Ms. Lor* responded in the affirmative and added they would share
in the cost.

Problems with SWIFT were mentioned by Messrs. vonBerg, Siems
and Ms. Lord. (These were checked subsequently with operations,
who Informed that it was a system problem. An upgrade was ordered
which would be loaded by mid February which should take care
of the problems).
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- Ms. Lord mentioned of the confusion between BCCI, London and
Washington regarding an account at London which they did not
have on their books. (This was checked with BCCI, London, and
was informed that Mr. Shawish had requested the same quite some
time ago. Ms. Lord to contact Mr. Ansari in London in order
for their zero balance accounts to be closed).

- Other; The. following, ftndwtt were distributed. Their updated
versions would be regularly forwarded:
. list of correspondent bank due to accounts of TABNT
. list of due from accounts of FABNY
. country limits established by FABNY
. list of arrangements with domestic and foreign banks
of FABNY
. list of First American Bank N.A.'s agency arrangements
. list of FABT'8 due to accounts of correspondents banks
. list of FABf 's due from accounts
. list of services offered by FABNY to correspondent
banks

- Mr. Topley promised to forward each bank with a list of International
charges In March 1986.

- The next meeting has been tentatively planned for April 14,
1986 at 11:00 a.m.

- Br. Afridi concluded the meeting by stating that a clear understanding
now exists amongst all group banks and hoped that 1986 would
be a better year.

MS:qf

FA0371874
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COOTER a GELL
'201NEW YORK AVENUE. N W

SUITE 900

WASHINGTON. OC 20005

TEL (2021■■■5600

TAX (202) 3711907

September 6, 1991

Via Messenger

The Hon. Henry B. Gonzalez
Chairman SEP
U.S. House of Representatives
Committee on Banking, Finance (Mxitki-i ■■»''

and Urban Affairs
2413 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 20015

Dear Chairman Gonzalez:

Mr. A. Vincent Scoffone of First American Bankshares
has retained our firm to represent him in the pending BCCI
investigation. Conseguently, your letter of August 27, 1991,
to Mr. Scoffone seeking answers to nine (9) rather detailed
guestions has been passed on to me.

We will be more than happy to answer those and any
other questions once your Committee has granted Mr. Scoffone
full Congressional immunity. If that is not done, then we
will appear on September 11, 1991, at 9:30 a.m. and invoke
the Fifth Amendment rights of Mr. Scoffone.

Our client has done nothing wrong. However,
Messrs. Clifford and Altman are purportedly targets of
several investigations. Mr. Jack Beddow, President and CEO
of First American Bankshares was compelled to testify before
a Manhattan grand jury after having been given immunity by
the prosecution. It is apparent that Mr. Scoffone's lawyers
should insist on immunity or deny the Committee access to
Mr. Scoffone's knowledge.

Please have your staff attorneys contact me, Kenneth
Michael Robinson, or Mary Madigan at (202) 289-5600 and
discuss and finalize this matter. Once this is done we will
cooperate fully.

Kenneth Michael Robinson
KMR: jt

cc: Barbara Shycoff, Esq.
A. Vincent Scoffone

I * t » . i • 1 1 >wp p j a t i 2 1
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COOTER a GELL
1201NEWYORK AVCNUC. N w

SUITC SOO

WASHINGTON. DC 2000S

TEL. (202) 2999900

FAX (202) 371-1907

September 26, 1991

Via Messenger

The Honorable Henry B. Gonzalez
Chairman
U.S. House of Representatives
Committee on Banking, Finance
and Urban Affairs
2129 Rayburn Building
Washington, DC 20015

Dear Chairman Gonzalez:

We represent Mr. A. Vincent Scoff one in connection with
his appearance before the House Committee on Banking, Finance,
and Urban Affairs, scheduled for Friday, September 27, 1991 at
9:30 a.m.

Pursuant to your letters of August 27, 1991 and
September 19, 1991, you have requested that Mr. Scoff one
respond in writing to certain questions and issues concerning
the Committee's investigation into the alleged secret
ownership of First American Bankshares, Inc. by BCCI .
Mr. Scoffone's responses are as follows:

I

Question No. 1. A brief overview of your background.

Response: Attached is a current biographical sketch of
A. Vincent Scoffone.

Question No. 2. How you first became involved with First
American Bankshares including the
individuals that introduced you to
representatives of that institution.

Response: As indicated in the biographical sketch submitted
to Question 1, Mr. Scoffone was hired by First
American Bankshares, Inc. ("FABI") formerly
Financial General Bankshares, Inc. ("FGBI") on
May 2, 1966. His first knowledge of FGBI came as
result of contact with the Treasurer of FGBI,
Phillip L. Green, in the Fall of 1965. Mr. Green
was teaching an accounting course at the American



155

The Honorable Henry B. Gonzalez
Chairman
U.S. House of Representatives
Committee on Banking, Finance
and Urban Affairs
September 26, 1991
Page Two

Institute of Banking and Mr. Scoffone was a student
in his class. At that time, Mr. Scoffone was
employed by Security National Bank in Falls Church,
Virginia. Mr. Green offered him a position on
FGBI's auditing staff which he accepted in
April 1966. Mr. Scoffone has been employed
continuously by FABI since that time.

Question No. 3. Describe your positions with,
responsibilities to, and functions at,
First American Bankshares. Please provide
any relevant descriptive documents.

Response: As indicated in the biographical sketch submitted
to Question 1, Mr. Scoffone has held various
positions primarily of a financial nature over the
twenty-five (25) plus years that he has been
employed by FABI. In addition to his primary
responsibility as a senior officer of FABI, he is
"also a senior officer and director of certain of
FABI's subsidiary companies. At present, his
primary function is to act as a senior financial
officer of FABI in his capacity as Treasurer,
managing the day-to-day financial operations of
FABI, reporting to the Chief Financial Officer.

In addition to his responsibilities with FABI, in
February 1983, he was elected Treasurer of First
American Corporation ("FAC"). FAC is the parent
corporation of FABI.

In April 1989, he was elected a director of Credit
and Commerce American Holdings, N.V. ("CCAH") and a
director of Credit and Commerce American
Investment, B.V. ("CCAI"). CCAH and CCAI are
indirect parent corporations of FABI.

Question No. 4. Explain your understanding of the
relationship between Mr. Clifford and
Mr. Altman, Clifford & warnke, and BCCI.
Did you ever have any knowledge of BCCI
ownership or control of CCAH, CCAI or First
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Committee on Banking, Finance
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American? Did BCCI ever influence the
management practices of CCAH, CCAI or
First American? Were you aware of BCCI
loans to Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman?
Please explain.

Response: Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman are partners in the law
firm of Clifford & Warnke. Mr. Scoffone's
knowledge of the relationship of Mr. Clifford and
Mr. Altman, Clifford & Warnke and BCCI relates back
to the takeover of FABI from 1978 to 1982 by a
group of Middle Eastern investors. At that time,
it was his understanding that Mr. Clifford and
Mr. Altman, as attorneys of Clifford & Warnke,
represented the Middle Eastern investors in the
takeover. Mr. Scoff one understood from Messrs.
Clifford and Altman and others that BCCI was the
financial advisor for the Middle Eastern
Investors. Subsequently, he learned that Clifford
& Warnke also performed legal work for BCCI.

Mr. Scoff one did not have any knowledge of
allegations of BCCI ownership or control of CCAH
stock until January 1991, during the course of the
Federal Reserve investigation. He is not aware of
any management influence by BCCI over the
management practices of CCAH or CCAI since his
appointment as a director in 1989. Mr. Scoffone
has no knowledge of whether BCCI ever influenced
the management practices of FABI or FAC.

Mr. Scoffone was not aware of BCCI loans to
Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman until the first part of
1991. Prior to that time, he was not even aware
that Mr. Clifford or Mr. Altman were shareholders
of CCAH. At the time of the equity infusion into
FABI in December 1990, he became aware that
Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman executed personal
checks which, Mr. Scoffone was informed,
represented a portion of the equity infusion. He
learned at that time, for the first time, that
Mr. Clifford and Mr. Altman were shareholders of
CCAH and subsequently learned that the funds to
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Committee on Banking, Finance
and Urban Affairs
September 26, 1991
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purchase the shares were borrowed from BCCI .
Mr. Scoffone had no knowledge of the details of the
loans until disclosures were made in the media.

Question No. 5. A history your financial relationships
including loans, stock ownership and
compensation, in any capacity, with BCCI,
ICIC, CCAH, CCAI and First American.

Response: Mr. Scoffone has never had any loans, stock
ownership or received any compensation, in any
capacity, from BCCI, ICIC, CCAH, CCAI, or FAC.

Mr. Scoffone has had no loans directly from FABI
except certain loans from FABI's subsidiary banks
for a primary residence, automobiles, home
improvements, vacation property and/or credit card
purchases. At present, Mr. Scoffone has a $70,000
home equity line from First American Bank, N.A.,
none of which is drawn and a $7,000 Visa credit
card line from First American Bank of Virginia, the
balance of which is paid monthly.

Mr. Scoffone has never owned any stock in FABI,
however prior to the takeover of FGBI, he was the
owner of less than 500 shares of FGBI stock and
participated in an Employee Stock Ownership Plan
which purchased FGBI stock. All stock was tendered
at the time of the acquisition in April 1982.

Mr. Scoffone has been employed by FABI since 1966
and has received a salary, and certain fringe
benefits including bonuses during that time
period. His direct salary has ranged from a low of
$6,500 in 1966 to a high of $121,000 in 1991.
Bonus potential never exceeded 20% of direct
salary. The last bonus paid was in March 1990
related to performance for the year 1989.

47-402 0-92



158

The Honorable Henry B. Gonzalez
Chairman
U.S. House of Representatives
Committee on Banking, Finance
and Urban Affairs
September 26, 1991
Page Five

Question No. 6. Please explain any actions performed by
you, in any capacity, in facilitating the
purchase of Financial General Bankshares,
or CCAH by foreign investors.

Response: Mr. Scoffone's role in the acguisition of FGBI was
in his capacity as an officer of FGBI and was
limited to the preparation of financial information
submitted to the Securities and Exchange Commission
and the federal banking regulators. Mr. Scoffone
had no involvement in the purchase of shares of
CCAH by foreign investors.

Question No. 7. Please explain any actions performed by
you, in any capacity, in assisting the
purchase by First American of the National
Bank of Georgia, Bank of Escambia, or any
other financial institution.

Response: During the course of his twenty-five (25) years
plus employment with FABI, Mr. Scoffone has had
various roles in regard to the acguisition and/or
disposition of companies including the National
Bank of Georgia. His roles were generally limited
to those of a financial nature including
preparation, analysis and review of financial
information. He took no direct action with regard
to purchase of the Bank of Escambia.

Question No. 8. Please explain any services rendered by
you, if any, in any capacity, in assisting
Mr. Gaith Pharaon's purchase or sale of any
bank or non-bank entity in the U. S.
including Independence Bank and National
Bank of Georgia.
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Response: Mr. Scoffone has not rendered any services, in any
capacity, to Mr. Gaith Pharaon.

Question No. 9 Please describe your role with regard to
the BCCI Legal Defense Fund. Were you
aware of First American's involvement in
the defense Fund?

Response: Mr. Scoffone has never had any role with regard to
the BCCI Legal Defense Fund. He never was nor is
he now aware of FABI's involvement in the defense
fund.

Mr. Scoffone is happy to cooperate with the Committee in
its investigation and will address any further auestions on
these issues in his oral testimony. *

Sincerely, ./

ft
—'

Mary B. Madigan

DAC/MEM: jt



160

A. Vincent Scoffone
Senior Vice President and Treasurer
First American Bankshares, Inc.
First American Bank Building
15th & H Streets, N.W.

Employment

5/2/66 to Present

9/85 to Present:

First American Bankshares, Inc.

Senior Vice President and Treasurer -
Promotion included additional
responsibilities for cash management, debt
financing, risk management and credit
insurance .

Vice President and Treasurer - Primarily
the chief accounting officer of the
Company. Responsible for all internal and
external financial reporting, tax
compliance and accounting control.

Assistant Treasurer - Duties included
assisting the Company's Treasurer in the
areas of financial reporting and accounting
control

Auditor - Duties included examining the
Company's banks for compliance with
applicable banking rules and regulations.

9/63 to 5/66: Security National Bank, Falls Church, Virginia.

Management Trainee Final Position - Note Teller
First Position - Bank Runner

12/74 to 9/85;

5/69/ to 12/74

5/66 to 5/69

Education

George Washington University:

American Institute of Banking:

Memberships

Financial Executives Institute
National Association of Accountant

BBA 1976
Major in Accounting

Pre-Standard Certificate
Standard Certificate 1968
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Other Activities

Current: Director, St. Ann's Arlington' Federal Credit Union
Treasurer, St. Ann's Arlington Federal Credit Union

Past: President, Stonewall Jackson School PTA
Treasurer, Stonewall Jackson School PTA
Executive Committee, Stonewall Jackson School PTA
Treasurer, McKinley School PTA
Executive Committee, McKinley School PTA
Vice Chairman, St. Ann Parish Advisory Board
Lector, St. Ann Church
Teacher, St. Ann Church School of Religion
Treasurer, Arlington County Church Bowling League
Coach, Arlington Soccer Association
Assistant Coach, Arlington Soccer Association
Assistant Coach, Junior CYO Boys Basketball

Personal

Married: Rita Helen Ross, October 31, 1964
Three Children: Michael Ross, July 24, 1965; Deborah
Marie, October 23, 1969; David Vincent, April 17, 1974

Born: Newark, New Jersey, January 21, 1943

Home Address: 871 N. Kensington Street, Arlington, Virginia
22205
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BOARD OF GOVERNORS
OfTHC

FEDERAL RESERVE SYSTEM
WASHINGTON,0. C (OKI

August 9, 1991

WILLIAMTAYLOR
STAFFOIACCTOFI
OIVISIONOF BANKING
•U»«F)VISIONANOXCaULATION

The Honorable Charles McC. Mathias
Jones, Day, Reavis & Pogue
Metropolitan Square - ,
1450 G Street, N.W.
Washington, D. C. 20005

Dear Senator,

This is in response to your letter of August 2. As you
and the other directors of First American have been informed, the
deficiencies noted in our recent inspection report need to be
corrected promptly. I would emphasize, moreover, the critical
importance of addressing managerial and leadership deficiencies,
particularly given the growing concern about the impact on First
American of continuing attention and disclosures related to the
BCCI matter.

In that regard, it has been our position that a clean
break with the past — in composition of management and the Board
of Directors — is important to maintain public confidence and put
First American on high ground. We continue to be of that view
and would hope that the Board of Directors will act as a group to
serve the best interests of the bank's depositors and the public
at-large.

Sincerely, ^yt^

fti&.-M" ii.U
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BCCl/First American Political Influence Peddling?

It has been reported that BCCI has influenced the political
process on an international scale. New evidence uncovered by the
Committee indicates that the large American arm of BCCI, First
American, loaned money to dozens of foreign government officials
stationed in Washington, D.C. and New York. To date, the
beneficiaries uncovered are mainly persons working at embassies
from countries in the Middle East or persons from Middle East-
related entities such as the Committee for the Preservation of
Palestinian Heritage, League of Arab States, and the U.S. -Saudi
Joint Economic Commission.

It was a strategy of BCCI to use First American in the D.C.
metro area to gain access to foreign politicians. In New York,
that task was left to the First American Bank of New York.

In Washington, D.C. First American loaned money to many Middle
East embassy employees from Ambassadors to chauffeurs, and
their spouses and children.

In Washington, D.C. First American loaned money to embassy
employees that represented the following armed forces:
Jordan Military
Saudi National Guard
Saudi Military
Saudi Army
United Arab Emirates Military
Algerian Military
Guatemala Military
Lebanon Militia
Kenya Military

In New York First American sought out banking relationships
with United Nations personnel and foreigners stationed in
embassy offices in New York.

First American employees even attended a reception in Honor of
Iraqi Military in January 1988.
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Amendment #22

Points Against Reducing Compensation
of RTC Employees

See Attached Letter from RTC/FDIC Chairman Seidman

If the Annunzio language reducing the compensation of RTC
employees is passed:

o The operations of the RTC will be severely disrupted.
Employee morale will suffer. Many key personnel move back
voluntarily to the FDIC. All current employees of the RTC are
currently treated as employees of the FDIC, and the FDIC will reap
a personnel windfall, as it cherry-picks the best RTC people.
Other banking agencies will also be in a position to recruit RTC
staff.

o The further recruitment of additional RTC staff will be
more difficult. As a temporary agency, the compensation
differential is an important off-set to the permanent job security
of other federal agencies.

o The amendment is ineguitable. Many RTC employees left
private sector jobs or jobs with other banking agencies to accept
these positions.

o This amendment is punitive and would appear to punish RTC
employees for the failed policies of over a decade that lead to the
savings and loan disaster.
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flflt
Resolution Trust Corporation

October 1, 1991

Dear Mr. Hylic:

I want to take this opportunity to comment on several
proposed amendments to the bill on restructuring the Resolution
Trust Corporation. I be' .eve that a number of these amendments
would have deleterious effects on the RTC's ability toeffectively manage and sell assets under our control.

One amendment would
and the Oversight Board
September 1, 1991. Capp
negative consequences fo
RTC's ability to operate
disposition of assets,
needs for additional emp
their assets are transfe
negates manaqement flexi
sales if mar. .gement dete
in quicker sales at high

cap the number of employees of the RTC
at the number of employees as of
ing the number of employees would have
r the RTC because it would impact the
efficiently and effectively in the
A cap would not account for operational
loyees if more savings and loans and
rred to the RTC's control. A cap alsobility in adding staff to increase asset
rmines that increased staff would result
er value.

Amendments are proposed which would prohibit both the RTC
and the Oversight Board from providing employees with salary and
non-wage fringe benefits in excess of those provided to Federal
civil servants. The conversion would be inconsistent with the
provisions within FIRREA, codified at 12 U.S.C. 1833(b),
requiring the various financial institution regulatory agencies
to "seek to maintain comparability regarding compensation and
benefits." According to the Congress, the "intent [12 U.S.C.
1833(b)] in eliminating the [pay] restrictions of Title V [is]
that the various Federal bank and regulatory agencies be able to
address identifiable personnel. .. [and] to ensure the bank
regulatory agencies do not compete with each other for these
unique personnel." By. having the flexibility to set
compensation, the RTC has been able to attract and retain the
personnel necessary to perform the RTC's mission and functions.
If the RTC alone were to revert to the general pay schedule, this
conversion could easily result in a massive exodus from the RTC,
particularly in critical positions. Such a departure of
employees would substantially disrupt the RTC's operations
irther delay the sale of assets. ^_^__^^^^^_—l

Finally, an amendment would require the RTC and the
Oversight Board to include in their semi-annual report to the
Congress, the names and the amount of compensation paid to
employees in excess of the rate of the Executive Level V Federal
employees. This amendment would pose no problem since Federal
employees salaries are currently public information.

and
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I urge you to seriously weigh the potential negative impacts
these amendments would have on the RTC's ability to deal
effectively with the savings and loan clean up as you consider
legislation to restructure the RTC.

With best wishes.

Sincerely,

'/lvu&<</

L. William Seidman
Chairman

Honorable Chalmers P. Wylie
Ranking Minority Member
Subcommittee on Financial Institutions
Supervision, Regulation and Insurance
Committee on BanXing, Finance and Urban Affairs
House of Representatives
Washington, D.c. 20515
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I FEATURES FINANCE

The Dark Side of
International Banking
Recent scandals show that no one may be watching

Mondo

City of London—Europe's premierfinancialmarket—to
quake.In thewakeof thescandal,thetelephonewasalmost
alwaysbusyat the Bank of England.And for the bank's
48.500British accountholders,aswell as their fellow ac
count holdersthroughouttheworld, it wasnoteasytoget
in touchwithaBankof Englandofficialwhocouldprovide
anyinformation.All thatonecouldgetwasastronginvita
tiontobepatientandadvicenottogivetoomuchcredence
toBritishnewspapers,whichhavebeensayingthatat least
10yearswill be neededto unraveltheBCCI muddle.
WasBCCI an isolatedcase?Or wasit the first obvious
signof a changein the British bankingsystemand.thus,
in internationalbanking?UnderformerBritishPrimeMin
ister MargaretThatcher,saysSocialistEuropean Parlia
mentMemberEnzo Mattina."deregulationdidnotinvolve
only socialpoliciesbut alsofinanceandthebanks.... In
othertimes,[alarms]aboutBCCI wouldnothavefallenon
deafears.Therewouldhavebeenathoroughinvestigation,
andwewould not havecometo thispoint."
Bewildermentaboutbanking-controlmechanismsinEu
rope is now emerging.In fact,everybankis supposedto
respecttheregulationssetup by itscountryof origin.But
somecountrieshave,as is said,a "loosemesh."Among
theseis Luxembourg,theothersideof theaxison which
theBCCI storydeveloped.
In thegrandduchy,legalconditionsareideal for devel
opingandcarryingout illegaltrafficking.New companies
are not requiredto revealthe nationalitiesand placesof
residenceof theirshareholdersandadministrators,for ex
ample.Nor are they required to presenttheir balance
sheets.At theend of May, however,Luxembourgersbad
to accepttheEC directiveonmoney-laundering.
Luxembourgis notalone.Even thebankersof Switzer
land,thetraditionalstrongholdagainstthefall of banking
secrecy,havehad to accepta compromise.Having abol
ishedthemechanismthatallowedtrusteesand lawyersto
open accountsfor unidentifiedclients,Switzerlandhas
sanctionedthebanks'obligationto denouncemoneythat
theysuspectcomesfromillegalsources.
Yet, despitetheseregulations,the Swisssystemis still

l\
l

By Enzo D'Antona and GiuseppeSarcina

Ion-existent

controls,ignoredwarnings,permissive
laws:Criminalityhasbeengiventhegreenlight.And
new EuropeanCommunity(EC) directivesto pre

ventmoney-launderingrisk no longerbeingof anyuse.
Jlejsason^ is that a no man'slandnowcutsEurope in
two.This axiswasunthinkableuntil recently.On oneside

is London. Europe's oldestand mostsolid financialcity,
andon theother is Luxembourg,with itsbanking-secrecy
lawsandreputationas a traditionalfinancialhaven.
The.comfortabledistinctionbetweenthe "opaque" in

banking—the financial havens—and the "transparent"
bankingsystemsthatexistelsewhereno longerholds.A
virus is in circulation,andanybankinginstitutioncan be
struckby it. especiallyaslongascontrolmechanismscon
tinueto followdifferentproceduresfromcountryto coun
tryandbanksareregulatedon thebasisof sometimes-con
trastinglaws.
In June, after four yearsof investigations.Manhattan
District Attorney Robert MorgenthauindictedBank of
Credit andCommerceInternational(BCCI) founderAga
HassanAbedi andthebank'sformerchiefoperatingofficer.
Swaleh Naqvi. Both are Pakistanis. According to the
charges.BCCI hasoperatedas a kind of parallelsystem
since it wasfounded in 1972. It hasengaged in money-laun
dering:clandestinefinancing,allegedlyfor theCIA; selling
arms to the Iranian government:andopeningcodedac
countsto which the likesof Abu Nidal, the headof the
mostextremistfactionof thePalestinianterrorists,hadac
cess.All thishappenedamidtheapathyof Britishmonetary
authorities,startingwithChancellorof theExchequerJohn
Major,beforeheassumedhiscurrentpostofprimeminister
in 1990.
The failure of the British banking-controlmechanisms

is the circumstancethat is seenasmostastonishingat EC
headquartersin Brussels.Few imaginedthat thebanking
swindleof thecentury,astheBCCI affairhasbeenlabeled
by the Anglo-Saxonpress,couldoccuroutsideof the re
strictedcircleof traditionalfinancialhavensandcausethe

Fromtheindependentnewsmagazine"IIMondo"of Milan.
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underaccusation.SwissmagistrateMicheleRusca.whore
centlypresidedover a majormoney-launderingtrial,says
that 5 percentof depositsin Swissbankscould be from
illegalsources."But thecountriesthatare reallyat risk."
he says, "are those whose governmentsare compliant.
Casessuchas thatof BCCI occurwherethe links of the
chainareweak."
WherecouldanotherBCCI caseexplode?Ruscahasno
doubts.The risk is in EasternEurope:Hungary,Romania.
Poland—countriesthat want to attractinvestmentThey
could find dirty moneyto launderor clientsaimingto use
their banksfor themostindiscriminateoperations.
The problemsof banksurveillanceareposingthemselves
onan internationalscale.What,forexample,do tworecent
financialscandals—theNomuraSecuritiesscandalinJapan
and theone involvingtheAtlanta branchof Italy'sBanca
Nazionaledel Lavoro (BNL) —havein common?"They
are two casesthat demonstratethe dangerof situations
whereeconomicpower is concentratedin a few hands,"

saysPaolo Bernasconi,an experton economiccrime. In
Japan, theshockof thescandalswasverypowerful:In the
courseof a fewdays,powerfulinstitutionssuchasNomura
and the country'sthreeother largebrokeragecompanies.
Daiwa.Yamaichi.andNikko, appearedto internationalof
ficialsand local accountholdersto havebeenin business
with the localmafiaandat theserviceof a few industrial
groupsandgovernmentministries.The BNL Atlantaaffair
is notasclear,althoughinvestigationshaveaddednewand
importantdetails.AccordingtoGianMariaSartoretti.who
runsBNL's FinancialInstitutionsDepartment,theheadof
theAtlantabranchhadsetupanetworkof illegalactivities
involvingsuspiciousBulgarian,Turkish,andEnglishcom
paniesto trafficarmsanddrugs.
Why arescandalssuchasthatof Nomura.BNL Atlanta,

and BCCI comingto light only now? One reasonis that
internationaldetenteseemsto havefavoreda settlingof
accounts,so to speak:A generalcleanuphasbeenset in
motionthathasoverruntheold pactssealedbycountries'

secretservices— especiallythoseof theU.S.—andsubver
sive organizations:guerrilla groups,suchas Nicaragua's
Contras:andgovernments,suchasthatof Iran.Moreover,
thelackof uniformityin internationalcontrolshasallowed
the infiltrationof organizedcriminalsand terroristsinto
internationalfinance.
In theend.what lessonscan be drawnfrom the BCCI
scandal?Obviously,the links betweenthebankingworld
andsecretor criminalorganizationsaregrowingcloser.But
there is more:The BCCI affair marksthe passageof the
criminaleconomyinto a newphaseof trafficking. 3

Around the World's
Financial Havens

By TomMarthinsen

Sheltering

one'scapital in taxhavenscanquicklyend
inmoneylostthesedays.Shady,evencriminal,people
arethrivinginmanybankingandfinancialsectors:so

aredrugmoneyandotherblack-marketfunds.Panamawas
onceconsidereda safeplaceto put funds.But whenprob
lems arose for General Manuel Noriega,moneybegan
flowingout of Panamanianbanksto Barbados,theNeth
erlands Antilles, the Cayman Islands. Montserrat. and
manyotherplaces.After theU.S. invasionin 1989.Panama
had trouble gettingback on its feet financiallybecause,
amongotherreasons.Noriega'sbankcontactswerenotthe
only onestaintedbycocainemoney.Thereareindications
that,undercurrentPresidentGuillermo Endara.Panama
hasitsshareof cocaineinfectedbanks.
One alsofindssnakesin other taxparadises:

TNI CAMB8EANTwo years ago, possibly the largesttax-
havenscandalof themall sweptoverMontserrat.a small
British colony in theCaribbean.In 1989.347bankswere
licensedtooperateinMontserrat:thenumberisnowdown
to40.Thisdrasticdevelopmentcameasa resultof theBrit
ishgovernorgeneral'sorderto thelocalpoliceinJuly, 1989.
to raid theMontserrat-basedFirst AmericanBank.Scot
land Yard's fraud departmentsent its experts,while the
British governmentpubliclywarnedagainstusingtheoff
shore bankson the island.The British governmentalso
commissionedRodney Gallagher of the accountingfirm

Fromthefinancial"DagensilgsaQtjUt"of Oslo.
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Coopersand Lvbrandto submita detailedreporton the
bankingsectorsof Montserrat,Anguilla.theBritishVirgin
Islands,the Turks and Caicos Islands,and the Cayman
Islands.
Gallagherconcludedthat the manycasesof fraud on
Montserrat were due to a lack of regulationsand the
island'scloseconnectionswithU.S.-basedfinancialpeople
of doubtful reputation.Responsibility for the offshore-
banking sector was transferredfrom the local minister
of finance to the British governor. Gallagher now
works for theBritish High Commissionin Barbadosand
is responsiblefor bringingorderto theBritish-Caribbean
tax havens.
Most of thetax havensin theCaribbeanare formeror
presentBritishcolonies,includingtheBahamas.Bermuda,

andtheCaymanIslands.The Caymans,in fact,arethemost
successfultaxhavenof themall.Just aone-hourflightfrom
Miami, theseislandshavetheworld'sgreatestdensityof
faxmachinesand.on paper,theworld'sfifth-largestbank-

"Shady, even criminal, people

are thriving in many financial

sectors."

ingsector,aftertheU.S..Japan.GreatBritain,andFrance.
In contrasttomanyotherplaces,theCaymanshavekept
their housetolerablycleanof unsavoryactivities.Today,
acknowledgingtheirdependenceontheU.S..theCaymans
haveanagreementthatputsconfidentialityasidewhenthe
Americanauthoritiesbelievethatdrugmoneyhasfound
itswayto thebanksthere.
The bankingsectorin theBritish Virgin Islandsis not
highlydeveloped,on theotherhand,but thereis already
concernaboutmeddlingby the Colombiandrug cartels.
Withonlyasmallpoliceforce,oneboattocontrolagigantic
archipelago,andoneplaneoperatedjointlywiththepolice
of theneighboringcolonyTurksandCaicos,manyfearthat
theislands'attempttobecomea serioustaxhavenmaybe
strangledby theColombianmafia'slongtentacles.
There hasbeenno scandalyet.but the British Virgin
Islands'extremelyliberal lawsfor settingup trustcompa
nieshaveresultedin suspicionsthat,amongotherthings,
thefundsof thelatePhilippinePresidentFerdinandMarcos
andmoneyfromalargeAmericanrobberyhavebeenchan
neledthroughthe islands'companies.
Other CaribbeanhavensincludetheTurks andCaicos
Islands,whosechiefministerwasarrestedfor drugtraffick
ing in 1985;the Bahamas,which longagoput its faith in
its flagof conveniencefor shippersanditstaxadvantages;

andAnguilla.anotherBritishcolonythathasthusfarman
agedto avoidscandals.

THEPACIFICThe tax havensof the Pacificaremoreof an
unknown quantity.Japanese.American, and Australian
capitalis nowbeinglured to theregion'smini-states.
In 1971.the British introducedliberal regulationsin
Vanuatu(thencalledtheNewHebrides).Whentheislands
becameindependentin 1980.Vanuatuhopedto become
another,biggerBahamas:Therewereno incometaxes,for
eign-exchangecontrols,inheritancetaxes,or taxesonprof
its fromsecuritiestrading.
Elsewherein thePacific,theCook Islands,whicharein
a so-calledfree associationwith New Zealand,haveat
tractedmorethan500foreigncompanies,while theking
domof Tongalurescapitalwith liberalregulationsandwa
tertightbank accounts.Fiji is also attemptingto attract
capital,partly by rebuildingthe confidencethatwas lost
earlier thisyearafterthemilitaryinterferedwith govern
mentoperations.
Attemptsto attractforeigncapitalarealsounderwayin
theIndianOcean.There, it isSouthAfrican capitalthatis
beingwooed.Mauritiushaslonghad liberal lawsand se
crecyprovisionsfor financialinformation.

EUROPEIn Luxembourg,peoplehavebeennervousabout
the establishmentof a commonEuropean Community
(EC) financialmarketbecause,in theory,thiscoulddestroy
the country'sfinancialstrength.In practice,however,the
oppositehasoccurred:Luxembourghasbecomestronger
as a tax haveninsidethe EC. Removalof regulationsin
otherEC countrieshassimplymadeiteasierfor richpeople
to channelmoneyto Luxembourg.It hasestablisheditself
asanalternativetoSwitzerlandfor not-so-richpeoplefrom
Belgium,theNetherlands.Germany,andFrance.
Switzerlanditselfhas longworriedabouttrendsin the
EC. The increasedcompetitionfromothertaxhavenshas
beenblamedfor the recentfallingoff of capitalcoming
intothecountry.SohasthefactSwissbanking-secrecylaws
areno longerasstrictastheyusedto be.
The smallerEuropean havensare worth mentioning:
Liechtenstein.Jersey,Guernsey,the Isle of Man, andGi
braltar.Less knownto manyareMalta.Cyprus.Madeira.
Ireland,Andorra, Monaco,and.of all places,Hungary.
The Isle of Man andGibraltar arebothsufferingfrom
politicalcrisesandfromtheaftereffectsof the1988financial
crisis.NewcomersIrelandandMalta havehadquicksuc
cess.In Dublin. 150companiesarenewlyregistered,result
ingin700much-neededjobs.And inMalta.300companies
weresetup in thecountry'sfirstyearasa taxhaven.The
companiesare fromGreat Britain.Hong Kong. Italy,the
SovietUnion,andArab countries.Noneof theworld'slarg
estinsurancecompaniesor bankshasestablisheditself in
Malta thusfar.But thepossibilitythatEurope'snewesttax
havenwill attractattentionis absolutelyat hand. Q
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ATLANTA CONSTITUTION, September 27, 1991

xNOr WISH
is testifies before Congress

RickMcKsy/WasMn^tOfiBureau

father, Befits, whobecameinfectedwiththediseasethroughher
equinngman- dentist,traveledfromherhometownof FortPierce,Fla.,to
/ frailMiss testrfyonCapitolHill.Seearticle,PageA3.

ant fever for early ticket-seekers
kidnapped" his 14year-old son
i from school and showed up
: 1p.m.sotheycouldbe the first
ewhenabout15,000ticketsgoon
atnoontoday.
Ir. Wages,whoconfessedhe also
vjy tr'V'-r-' - * restaurantbill-
d to seean imageof Jesus Christ
ie pasta, said this latest stunt
't require a great leap of faith,
much as I believe that Jesus
si is coming back, I believe that
Atlanta Braves are going to the
!dSeries," hesaid,
like Witt, secondin line, played
Ticial sargeant-at-armsKeeping

BCCItied
to change
in state law
House speaker's trip
linked to bank lobbyist
ByPeter Mantius
Staffwriter

National Bank of Georgia officials may have
boughta changein Georgiabankinglawthatledto
the$220million saleof thebankin 1987,newevi
dencesuggests.
Among thehighlights:

■>A formerNBG officersaidlateThursdaythat
NBC paid theexpensesof GeorgiaHouseSpeaker
Tom Murphy for a weekendtrip to Port Lauder
dale.Fla., in January 1987arrangedbyJ. R."Jake"
Cullen, a lobbyist promotingthe changein the
bankinglawsoughtbyNBG andtheBankofCredit
andCommerceInternational.
► NBC Newswill reporttonightthata"T. Mur
phy," believedto be theGeorgiaHousespeaker,
was a guest in a S300-a-nightFlorida resortjust
prior to the introductionof thelegislation.
► State Rep. Wesley Dunn of McDonough,
chairman of the HouseBankingCommittee,said
Mr. Cullen bothinvitedhimontheFortLauderdale
trip andaskedhimtohandletheNBG legislationin
theGeorgiaHouse.

Mr. Murphy, reachedearlierin theday,denied
that hehad everknownanylobbyistsfor BCCI. "I
don'tknowwhatthey[NBC] aretalkingabout.I've
been to Fort Lauderdaleand West Palm Beach
many times. I go down every year for spring
training."
No explicit link existsbetweenthetrip andthe
passageof legislationthatclearedthewayfor the
merger of NBG with First AmericanBankshares
Inc.
Two monthsago,the FederalRw-vp Kn»rA
charged that ootlTwBG and First Ar'""^ had
Teen secretlyandillegallyownedby ECU, which
stands-accusedof bribery.money-launojTlnijand

-

worldwide fraud. "

At thetimeBfthetrip, it wasnotagainstthelaw
for legislatorsto acceptgifts from lobbyists,nor
wasthereanyrequirementtoreportsuchgifts.The
laws havesincebeentightened.

PleaseseeBANK,AT»►

SUS shOWS :^«p!« i^njin^^.'.:'-
,.:~ 10QA

Party opportunities abound
as black college teams meet

a list of "who was here first" on a
crumpledpieceof paper,hepromised
tomaintainorder in casethetwodoz
en fans in line Thursdaynight grew
intoanunrulymobby this morning.
About 9:30p.m., security guards
orderedthe ticket-seekersto »""ther
spot,fearingtheywouldcreatea haz
ard for fans leavingafter last night's
8-0 loss to the Reds.Bravesemploy
ees handedout complimentarypen
nantsto sootheanydisgruntlement.
"We just did thisonthespurof the
moment,"saidanemployee."This is
Braves pennant fever. It's like
Christmas."

r» r»« .A r~* *<-*AV\i' disnutf*
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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF U.S. COORDINATION COMMITTER

Held on April 24. 1985 in New York

The following attended: (t^yf^^M^ °^9\ *

1. Mr. Aijaz Afridi —^~ /^t*t»*****^ tL~
2. Mr. Raja Allahdad / #4 -yU*J M*^t-
3. Mr. Amjad Awan / ts u
4. Mr. Khusro Karamat Elley' a A ^ -v? + 0
5. Mr. Tariq Jamil— (t^fJ^t- ~f ?UM*>~^
6. Mr. Shafiqur Rehman Khan #

* A° yxf//
7. Mr. Sultan Mohiuddin '*"# o^^^r^c^
8. Mr. Dilip Munshi (J u
9. Mr. Hasan Paruey
10. Mr. Musrat Rizvi

Mr. Louis Saubolle, Mr. S.M. Shafi and Mr. Sani Ahmed could
not attend the meeting because of their other engagements.
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CONFIDENTIAL

Introduction

It was the consensus of the meeting that the challenge fac
ing the BCC Group in the U.S. was a unique one, since they had
hitherto been mostly successful in developing countries. They
were now embarked on establishing an equally successful busi
ness In the most advanced and most competitive country in the
world.

The U.S. Market was described as information driven and
Information prone. As such, there would.be a need for us to be
uptodate in our knowledge of this market and be fully informed
about customer needs and trends. This would, therefore, require
a very well planned and calculated approach to Marketing.

The time had come for us to be clear as to how this growth
would take place.

- Would this be through the acquisition of Banks?
i- Should we open lots of agencies in the various

states?

- Should we contemplate opening more Representative
offices and if so, where?

It was agreed that whatever the problems that were to be
faced and the potential solutions we would arrive at we had as
good a chance of success as anywhere else because we truly be
lieved BCC was a mission, that our greatest asset were people
and that our success arose out of the faith and dedication with
which these people pursued their mission.

PMrppqe.

The meeting was described as a very timely one in which we
had an obligation to succeed and where success could only be
achieved if we went about the task collectively. It was also
felt that it is through meetings of this nature that Informa
tion will flow, assistance will be provided, and the collective
view on the U.S. operation will be presented to the C.S.O. so
that it may assist them in carving out the policies on growth,
expansion, credits and personnel matters.

After discussion it was agreed that the purpose of this
Meeting was:

1. To inform each other of the nature of their
operations
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2. To demonstrate how we are working together

3. To make recommendations on how we could do
more business together.

Individual Presentations:

To update each member ol the operations of different unitsit was agreed to discuss briefly the size and volume of each lo
cation's business.

Mr. Tariq Jamil presented the following report on NBG:
(As on 31/12/84)

National Bank of Georgia

Deposits - 996 Million
Assets - 1303 Million
Profits - 10.4 Million
Advances - 742 Million

Natura of Business

A. Retail and Consumer.

B. Mid-Size Market (Commercial) Profitable and
Relationship Oriented.

C. Trustee Business.

D. Bankers to Government Agencies.

E. Small to Mid-Size Corporate Sector.

F. Wholesale banking division established to
address large corporate sector.

To increase the profitability by growth the follow
ing actions have been taken:

A. Expansion - obtaining charter.

B. Added more people to marketing.

C. Decentralizing marketing.

D. Expenses control.

He mentioned that consumer business is more profit
able than commercial business.

47-402 0-92-7
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BCC Canada

Mr. Allahdad mentioned that It Is difficult to operate
on the same lines as NBG has been doing because of the differ
ence in operational situation and credit policies for BCC
Canada and that of NBG. BCC Canada cannot enter into:

A. Consumer Loans

B. Commercial Loans

C. Credit Card Operations

He was also not happy with the capability of BCC computer
facilities to meet the needs of the consumer in the local
market place. He mentioned that till 1981, BCC had no accept
ability in the local market and the situation has changed
totally now and their CD's have an excellent listing. Their
customer deposits are around $200 million, out of which 55%
are corporate funds and 45% from the retail sector. The loan
portfolio is around $90 million. Mr. Tariq Jamil discussed,
with him the possibilities of customer CD's for smaller
accounts on the lines of NBG and requested Mr. Raja to explore
the probability in the future. Mr Allahdad mentioned that
the reason of low profitability is lesser thrust in the consu
mer market as compared to more resourceful banks and mainly
depending on corporate sector that offers very thin margins on
the deals and deposits. la the interest of profitability the
capitalisation costs have been kept very low that are negating
the efforts to expand.

Now York AjMflf,

Mr. Rehraan aprlsed the members of the present situation of
the Agency and the process through which it has passed during the
last one year. Because of Its inability to open customer deposit
accounts much could not be done in this eector and most of
the time was consumed in setting up the office and systems so
that it could be ready to accommodate all business that has
to come.

In March 1985, after ths passage of the New York State Omni
bus Banking Bill, the Agency has been authorized to accept
all kinds of non-resldent/non U.S. citizen deposits of all
denominations. The initial work has been completed on the
printing of account opening forme, etc., and after the con
centrated marketing efforts positive results as expected. On
the business side there has been an increase at an accelerated
pace and the take off situation is very near.
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Miami

Mr. Sakhla Informed that the Miami Agency stands in third
position among the foreign agencies in Miami. The Caribbean
Region has contributed 13.5% to the growth of total deposits
to the Group during 1984. BCC has all the acceptance of the
local financial community. Mr. Sakhla suggested that they
should have a Joint approach in handling the U.S. business
and that a consolidated and unified presentation should be
made to C.S.O. to understand our operational problems and that
a coordination team should be formed to collect Information
on the movement of the existing clients and the prospective
clients.

Latin American Region

Mr. Musarrat Rlzvi Informed that their region has gener
ated $200 million of deposits out of which $80 million has
been placed in other BCC units. The projected figure for
1985 is $800 million, out of which $150 million are expected
to be placed with other offices of BCC during 1985. Their ,
operation in Peru and Argentina will start this year and it
Is expected that the Latin American Region will give a profit
of $10 million In 1985. He assured that every possible effort
will be done to assist all the centers in their growth.

San Pranelsco

Because of the nature of operations, San Francisco Agency
had mainly been catering to the Chinese businesses. Mr.
Mohiuddin recently travelled in the Middle East and was suc
cessful in generating substantial amounts of deposits that has
been placed with the Agency. He was confident that all efforts
will continue to Increase the size and effectiveness of their
office.

Log uatXm

Mr. Munshi Informed that his market is predominantly the
ethnic community for retail deposits. Like San Francisco, they
have to depend on deposits from Hong Kong, Canada and Middle
East. He had poor response from most American companies that
mainly deal with our U.S. Banks and he consequently concentrated
on lnter-bank money market. He was of the opinion that in the
interest of profitability the loan portfolio is to be Increased.
In order to have an entry in the High Met Worth Individuale
sector, they are planning to open an office in Beverly Hills
very shortly.
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First AmarlrrfB Ram, Qf Hew York
Mr. 211ey gave a background of the history of FAB Groupespecially New York, describing the role of the Investorsand how the emphasis was on developing New York. He describedthat in addition to providing a range of full services from

New York, the main focus would be on creating a powerful International Division and very strong Money Market and P.x. Operations, since these are two areas which had not been availablein the FAB Group. He was glad to report that the Bank In
New York was fully operational and offerred in the InternationalArea, Correspondent Banking Services, Trade Finance and PrivateBanking. Additionally, they were doing Domestic Banking throuRha network of 44 Branches, which were engaged in all the retailservices from Mortgages to Auto Loans. A Corporate Divisionlooked after the Middle Market and the larger companies, whilethe Treasury area was now very active in Money Market and For-
f£!2LExcbang0 Markets- FABNY Wfts also a member of CHIPS andswift, and had started handling the accounts of a number of BCC
Branches.

Partly as a result of a number of acquisitions made in theprevious year, the Bank had now achieved a size. of $800 mil*lion in assets and had a capital of $100 million. It wasexpected that by the end of 1985, Assets would reach $1 billionin New York.

They were presently facing the following problems:

1. New York City overheads were high and the dilemma
was how to be In profit from year one.

2. Because of its acquisition programme, the Bank wascurrently a combination of 3 Banks, and a lot
of Management time was being spent to form them
into one Bank.

3. Sophisticated automation and systems had been put
in place. This initially created teething prob
lems, which were now almost resolved, but they
had nevertheless taken up considerable time.

4. They wer* having to work very hard la creating a
Joint personality of the Senior Management. .

Washington Representative Office

Mr. Amjad Awan was requested to provide timely information
on domestic and International deals. Mr. Jamil deecribed
Washington as a seat of decision-making on major policies on
trade and banking business. Mr. Awan assured that they are
gearing up to meet the increasing-requirements and expecta-
■ tlons of assistance of BCC Group.



185

- 6 -

Conclusion,

The next venue of the meeting was decided to be in Miami
on June 1, and specific items for the Agenda to be advised
to Mr. Shafiq Ur Rehman for circulation. Mr. Rehman was
requested to prepare, with the assistance of Mr. El ley, the
Minutes of the present meeting.
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tW2\MBUC

MEMORANDUM

Robert Altman
Page 2
April 8, 1985

3. More cooperation with BCCI: they expressed their interest in referring
business to us and thus we reciprocate.

- If an American company or contractor doing business in foreign countries
is in need to borrow or poet a bond, we can lend in the U.S. and have
BCCI issue the guarantee through their office in the foreign country.

They can provide us with country study and economic and political
analysis services of foreign countries. \
First American Bank of New York is currently opening correspondent
relationships and exchanging test keys with many banks throughout the
world. Since we are just starting, we do not know the volume of
business we are going to have in these countries; and if First American
Bank of New York opens accounts and exchange test keys with the
regional offices of BCCI, we will be able to service most of the world
through probably 3 accounts (Miami, London, and Hong Kong) and obviously
it would be less expensive to the bank. As we expand our International
business, we can selectively open new accounts with other banks.

4. Commodity Credit Corporation (CCC) Export Credit Guarantee Program
(GSM-102): This program provides protection to U.S. exporters or their
assignees-which must be banks or other financial institutions in the
United States-against payment defaults by foreign banks when purchases of
U.S. agricultural commodities are made on a deferred payment basis.

Under the program the U.S. exporter pays a fee and receives a payment
guarantee from CCC. Usually, the exporter will assign the proceeds that
may be due under the payment guarantee to a U.S. bank financing the
export sale. The foreign buyer can purchase on credit and the exporter
receives payment immediately after shipment. The U.S. bank financing the
sale is protected by CCC's guarantee in the event the foreign bank
defaults under a letter of credit or related obligation. The CCC guarantees
98% of the principals and 8% of the interest for a maximumperiod of 36
months.

The difficult part under this program is obtaining the business, because
it will require strong connection and travel to the selected countries;
other than that, the program is easy to handle and can generate large
volume of international loans to the bank. It can be very profitable
because the rates are negotiated directly with the foreign countries.
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January 7, 1991

J. Virgil Mattingly, Jr.
General Counsel
Legal Division
Federal Reserve System
20th Street & Constitution Ave., N.W.
Washington, D.C. 20551

Re: Credit and Coiunerce
American Holdings, :
("CCAH")

Dear Mr. Mattingly:

In response to your request, we have prepared a
year-by-year summary of the shareholdings of CCAH from 1982 to
1990 and submit it herewith on a confidential basis.
Should you need any further information, please let us

know.

Robert A. Altnan
Baldwin B. Tuttle
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CCAH Shareholdings
1982-1990

1982 Acquisition

Margar
Tender Offer (Class A) Year-end
(2/2/92) _1_ f9/28/82) I (12/31/821 *

Kamal I. Adham 19,050 shs. 19.05% 19,050 shs. 16.32% 19,050 shs. 16.32*

Abdullah
Darvaish (for
Mohd. bin Zaied
al Nahyan)!-' 13,720 shs. 13.72% 13,720 shs. 11.76% 13,720 shs. 11.76%

Faisal Saud
al Fulaij 7,180 shs. 7.18% 10,015 shs. 8.58% 10,015 shs. 8.58%

Abu Dhabi
Inv. Authority 8,240 shs. 8.24% 8,240 shs. 7.06% 8,240 shs. 7.06%

Stock Holding
Co. 8,240 shs. 8.24% 8,240 shs. 7.06% 8,240 shs. 7.06%

A.J?. Khalil 8,240 shs. 8.24% 9,907 shs. 8.49% 9,907 shs. 8.49%

Crescent
Holding Co. 8,240 Shs. 8.24% 8,240 Shs. 7.06% 8,240 shs. 7.06%

Mashriq
Holding Co. 7,660 shs. 7.66% 7,660 Shs. 6.56% 7,660 shs. 6.56%

Humaid bin
Rashid al
Naomi 7,070 shs. 7.07% 7,070 shs. 6.06% 7,070 shs. 6.06%

A.M. Shorafa 6,480 shs. 6.48% 7,591 shs. 6.51% 7,591 shs. 6.51%

Mohd. Hussain
Quabazard 2,940 ah*. 2.94% 2,940 shs. 2.52% 2,940 shs. 2.52%

Gulf Inv. Real
Estate Co. 1,470 shs. 1.47% 1,470 Shs. 1.26% 1,470 shs. 1.26%

Real Estate
Dev. Co. 880 shs. 0.88% 880 Shs. 0.75% 880 shs. 0.75%

El Saved El
Gohari 590 shs. 0.59% 590 shs. 0.51% 590 shs. 0.51%

J(H«.7ifa bin
Z«.|«d al
N-hyan m/a h/a n.087 she. 9,50% 11.097 «h». 9.59%

100,000 Shs. 100.00% 116,700 shs. 10tJT00% 116,700 shs. 100.00%



161

•vaavqtWOO•!*•»•T»1»T»»»l?■■»»»|»mMt|onW^S

TOnnr



192

1983

Rights Offering Year-end
fl2/31/83>fl2/22/83»

Kamal I. Adhami-' 30, ,319 shs. 19.42% 26, ,319 shs. 16..86%

Adham Corp.
Ltd.*-' N/A N/A 4,,000 shs. 2 .56%

Zaied bin Sultan
al Nahyani-' 18,,350 shs. 11.76% 18,,350 shs. 11..76%

Faisal Saud
al Fulaij 13,,393 shs. 8.58% 13,,393 shs. 8..58%

Abu Dhabi
Inv. Authority 11,,020 shs. 7.06% 11,,020 shs. 7..06?-

Stock Holding
Co. U,,020 shs. 7.06% 11, ,020 shs. 7..06%

A.R. Khalil 13 ,250 shs. 8.49% 13,,250 shs. 8..49%

Crescent
Holding Co.i.' 12,,745 shs. 8.16% 12, ,745 shs. 8 .16%

Mashriq
Holding Co. 10,,243 shs. 6.56% 10, ,243 shs. 6..56%

Hunaid bin
Rashid al
Naomii-' 9,,082 shs. 5.82% 9,,082 shs. 5..82%

A.M. Shorafa 10, ,154 shs. 6.51% 10, ,154 shs. 6..51%

Real Estate
Dev. Co.*-' 880 shs. 0.57% 880 shs. 0.,57%

El Sayed El
Gohari 791 shs. 0.51% 791 shs. 0. ,51%

Khalifa bin
Zaied al Nahyan 14, ,928 Shs. 9.50% 14, ,828 shs. ?, 50%

156,075 shs. 100.00% 156,075 shs. 100.00%



•T»ao*»»sft

•♦•»•«»•$/*ff

44*•**(**•Mvqt3^*1'**«fitp»»*fnb»»••©tvr»i«|sw»»«md

*(T*»og—t)wrupv]mjW^iq»»*f*Avsxvqta^tiam«
TCC't»«T*H*»toaMiMp?itn#tui*»jjo«»^»T«CNT•«*•»tw»«»C/"

tt«T•*{»twjanptutptor?c^jOSlOMlfOl^31*•t^*t1«A*lut^i
aqtuamiof9'»*<!>t>Ml«b»»a»aj»»a»Ma*q*'o»i:tr»j|-'[»avians

trjqp»T»jW»MS'*»q>»J•TVoa•»3«qtOJJi'CT*T*poaaojrwaa

*4u«dBO»twip^ovi

*1tm*jPT«q^•s«Aiad*"»aiBoia«3odjo3wnfpvoa••avyt
ooo'v••*«»«»«■whpvf*»nTn»M$'tt*x'tc«»v»»»fl«o/I

••3—WJ^IMJaa«ar3

t»»»X*p«at*a«»rrqtaqt-jja»u(({puinbatw)-uo;aippt
■2**9•"•nP'JOIao»»«»a3*qpia^nba*um^»m«••«*qt

TCC'X•»*•»»*qtf.»a».iadB»Md"piAT»A-po»'■•avqtatpi**»n

•JO'CP»wqa*w4wqpyTOTEMS'»"»?•OSO'oT*rjan»»-»*^m
pw»twr«*;>0**^*11*<|aoaa»*4r»a\r>T*aoqaanj■(Xt»AT33»di»j

••a«C|f9o**v*166)••wiPT0^OAS•*»q»oaaa»d»»aTjat"
•iq»tT»A»iMf^iaqtta«*avqap***q»snd*■v^pyTO1*"tS'9vf29Jjo

M^lTlCt6T•?}oaaovniat^03oavatjt**«avMia>a*Bi

ft1*©■•»*»•»»w^«04**1»■•p*r«»q*6«i*trrtBprasvqoK-aw»ojj
••*»•*»0»6'tpoainba*rmntPV-[wmrjtpn»MS'SMI'tlaoq»»»»Qoq/T

imim



194

1211

Kamal I. Adhan
Adham Corporation Ltd.

Zaied bin Sultan al Kahyan

Faisal Saud al Fulaij

Abu Dhabi Investment Authority

Stock Holding Co.

A.R. Khalil

Crescent Holding Co.

Mashriq Holding Co.

Humaid bin Rashid al Naomi

A.M. Shorafa

Real Estate Dev. Co.

Sayed Jawharyl-'

Khalifa bin Zaied al Nahyan

Year-end
fl2/31/841

26, 319 shs. 16. .86%

4, 000 shs. 2,.56%

18,,350 shs. 11, .76%

13, ,393 shs. 8,.58%

11, ,020 shs. 7..06%

11, ,020 shs. 7,.06%

13, ,250 shs. 8..49*

12, ,745 shs. 8..16%

10, ,243 shs. 6..56%

9,,082 shs. 5 .82%

10, ,154 shs. 6,.51%

880 shs. 0 .57%

791 shs. 0 .51%

14 .828 shs. 9 .sot

156,075 shs. 100.00%
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A/ Ac th« taar. ruction* of Mr. El S*y«4 El Coharl. hi* 791 «h*r«a
w«r« reregistered la his aodLfled Legal ojum — Mr. S*r«4
Jawhary. Thl* change of m— vaa effect** on July 20, 1914.
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1985

Kamal I. Adham
Adham Corporation Ltd.

Zaied bin Sultan al Nahyan

Faisal Saud al Fulaiji-'

Abu Dhabi Investment Authority

Stock Holding Co.

A.R. Khalil

Crescent Holding Co.

Mashriq Holding Co.

Humaid bin Rashid al Naomi

A.M. Shorafa

Sayed Jawhary

Khalifa bin Zaied al Nahyan

Year-end
fl2/31/851

26,,319 shs. 16. .86%

4,,000 shs. 2..56%

18, ,350 shs. 11, .76%

14, ,273 shs. 9,.15%

11, ,020 shs. 7,.06%

11, ,020 shs. 7, .06%

13, ,250 shs. 8..49?

12, ,745 shs. 8..16%

10, ,243 shs. 6,.56%

9,,082 shs. 5,.82%

10, ,154 shs. 6..51%

791 shs. .51%

14 .828 shs. 9 ,30%

136 ,075 shs. ]L00 .00%
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■h*r«a to Mr. Faisal S*ud ml FulalJ.
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Kamal I. Adhami-'
Adham Corp. Ltd.

1986

Rights Offering
(7/2S/86)

28,244 Shs. 12.63%

5,735 Shs. 2.56%

Year-end
f!2/31/861

28,244 Shs. 12.63%

5,735 Shs. 2.56%

Zaied bin Sultan
al Nahyan 26, ,309 shs. 11. .76% 26, ,309 shs. 11..76%

Faisal Saud
al Fulaij 20, ,463 shs. 9..14% 20, ,463 shs. 9..14%

Abu Dhabi Inv.
Authority 15, ,799 shs. 7,.06% 15,,799 shs. 7..06%

A.R. Khalil*-' 13, ,250 shs. 5,.92% 13,,250 shs. 5. .92%

Mashrig Holding
Co. a.' 21, ,660 shs. 9..68% 21, ,660 shs. 9 .68%

Iturr.aid bin Rashicl
al Naomi 13,,021 shs. 5..82% 13, ,021 shs. 5. .82%

A.M. Shorafai-' 22, ,250 shs. 9..94% 22, ,250 shs. 9.,94%

Sayed Jawhary 1,,134 shs. 0..51% 1, ,134 shs. 0..51%

Khalifa bin
Zaied al Nahyan

Mohammad M.
Hammoudi-'

Khalid bin Salim
bin Mahfouz:*-'- Windrush Ltd.- Taynton Inv.
Ltd.- Sarsden Hold
ings Ltd.- Shipton Inv.
Ltd.- Bleddington
Inv. Ltd.

Clark M.
Clifford!-'

Robert A.
Altmani.'

21,259 shs. 9.50%

5,747 Shs. 2.57%

21,259 shs. 9.50%

5,747 shs. 2.57%

4,431 shs.

4,431 shs.

4,430 shs.

4,430 Shs.

4,430 shs.

4,495 shs.

2-247 shs.

1.98%

1.98%

1.98%

1.98%

1.98%

2.00%

1.01%

4,431 shs.

4,431 shs.

4,430 shs.

4,430 shs.

4,430 Shs.

4,495 shs.

2.247 Shs.

1.98%

1.98%

1.98%

1.98%

1.98%

2.00%

l-Ql*

223,765 shs. 100.00% 223,765 shs. 100.00%
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1987

- Rights Offering
(9/14/87)

Year-end
fl2/31/871

Kamal I. Adham 34 ,218 shs. 12.63% 34 ,218 shs. 12 .63%

Adham Corp. Ltd. 6 ,948 shs. 2.56% 6 ,948 shs. 2 .56%

Zaied bin Sultan
al Nahyan 31 ,874 shs. 11.76% 31 ,874 shs. 11 .76%

Faisal Saud
al Fulaij 24 ,791 shs. 9.14% 24 ,791 shs. 9 .14%

Abu Dhabi Inv.
Authority 19,,141 shs. 7.06% It,,141 shs. 7 .06%

A.R. Khalili-' 13,,250 shs. 4.89% 13,,250 shs. 4 .89%

Mashriq Holding
Co. 26, ,241 shs. 9.68% 26, ,241 shs. 9 .68%

Humaid bin Rashid
al Naomi 15, ,775 shs. 5.82% 15, ,775 shs. 5, .82%

A.M. Shorafa 26, ,956 shs. 9.94% 26, ,956 shs. 9,.94%

Sayed Jawhary li,374 shs. 0.51% 1,,374 shs. 0..51%

Khalifa bin
Zaied al Nahyan 25, ,756 shs. 9.50% 25,,756 shs. 9.,50%

Mohammad M.
Hammoudi-' 9, ,766 shs. 3.60% 9, 766 shs. 3.,60%

Khalid bin Salim
bin Mahfouz:- Windrush Ltd. 5,

5,

5,

5,

5,

,368

368

,367

,367

,367

shs.

shs.

shs.

shs.

shs.

1.98%

1.98%

1.98%

1.98%

1.98%

5,

5,

5,

5,

5,

368

368

367

367

367

shs.

shs.

shs.

shs.

shs.

1.

1,

1.

1.

1.

98%

98%

98%

98%

98%

- Taynton Inv.
Ltd.- Sarsden Hold
ings Ltd.- Shipton Inv.
Ltd.- Bleddington
Inv. Ltd.

Clark M. Clifford 5, 446 shs. 2.00% 5, 446 shs. 2. 00%

Robert A. Altman 2. 722 shs. 1.01% 2. 722 shs, 1. 01%

271,,095 shs. 100.00% 271, 095 shs. 100. 00%
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Xamal I. Adhaa
Adham Corporation Ltd.

Zaied bin Sultan al Nahyan

Faisal Saud al Fulaij

Abu Dhabi Investment Authority

A.R. Khalil

Mashriq Holding Co.

Hurnaid bin Rashid al Naomi

A.M. Shorafa

Sayed Jawhary

Khalifa bin Zaied al Nahyan

Mohammad M. HammoudV

Khalid bin Salim bin Mahfouz:*-'
- Burford Investments Ltd.

Clark M. Clifford*-'

Robert A. Altaian*-'

Year-end
11.2/31/881

34, ,218 shs. 12,.63%

6,,948 shs. 2 .56%

31, ,874 shs. 11..76%

24, ,791 shs. 9..14%

19, ,141 shs. 7..06%

13, ,250 shs. 4,.89%

26, ,241 shs. 9,.68%

15, ,775 shs. 5,.82%

26, ,956 shs. 9..94%

li,374 shs. 0,.51%

25, ,756 shs. 9..50%

14, ,566 shs. 5. ,37%

26, ,837 shs. 9. ,90%

2,,246 shs. 0. ,83%

1-,122 shs. 0. 41*

271,095 Shs. 100.00%
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1989

Rights Offering Year-end
f7/18/891 (12/31/89)

Kamal I. Adhan 36, ,493 shs. 12.62% 36,,493 shs. 12,.62%

Adham Corp. Ltd. 7,,410 shs. 2.56% 7,,410 shs. 2,.56%

Zaied bin Sultan
al Nahyan 33, ,994 shs. 11.76% 33, ,994 shs. 11,.76%

Faisal Saud
al Fulaij 26, ,439 shs. 9.14% 26, ,439 shs. 9,.14%

Abu Dhabi Inv.
Authority!.' 19, ,141 shs. 6.62% 19,,141 shs. 6.,62%

A.R. KhalilL/ 13,,250 shs. 4.59% 13,,250 shs. 4,.59%

Mashriq Holding
Co. 27,,986

,824

shs.

shs.

9.68%

5.82%

27, ,986

,824

shs.

shs.

9,.68%

Humaid bin Rashid
al Naomi 16, 16, 5,.82%

A.M. Shorafa 28,,748 shs. 9.94% 28, ,748 shs. 9..94%

Sayed Jawhary 1, ,465 shs. 0.51% 1, ,465 shs. 0..51%

Khalifa bin
Zaied al Nahyan^-7 28,,741 shs. 9.94% 28,,741 shs. 9..94%

Mohammad M.
Hammoudi-' 18,,200 shs. 6.30% 18,,200 shs. 6. .30%

Khalid bin Salim
bin Mahfouz:i-'- Bur ford Inv.
Ltd. 26,837 shs.

Clark M. Clifford 2,395 shs.

Robert A. Altman 1.197 shs.

9.28% 26,837 shs. 9.28%

0.83% 2,395 Shs. 0.83%

0.41% 1.197 shs. 0.41%

289,120 shs. 100.00% 289,120 shs. 100.00%
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199Q

Year-end
(12/31/99)

Kamal I. Adham
Adham Corporation Ltd.

Zaied bin Sultan al Nahyan

Faisal Saud al Fulaij

Abu Dhabi Investment Authority

A.R. Khalil

.lashriq Holding Co.

Humaid bin Rashid al Naomi

A.M. Shorafa

Sayed Jawhary

Khalifa bin Zaied al Nahyan

Mohammad M. Hammoudi-'

Khalid bin Salim bin Mahfouz:- Burford Inv. Ltd.

ClarK M. Clifford

Robert A. Altman

36, ,493 she. 12 .62%

7,,410 shs. 2 .56%

33, ,994 shs. 11,.76%

26, ,439 shs. 9,.14%

19, ,141 shs. 6,.62%

13, ,250 shs. 4..59%

27, ,SS6 shs. 5 .. CB-i

16, ,824 shs. 5.,82%

28, ,748 shs. 9,.94%

1,,465 shs. 0,,51%

28, ,741 shs. 9,.94%

18, ,200 shs. 6.,30%

26, ,837 shs. 9..28%

2 ,,395 shs. 0..83%

1 .197 shs. 0,till

289,120 Shs. 100.00%
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1/ Mr. Kohiai4 M. Ht—nud dlaa la March. 1990. CCAB hu
raquaatad axvd lj avaltLn4 fonaaL lagal documentation f ran hl«
aatata eemflralac tha Lata! hair* to hla CCAB aharaa.
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^SSh, U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES VSRSSSR'Z*-
CWUUII tCNUMOlNfWVOMww
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tmuMumMKiaiiTtlLnmu, ONEHUNDREDSECONDCONGRESSNwetucwmcom mlwukoo.wioua
SSSJ^SSS^iSL^Su^uw 2129RAYBURNHOUSEOFFICEBUILDING SJZJSl'k5ii*0~*
^{^"^JST*"™ WASHINGTON,DC20515 SS^KTmSIS
MM.MAHACMUSCrrt

TIOWHtSMW»««

FOR IMMEDIATE RELEASE Contact: Mike McGarry
September 27, 1991 (202) 226-7850

WASHINGTON, D.C. — At a hearing today of the House Banking
Committee on the scandal plagued Bank of Credit and Commerce
International (BCCI), U.S. Rep. Chalmers P. Wylie (R-OH) urged
the committee to continue its investigation of BCCI and its
banking activities in the United States.

"I still fear that the Committee has only scratched the
surface of BCCI's activities in the U.S.," Wylie said. "For
example, representatives of the Federal Reserve have told me that
the two most crucial sets of documents are the Clifford & Warnke
privileged documents and the documents found in the BCCI
Washington office. To date, the Committee has not received
access to these documents . "

"As late as last night, startling new documentary evidence
was uncovered by the Committee which further suggests control of
First American by BCCI," Wylie said. "Moreover, the testimony we
have heard so far raises as many questions as answers to me. I
think the Committee needs to hear a wide variety of additional
witnesses in order to complete our understanding of BCCI and its
relationship with First American."

"Finally, I believe that the committee must determine
whether BCCI exercised improper political influence," Wylie said.
"We must get to the bottom of charges concerning BCCI's political
influence in Washington and determine if they represent smoke or
fire. If political wrongdoing exists it is our duty to shed
light on these activities regardless of party affiliation."

* * *

Lv
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JONES, DAY, REAVIS & POGUE
IRVINE TELEPHONE2026793938
LONDON METROPOLITANSQUARE ^^ DO„esT|c„„,„
LOSANGELES I4SOG STREET.NW TELEXINTERNATIONAL61363
NEWYORK WASHINGTON.DC 20005-2098 CAt

October 18, 1991

The Honorable Henry B. Gonzalez
Chairman „»_
Committee on Banking, Finance and "k' •■

Urban Affairs
House of Representatives — .
2129 Rayburn House Office Building
Washington, D.C. 20515

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Enclosed with this letter are the errata sheets for my
testimony as well as that portion of the testimony provided by
Messrs. Beddow, Adams and Stauf faucher.

I wish to note again that the fairness and courtesy with
which you conducted the Banking Committee's hearing of the
Directors of First American Bankshares was much appreciated.
We recognize that the members of the Committee are anxious to

. . have the full story and that some may not realize the
■i complexity of this situation or the difficulty in ascertaining
5 all of the facts. As you continue your investigation, things
j should improve and the picture will become more clear. In the
7 meantime, I am sure you can appreciate that it is impossible

for witnesses who testify under oath to speculate on facts
about which their knowledge is not complete or confirmed.

There are, of course, lessons to be learned from this
complex and frustrating course of events. If there is any way
that I can be helpful in translating those lessons into
legislation to prevent repetition, I am more than willing to do
so. It was thoughtful of Representative Kanjorski to suggest
that my views would be of possible use to the Committee, and I
have been in touch with him regarding this matter.

Sincerely,

Charles McC. Mathias

Jack W. Beddow
Charles Stauffaucher
Paul 6. Adams, III

o

47-402 0-92 (216)

A




